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1 JUDGE CORBETT: We are on the record. This i s a 

2 f u r t h e r hearing i n the r e s t r u c t u r i n g p l a n f i l e d by Duquesne 

3 L i g h t Company. I note the presence of counsel and l e t me 

4 j u s t say one t h i n g before we begin t h i s morning. 

5 I have received assurances t h a t a f t e r the f i r s t 

6 three witnesses were crossed by the p a r t i e s t h a t t h i n g s 

7 would move a l i t t l e more q u i c k l y . I do have a concern, 

8 though, t h a t we're f a l l i n g s e r i o u s l y behind i n our schedule 

9 f o r cross examination of the company's witnesses. 

10 So I am going t o ask the p a r t i e s t o t r y t o s t i c k , t o 

11 the amount of cross examination t h a t they have i n d i c a t e d 

12 they f o r e c a s t f o r themselves i n the proposed schedule and 

13 i f you begin t o wander beyond t h a t amount of time, I am 

14 going t o s t a r t t o impose l i m i t s . 

15 I want t o get through the witnesses t h i s week and I 

16 have t o do t h a t t o make sure t h a t we cover the amount of 

17 witnesses i n the amount of time t h a t we have. Okay. Are 

18 there any other p r e l i m i n a r y matters t h a t need t o be 

19 addressed t h i s morning. 

2 0 MR. WISEMAN: Your Honor, I have one p r e l i m i n a r y 

21 matter. During Mr. Schnitzer's cross examination by me 

22 yesterday he s a i d t h a t a work paper f o r h i s r e b u t t a l 

23 testimony was the 1997 Gas Turbine World a r t i c l e t h a t set 

24 f o r t h c e r t a i n data r e l a t i n g t o the p r i c e s of gas su p p l i e r s 

25 t o buy cycled u n i t s . 
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1 I discussed t h i s w i t h Mr. Moot. I would l i k e t o put 

2 t h a t document i n evidence. Both he and I , though, have 

3 questions concerning e x a c t l y what page; f i r s t of a l l , how 

4 long the document i s , what pages ought t o be put i n and 

5 whether a d d i t i o n a l pages from the 1996 re p o r t ought t o be 

6 put i n . 

7 We determined t h a t i t would be best t o resolve t h i s 

8 between ourselves f i r s t and come t o you w i t h a proposal 

9 l a t e r i n the week. I j u s t wanted t o a l e r t you t o t h a t . 

10 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Very good. 

11 MR. WISEMAN: Thank you. Your Honor. 

12 JUDGE CORBETT: Yes. Ms. M e l i l l o . 

13 MS. MELILLO: At the beginning of our hearings t h i s 

14 week, I had announced t h a t p a r t i e s l e t me know as soon as 

15 p o s s i b l e i f they have any cross examination f o r OTS Witness 

16 Van Jeschke. I have heard nothing from the p a r t i e s . 

17 I would appreciate i f a f t e r Mr. Nelson i s presented 

18 f o r cross examination which i s a f t e r Mr. O'Brien, I be 

19 p e r m i t t e d t o move i n t o evidence by s t i p u l a t i o n the 

20 testimony of three of our witnesses: That would be Mr. 

21 Metro, Mr. G i l l and Mr. Van Jeschke. And I have also asked 

22 i f any p a r t y has any cross examination f o r Mr. Metro or 

23 G i l l . 

24 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. 

25 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, i t may be, from a 

HOLBERT ASSOCIATES 
(717) 540-9669 



589 

1 housekeeping standpoint make sense t o also s t i p u l a t e t o Mr. 

2 Makholm's testimony, who i s the r a t e of r e t u r n witness t h a t 

3 spars w i t h Mr. Van Jeschke and the p a r t i e s i n d i c a t e no 

4 cross examination f o r him. Maybe we ought t o take care of 

5 t h a t a t the same p o i n t . 

6 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. C l e a r f i e l d ? 

7 MR. CLEARFIELD: Just a quick suggestion; perhaps we 

8 want t o s t i p u l a t e a l l of the company's testimony i n t o the 

9 record t o save the process of i d e n t i f y i n g , subject t o usual 

10 motions, of course, Your Honor, simply may save a l i t t l e 

11 b i t of time i n the beginning of the p r e s e n t a t i o n of each 

12 witness. That's the procedure we used i n the PECO case. 

13 Perhaps the I am not sure. 

14 MR. MOOT: I don't want t o impede the e f f i c i e n c y , 

15 but on some of the testimony, they have c o r r e c t i o n s . 

16 MR. CLEARFIELD: We could simply go through the 

17 c o r r e c t i o n s . We might be able the save a l i t t l e time. 

18 JUDGE CORBETT: I ' l l take t h a t under advisement. 

19 We'll see what we have f o r the next witness. Any other 

20 p r e l i m i n a r y matters? 

21 (No response.) 

22 JUDGE CORBETT: Then I be l i e v e Ms. M e l i l l o , you are 

23 up f i r s t t h i s morning. 

24 MS. MELILLO: That i s c o r r e c t . Thank you. Good 

25 morning, Mr. O'Brien. 
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1 MR. O'BRIEN: Good morning. 

2 MORGAN K. O'BRIEN, the witness on the stand at the 

3 time of recess, having been previously duly sworn, restmed 

4 the stand, was examined and t e s t i f i e d further as follows: 

5 FURTHER CROSS EXAMINATION 

6 BY MS. MELILLO: 

7 Q Mr. O'Brien, please t u r n t o page 15 of your 

8 d i r e c t testimony. Beginning at l i n e 13 on t h a t page you 

9 s t a t e t h a t the company has included the net undepreciated 

10 cost of the c o l d reserved u n i t s i n i t s t e r r i t o r y f o r 

11 stranded costs of $106,800,000.00. Do you see that? 

12 A Yes. 

13 Q What I ' d l i k e you t o do i s would you take a look 

14 a t what has been introduced i n t o the record yesterday as 

15 OTS Cross Examination E x h i b i t Number 1. This has 

16 p r e v i o u s l y been d i s t r i b u t e d t o a l l p a r t i e s , Your Honor. Do 

17 you see at the bottom of OTS Cross Examination E x h i b i t 

18 Number 1 a c o l d reserved u n i t i n the amount of $65.58 

19 m i l l i o n ? 

2 0 A Yes. 

21 Q The r a t e base numbers? 

22 A Yes. 

23 Q Could you simply, f o r purposes of c l a r i f i c a t i o n , 

24 e x p l a i n the d i f f e r e n c e between the 65.58 m i l l i o n and the 

25 106.8 m i l l i o n i n your testimony? What case t h a t 
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1 d i f f e r e n c e . 

2 MR. MOOT: Before the witness answers, I j u s t want 

3 t o s t a t e f o r the record, f o r the witness' understanding 

4 because I am not sure he was here t h a t day, t h a t t h i s was a 

5 data request asked of Mr. Clayton and Mr. Clayton prepared 

6 i t f o r the OTS. 

7 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. 

8 THE WITNESS: Really, I don't know the d i f f e r e n c e . 

9 I r e a l l y don't. I wasn't f a m i l i a r w i t h the numbers on the 

10 sheet. 

11 BY MS. MELILLO: 

12 Q For purposes of c l a r i f i c a t i o n , could you j u s t 

13 simply asked t h a t again, as an on the record data request 

14 t o f i l l i n the missing piece between the $65.58 m i l l i o n and 

15 the 106.8 m i l l i o n . Perhaps i t would be a d i f f e r e n t 

16 witness. I wasn't sure since Mr.'O'Brien had mentioned the 

17 106-8 m i l l i o n . 

18 MR. MOOT: We have no o b j e c t i o n t o t h a t . 

19 MS. MELILLO: Thank you. 

2 0 BY MS. MELILLO: 

21 Q Mr. O'Brien, under the company's p r e f e r r e d 

22 scenario i n t h i s proceeding, does the company propose t o 

23 amortize the r e g u l a t o r y assets l i s t e d on page 7 of your 

24 d i r e c t testimony through i t s CTC? 

25 A Yes. 

HOLBERT ASSOCIATES 
(717) 540-9669 



592 

1 Q And i s the company also proposing t o continued t o 

2 recover approximately $9 m i l l i o n annually i n nuclear 

3 decommissioning costs i n rates u n t i l January 1, 2006? 
4 A Yes. 

5 Q And would t h a t recovery also be through the CTC? 

6 A Yes. 

7 Q Has the company developed any p r i o r i t y as t o the 

8 r e g u l a t o r y assets proposed t o be amortized? I n terms of 

9 p r i o r i t y of recovery? 

10 A No. 

11 Q Am I c o r r e c t t h a t ' s company i s not proposing t o 

12 recover any of i t s f o s s i l decommissioning costs over the 

13 nine year t r a n s i t i o n period? 

14 A That's c o r r e c t . We have -- and Duquesne proposal 

15 we have proposed t h a t would enter i n t o the f i n a l v a l u a t i o n 

16 i n 2003 as t o the 2005. 

17 Q So d i s t r i b u t i o n , so Duquesne i s not proposing t o 

18 recover any of i t s f o s s i l decommissioning costs through i t s 

19 CTC? 

2 0 A That's c o r r e c t . 

21 Q Please t u r n t o page 4 of your d i r e c t testimony. 

22 Reference l i n e s 16 through 18. I f the r e s i d u a l balance of 

23 generation p l a n t i s negative a t January 1, 2006 before you 

24 have subtracted unfunded f o s s i l f u e l decommissioning from 

25 p l a n t v a l u a t i o n , how would Duquesne propose t o recover 
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1 f o s s i l f u e l decommissioning? 

2 A Could you j u s t repeat t h a t again, I am so r r y . 

3 Q C e r t a i n l y . I have referenced you t o pages fo u r 

4 of your testimony at l i n e s 16 through 18. 

5 A Right. 

6 Q I f the r e s i d u a l balance of generation p l a n t i s 

7 negative, at January 1, 2 006 of, before you have subtracted 

8 unfunded f o s s i l f u e l decommissioning from p l a n t v a l u a t i o n 

9 as you said you intended t o do, how would Duquesne propose 

10 t o recover f o s s i l f u e l decommissioning? 

11 A That a c t u a l l y i s beyond the scope of my 

12 testimony. What I have t e s t i f i e d are t o what are the 

13 r e g u l a t o r y as i t s w i t h i n the company. I haven't t e s t i f i e d 

14 as t o how the company proposed t o recover those. 

15 Q Could I ask t h a t as an on the record data 

16 request? I assumed he was the person t h a t would respond 

17 because he was dealing w i t h the r e g u l a t o r y assets. 

18 MR. MOOT: That's f i n e . The question i s n ' t e n t i r e l y 

19 c l e a r t o me and i t may w e l l be t h a t we have t o wait f o r the 

2 0 t r a n s c r i p t tomorrow t o get a c l e a r e r p i c t u r e of t h i s but we 

21 don't have a problem t r y i n g t o answer t h a t . 

22 MS. MELILLO: I f you would l i k e I have the questions 

23 w r i t t e n out, too. 

24 MR. MOOT: That might help, too. 

25 BY MS. MELILLO: 
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1 Q My question was I was wondering and i n know you 

2 are not going t o be responding d i r e c t l y today but I was 

3 wondering i f perhaps Duquesne would agree t o seek t o a d j u s t 

4 i t s CTC. That's something I was wondering about. 

5 MR. MOOT: Fai r enough. 

6 BY MS. MELILLO: 

7 Q At t h i s time we are at January 1, 2006, i t ' s 

8 poss i b l e t h a t Duquesne's generating p l a n t s could be 

9 generating power sold t o end use customers outside of 

10 Duquesne's service t e r r i t o r y . I s t h a t correct? 

11 A That's p o s s i b l e . 

12 Q And i s i t also possible t h a t some p o r t i o n or even 

13 a l l of Duquesne's customers at t h a t time, January 1, 2006, 

14 could be buying generation from sources other than Duquesne 

15 but could s t i l l be Duquesne's key d i s t r i b u t i o n customers. 

16 I s t h a t correct? 

17 A That's p o s s i b l e . 

18 Q And under t h i s scenario and t h i s i s the year 

19 2 006, i f recovery of f o s s i l f u e l decommissioning i s 

2 0 pe r m i t t e d t o occur through extension of a CTC and I knew 

21 t h a t was one p o s s i b i l i t y you were going t o examine as t o 

22 whether you would requesting t h a t . Then would I be c o r r e c t 

2 3 t h a t d i s t r i b u t i o n ' s -- t h a t Duquesne's d i s t r i b u t i o n 

24 customers would be paying the e n t i r e f o s s i l f u e l 

25 decominissioning cost while Duquesne's generation customers 
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1 were a c t u a l l y r e c e i v i n g power from the p l a n t s t o be 

2 decommissioned are paying nothing. 

3 MR. MOOT: Objection, Your Honor. He's already 

4 s t a t e d t h a t the recovery of these costs i n ra t e s i s beyond 

5 the scope of h i s testimony. 

6 JUDGE CORBETT: Ms. M e l i l l o . 

7 MS. MELILLO: Your Honor, I would ask an on the 

8 record data request whether, i f , i n f a c t there i s t o be 

9 some recovery e i t h e r through the CTC or some other 

10 mechanism i f i t ' s through the CTC I assume Duquesne's 

11 d i s t r i b u t i o n customers would be paying t h a t and generation 

12 customers w i l l not. I would l i k e t o know t h a t . 

13 MR. MOOT: We w i l l attempt t o respond t o t h a t as 

14 w e l l . 

15 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. 

16 MR. MOOT: I had hoped we were g e t t i n g beyond the 

17 i n t e r r o g a t o r y process. 

18 BY MS. MELILLO: 

19 Q Now, w i t h respect t o nuclear decommissioning 

20 expenses, I have these same questions. I f the r e s i d u a l 

21 b e n e f i t s of the generation p l a n t i s negative a t year 

22 January 1, 2006 before you have subtracted unfunded nuclear 

2 3 decommissioning value, p l a n t v a l u a t i o n as you sai d you 

24 would do. I have I have another question. How would 

25 Duquesne propose t o recover those decommissioning 
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1 expenses? 

2 A I don't know. 

3 MR. MOOT: We would agree t o attempt t o respond t o 

4 t h a t as an on the record data request. 

5 MS. MELILLO: And I have the same questions t h a t I 

6 asked w i t h respect t o f o s s i l f u e l decommissioning as I do 

7 w i t h respect t o the nuclear. I have the same questions 

8 w i t h regard t o the decommissioning as I d i d w i t h the f o s s i l 

9 p l a n t s . 

10 MR. MOOT: Kandace, there's p o s s i b i l i t y I would be 

11 h e l p f u l i f you j u s t perhaps j u s t read those i n t o the record 

12 as w e l l . I don't know i f i t ' s c l e a r t o the people who 

13 would be answering i t what t h a t means. 

14 MS. MELILLO: Okay. Fine. 

15 BY MS. MELILLO: 

16 Q I bel i e v e you had answered t h i s question w i t h 

17 respect t o f o s s i l f u e l but I ' l l ask i t then w i t h respect t o 

18 nuclear p l a n t s . At the time of 2006 i t ' s p o s s i b l e t h a t 

19 Duquesne's p l a n t s -- and now I am t a l k i n g about nuclear 

2 0 p l a n t s -- could be generating power s o l d t o end use 

21 customers outside of Duquesne's service t e r r i t o r y . I s t h a t 

22 correct? 

23 A That i s c o r r e c t . 

24 Q i t ' s also p o s s i b l e at t h a t p e r i o d of time t h a t 

25 some p o r t i o n of a l l o f d i s t r i b u t i o n ' s customers could be 
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1 g i v i n g generation from sources other than Duquesne but 

2 could s t i l l be Duquesne's d i s t r i b u t i o n customers? 

3 A That i s p o s s i b l e . 

4 Q Under t h i s scenario being 2006, i f recovery of 

5 nuclear decommissioning i s p e r m i t t e d t o occur through the 

6 extension of the CTC then Duquesne's d i s t r i b u t i o n customers 

7 would be paying the e n t i r e nuclear decommissioning costs a t 

8 t h a t time w h i l e d i s t r i b u t i o n ' s generation customers w i l l 

9 not be paying the decommissioning costs f o r d i s t r i b u t i o n ? 

10 A As w i t h the 

11 MR. MOOT: Objection, Your Honor. That's again 

12 beyond the scope of the testimony. 

13 MS. MELILLO: You had asked me t o s t a t e what the 

14 questions were and t h a t ' s why I d i d i t t h a t way. 

15 MR. MOOT: Fa i r enough. 

16 JUDGE CORBETT: That's also a data request, then. 

17 MS. MELILLO: Yes, i t i s . That's a l l I have. Thank 

18 you Mr. O'Brien. 

19 THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

2 0 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Berger? 

21 MR. BERGER: Thank you. Your Honor. Just i n advance 

22 some questions were r e f e r r e d t o Mr. O'Brien which Mr. 

23 Clayton and as a r e s u l t of t h a t , I expect t h a t the low 

24 designation on the cross examination sheet i s probably a 

25 l i t t l e b i t too low and I ' l l probably have a few more 
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1 questions i n your concerns about t i m e l i n e s s , I wanted t o 

2 apprise you of t h a t beforehand. Good morning, Mr. O'Brien. 

3 THE WITNESS: Good morning. 

4 BY MR. BERGER: 

5 Q Would you t u r n t o your MKO-2 e x h i b i t attached t o 

6 your r e b u t t a l testimony. Would you look at the f i r s t 

7 column where i t says d o l l a r m i l l i o n s and y o u ' l l see there 

8 a t the bottom of t h a t column i t says 68 meaning 6 m i l l i o n ? 

9 A That 1s c o r r e c t . 

10 Q Would you agree w i t h me t h a t these, the 68 

11 m i l l i o n there represents the amount of d o l l a r s which are of 

12 overhead which are a l l o c a t e d t o the b r i e f plans i n d i c a t e d 

13 i n the f o l l o w i n g three columns. I s t h a t an appropriate 

14 understanding? 

15 A No, t h a t ' s not. The overhead a l l o c a t e d t o those 

16 plans are, i f you look below t h a t l i n e , y o u ' l l see overhead 

17 a l l o c a t e d w i t h an a s t e r i s k . And the numbers are, the t o t a l 

18 numbers are down below. 

19 Q So the 68 m i l l i o n i s t o t a l overhead? 

20 A That a c t u a l l y i s a confusing column. The t o t a l 

21 overhead t o the p l a n t s are the numbers here and the 

22 overhead avoidable i s r e l a t e d t o those p l a n t s are above. 

23 Q Okay. But the $68 m i l l i o n represents --

24 A That represents --
25 Q T o t a l overheads the companies? 
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1 A That's overhead a l l o c a t e d t o generation. That's 

2 approximately $100 m i l l i o n of overhead, 68 m i l l i o n of t h a t 

3 was a l l o c a t e d t o the generation i n unbundling the company 

4 i n t o G, T&D. General i s transmission, d i s t r i b u t i o n . The 

5 68 i t s how much went t o generation i n t o t a l and then of 

6 t h a t , how much was a l l o c a t e d t o the three p l a n t s i s 

7 i n d i c a t e d i n the second t o l a s t --

8 Q So approximately 16 m i l l i o n of the $68 m i l l i o n 

9 overhead which i s a l l o c a t e d t o the generation goes t o those 

10 three plants? 

11 A Exactly. 

12 Q Okay. F i r s t wanted t o e s t a b l i s h t h a t . 

13 A Okay. 

14 Q Then i n the l i n e item overhead avoidable which i s 

15 r i g h t above t h a t overhead a l l o c a t e d column where the $68 

16 m i l l i o n appears, the three l i n e item f o r each of the 

17 p l a n t s , the $1,044,000.00 and 1 m i l l i o n 270 and 478 

18 thousand, t h a t i n d i c a t e s the overhead which the company 

19 believes i s avoidable on those p l a n t s i f those p l a n t s were 

20 not oper a t i n g . I s t h a t correct? 

21 A That's c o r r e c t . 

22 Q And t h a t was the basis f o r your estimate, the 20 

23 percent of the cost of overhead costs could be reduced i f 

24 those p l a n t s were not operating? 

25 A That's c o r r e c t . 
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1 Q Now, and i n the f a r r i g h t column you have a 

2 column i n d i c a t i n g a l l o c a t i o n basis f o r savings. Am I 

3 c o r r e c t t h a t t h i s i s the a l l o c a t i o n f a c t o r by which those, 

4 the $68 m i l l i o n or I guess each of the i n d i v i d u a l l i n e 

5 items was a l l o c a t e d t o each of the p l a n t s . 

6 A The, and they are a c t u a l l y the basis f o r the 

7 savings i s t h a t i f you look at each a l l o c a t i o n f a c t o r , the 

8 f a c t t h a t there w i l l be e i t h e r reduced number of accounting 

9 t r a n s a c t i o n s or reduced number of employees and the various 

10 numbers t h a t c e r t a i n of those costs, a d m i n i s t r a t i v e costs 

11 would be reduced. 

12 Then how those costs get a l l o c a t e d t o the p l a n t s was 

13 a c t u a l l y b i l l e d on d i r e c t -- t h i s i s a c t u a l l y s o r t of an 

14 i n d i c a t i o n as t o why those costs would be done or be 

15 avoided. 

16 Q Okay. But these are a l l a l l o c a t e d costs. I t may 

17 not be t h a t you are a c t u a l l y e l i m i n a t i n g employees at the 

18 corporate l e v e l ? 

19 A Right. That's c o r r e c t . 

2 0 Q But you s t i l l b e l ieve t h a t these are avoidable 

21 costs? 

22 A The concept here i s t h a t there i s a l e v e l of work 

23 because these p l a n t s are i n operation t h a t occurs at the 

24 a d m i n i s t r a t i v e p a r t of the business. And i f you reduce the 

25 work, e i t h e r you would reduce you would probably reduce 
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the number of people doing t h a t work, and t h a t ' s the 

impetus f o r the avoidance of overhead costs. 

Q Oh? 

A So there i s an inference t h a t you would have less 

a d m i n i s t r a t i v e employees necessary t o continue i n those 

categories. 

Q Now, you see there's a number of l i n e items t h a t 

have a zero d o l l a r f i g u r e , even though there are so many 

d o l l a r s a l l o c a t e d t o generation A&G. 

A That 1s c o r r e c t . 

Q For example, the second l i n e , marketing and 

sales, has $10 m i l l i o n a l l o c a t e d generation A&G f o r a l l the 

p l a n t s . But --

A Right. 

Q But t h a t ' s avoidable overhead. I s t h a t the basic 

unde r s t anding ? 

A What t h a t represents i s the f a c t t h a t whether we 

shut a p l a n t down or not, we would s t i l l i n c u r the same 

amount of marketing and sales costs. There's no d i r e c t 

r e l a t i o n s h i p w i t h the p l a n t and the operations and the 

amount of overhead cost t h a t the company i n c u r s . 

So what would happen i s i f you shut the p l a n t down, 

the company would continue t o i n c u r the same l e v e l of those 

costs and those costs would then be a l l o c a t e d toward other 

p l a n t s w i t h i n the generation f u n c t i o n . 
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1 Q Okay. Now, f o r those items t h a t have a zero you 

2 haven't i n d i c a t e d what the a l l o c a t i o n f a c t o r was? 

3 A No. This schedule was t o q u a n t i f y an estimate of 

4 what costs would be avoided i f the p l a n t were shut down? 

5 Q Could be avoided presumably? 

6 A Could be avoided. 

7 Q I t ' s a h y p o t h e t i c a l . They won't r e a l l y be 

8 avoided. I t h i n k Mr. Rubin es t a b l i s h e d t h a t yesterday. 

9 A Okay. 

10 Q Well --

11 MR. MOOT: That may or may not be t r u e . 

12 MR. BERGER: Okay. 

13 BY MR. BERGER: 

14 Q On the f i r s t l i n e there where you have MIS and 

15 you have MIS usage r e p o r t , on t h a t l i n e as I understand i t , 

16 the cost a l l o c a t i o n t o each of the p l a n t s i s based upon 

17 what the i n f o r m a t i o n systems, department b a s i c a l l y 

18 determines how much i n f o r m a t i o n systems requirements have 

19 been u t i l i z e d by those p l a n t s during t h a t p e r i o d . I s t h a t 

2 0 correct? 

21 A Can I c l a r i f y that? 

22 Q Sure. A l l of the -- a l l of the overhead are 

23 a l l o c a t e d t o the p l a n t s based upon an a l l o c a t i o n f a c t o r 

24 based on d i r e c t operating costs of those p l a n t s . Okay. So 
25 a l l of these costs are a l l o c a t e d t o the p l a n t s based on the 
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1 d i r e c t costs of t h a t p l a n t . 

2 What t h i s MIS usage r e p o r t i n d i c a t e s t h a t of those 

3 d o l l a r s a l l o c a t e d t o those p l a n t s , c e r t a i n amount of MIS 

4 services would go away i f the p l a n t were shut down. And 

5 t h a t represents --" and the MIS usage r e p o r t b a s i c a l l y s a i d 

6 t h a t t h a t ' s how much i s d i r e c t l y a t t r i b u t e d t o t h a t p l a n t , 

7 as f a r as d i r e c t MIS, e i t h e r software programs t h a t are 

8 s p e c i f i c t o t h a t p l a n t , people who would be designated t o 

9 t h a t p l a n t , but i t s service i s d i r e c t l y a t t r i b u t a b l e t o 

10 t h a t p l a n t and i f the p l a n t s weren't i n existence the 

11 company wouldn't i n c u r those costs. 

12 Q So what you are saying i s t h a t the general 

13 a l l o c a t i o n of those costs t o t h a t p l a n t wouldn't go away 

14 but s p e c i f i c a l l o c a t i o n of costs t o those p l a n t s would? 

15 A B a s i c a l l y , what we are representing here i s t h a t 

16 of the t o t a l overhead a l l o c a t e d t o generation, 68 m i l l i o n 

17 which occurs i n the a d m i n i s t r a t i v e p a r t of the business, i f 

18 one i f you could use the example of Cheswick. I f 

19 Cheswick was shut down of the MIS the company i n c u r s , 

20 $228,000.00 of the MIS charges the company would not i n c u r 

21 because there would be no necessity f o r t h a t p o r t i o n of our 

22 MIS costs. 

2 3 The remaining p o r t i o n of the MIS costs would 

24 continue t o be i n c u r r e d what would have t o be borne by the 

25 r e s t of the business. 
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1 Q Could you provide as an on the record data 

2 request an i n d i c a t i o n of the a l l o c a t i o n , t o t a l a l l o c a t i o n 

3 of, t o each of these p l a n t s of the costs i n each of these 

4 categories and the a l l o c a t i o n f a c t o r u t i l i z e d ? 

5 MR. MOOT: Before answering whether w e ' l l provide i t 

6 I would ask the witness not t o i n d i c a t e i f he understands 

7 what the questioner i s asking f o r . 

8 THE WITNESS: One of the c l a r i f i c a t i o n s of t h a t 

9 question might be i f you read the a s t e r i s k a t the bottom. 

10 Does t h a t c l a r i f y your question? 

11 BY MR. BERGER: 

12 Q I want i t broken down, though, by category. I 

13 understand t h a t 60.2 percent of t o t a l overhead i s a l l o c a t e d 

14 t o generation, but I want i t f o r these three p l a n t s and I 

15 want i t t o i n d i c a t e by each of the categories you have on 

16 t h i s page. I s t h a t possible? 

17 A That's p o s s i b l e . 

18 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, we w i l l undertake t o do t h a t . 

19 I w i l l note f o r the record t h a t we reserve a l l r i g h t s under 

2 0 the r e g u l a t i o n s w i t h regard t o the t i m i n g of responding t o 

21 these requests. They are beginning t o p i l e up and w e ' l l 

22 use our best e f f o r t s t o do i t as q u i c k l y as p o s s i b l e . But 

23 we can promise no s p e c i f i c time other than the best e f f o r t s 

24 of the company. ' 

25 MR. BERGER: C e r t a i n l y , and I c e r t a i n l y appreciate 
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1 the burden t h a t has been placed upon the company i n t h i s 

2 case. 

3 JUDGE CORBETT: Fine. 

4 BY MR. BERGER: 

5 Q With respect t o the Pa. c a p i t a l stock taxes t h a t 

6 you discuss on page 4 of your r e b u t t a l testimony, you t a l k 

7 about the revenue f a c t o r i n t h a t computation. Would you 

8 please t e l l me how you compute t h a t revenue f a c t o r ? 

9 A Well, b a s i c a l l y i t ' s an average of the company's 

10 revenues over a f i v e - y e a r p e r i o d and there's b a s i c a l l y a 

11 c a l c u l a t i o n of net worth t h a t the Department of Revenue has 

12 determined and how i t assesses c a p i t a l stock t a x and as 

13 i t ' s i n d i c a t e d i n the testimony, one i s based on the e q u i t y 

14 as reported under the i n i t i a l statements of the company and 

15 another i s b a s i c a l l y a c a p i t a l i z a t i o n of revenues. Then 

16 the average of those two f a c t o r s are used t o determine the 

17 c a p i t a l stock tax. 

18 Q Okay. The c a p i t a l i z a t i o n of revenue f a c t o r , can 

19 you t e l l me how t h a t ' s computed? 

2 0 A I don't have the d e t a i l s of t h a t c a l c u l a t i o n here 

21 w i t h me. I don't have the formula memorized. 

22 Q Okay. Now, your MKO-2 t i e s back t o Mr. Clayton's 

23 DJC-13. I s t h a t correct? 

24 A I bel i e v e t h a t ' s c o r r e c t . 

25 Q Do you have any work papers t h a t show how the two 
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1 are t i e d together? 

2 A I d i d not perform t h a t task, no. 

3 Q Mr. Clayton performed the task. I s t h a t c orrect? 

4 A I don't know. I d i d not perform the task. 

5 Q Can we get as another on the record data request, 

6 work papers t h a t t i e the c a l c u l a t i o n s of Mr. O'Brien t o Mr. 

7 Clayton's DJC-13? 

8 MR. MOOT: The answer i s yes, assuming we, the 

9 people t h a t would perform t h a t , understand the question and 

10 we w i l l j u s t t a l k t o Mr. Berger i n f o r m a l l y i f they don't. 

11 MR. BERGER: Okay. Appreciate t h a t . 

12 BY MR. BERGER: 

13 Q Now, the amount t h a t aren't c a l c u l a t e d as being 

14 avoidable. The 80 percent. Do you consider them t o be 

15 unavoidable overhead; correct? 

16 A That i s c o r r e c t . The shutdown of a generation 

17 s t a t i o n would not cause those a d m i n i s t r a t i v e costs t o go 
18 away. 

19 Q And those have been i n d i c a t e d on Mr. Clayton's 

20 DJC-13 i n the l i n e item or we can r e f e r t o t h a t i f you'd 

21 l i k e . Do you have a copy of that? 

22 A No, I don't. 

23 MR. BERGER: Can you provide him w i t h a copy, 

24 please. 

25 BY MR. BERGER: 
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1 Q Now, does your MKO-2 j u s t r e f e r t o the l i n e item 

2 overhead a l l o c a t i o n w i t h j u s t the -- which i s the f o u r t h 

3 l i n e down on t h a t page? 

4 A What MKO-2 does i s i t takes a t e s t year, one year 

5 and says i t looks a t t h a t year, says l o o k i n g a t a l l of the 

6 a d m i n i s t r a t i v e costs a l l o c a t e d t o the p l a n t s and i n t h i s 

7 case t h i s i s 1997 data. Okay. And the question was what 

8 percentage of those costs would be avoided i f the p l a n t 

9 were shut down and the percentages at the bottom i n d i c a t e d 

10 i n t h a t t e s t year what percentage of the costs would be 

11 avoided i f a p l a n t were shut down of the t o t a l 

12 a d m i n i s t r a t i v e cost, then I bel i e v e Mr. Clayton took those 

13 percentages and appl i e d i t t o h i s estimates of those 

14 overhead costs i n those years. 

15 Q Would you agree w i t h me t h a t b a s i c a l l y what he 

16 d i d was take 80 percent of the costs t h a t were a l l o c a t e d , 

17 developed a revenue or a stream of costs f o r each of those 

18 p l a n t s and then present valued t h a t stream based on the 80 

19 percent? Maybe we should ask -- should have asked t h a t of 

2 0 Mr. Clayton w i l l obviously, but I t h i n k the work papers 

21 w i l l show i t . 

22 A I am not being d i f f i c u l t . I d i d n ' t do the 

23 c a l c u l a t i o n . 

24 Q No. I understand t h a t . A l l I was r e a l l y t r y i n g 

25 t o e s t a b l i s h was t h a t h i s c a l c u l a t i o n s j u s t r e l a t e t o the 
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1 l i n e item, h i s use of your i n f o r m a t i o n j u s t r e l a t e s t o the 

2 l i n e item overhead a l l o c a t i o n . I s t h a t correct? 

3 A I t h i n k he also includes the p r o p e r t y taxes and 

4 the c a p i t a l stock taxes which --

5 Q Which you discuss i n your testimony but not 

6 n e c e s s a r i l y included on MKO-2 j u s t r e l a t e s t o a l i n e item 

7 overhead a l l o c a t i o n . I s t h a t r i g h t ? 

8 A I bel i e v e t h a t but again, t h i s i s n ' t my 

9 schedule. I bel i e v e t h a t t o be t r u e . 

10 Q I am sure t h a t the company w i l l c l a r i f y 

11 subsequently i f t h a t ' s not the case. 

12 MR. MOOT: A l l t h i s i s on the record. We'll take 

13 those pages i n t o account, too. 

14 BY MR. BERGER: 

15 Q Did you provide i n f o r m a t i o n t o Mr. Clayton on or 

16 near the p r o p e r t y t a x l i n e and c a p i t a l t a x l i n e s . Did you 

17 provide i n f o r m a t i o n w i t h respect t o the remaining l i n e s on 

18 t h a t pages? 

19 A The employee severance l i n e s f o r both, f o r 

2 0 Duquesne's employees. 

21 Q Who do you know who provided him the i n f o r m a t i o n 

22 on f i x e d O&M? 

23 A I bel i e v e Mr. Nelson, Mr. Duckworth provided the 

24 remaining i n f o r m a t i o n . I b e l i e v e t h a t h i s testimony 

25 outlines who provided what information. 
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1 Q Okay. Now, one of the questions I asked Mr. 

2 Clayton was when you have unavoidable costs such as he 

3 c a l c u l a t e d on t h i s page and i f the p l a n t s were t o be shut 

4 down, those costs would be a l l o c a t e d t o other p l a n t s and t o 

5 the transmission or t o the t r a n s m i s s i o n / d i s t r i b u t i o n 

6 f u n c t i o n . 

7 Would you agree w i t h me t h a t b a s i c a l l y what would 

8 happen would be the, t h a t the generation a l l o c a t o r would be 

9 reduced as a percentage of the whole and so those costs 

10 would be d i v i d e d on some basis between T&D and generation. 

11 A I don't believe t h a t ' s proper. I b e l i e v e these 

12 costs are r e l a t e d t o the generation p o r t i o n of the 

13 business, which have t o be borne by the generation p o r t i o n 

14 of the business and shouldn't impact the costs of the 

15 transmission and d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e s . 

16 Q But would you agree w i t h me t h a t those are 

17 corporate overheads t h a t , you know, have been a l l o c a t e d 

18 based upon some t o t a l company a l l o c a t i o n f a c t o r ? 

19 A Which i s used t o i n d i c a t e what p o r t i o n of the 

2 0 overhead a t t r i b u t e d t o t h i s piece of our business. 

21 Q But when t h a t piece of your business gets 

22 smaller, would you agree w i t h me that, i t would seem 

2 3 appropriate t o change the balance? 

24 A I t doesn't seem reasonable t h a t because you shut 

25 a p l a n t down, t h a t transmission and d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e s 
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1 should be a f f e c t e d by t h a t . 

2 Q So i f you shut a l l but one p l a n t down you would 

3 s t i l l say t h a t the same amount of generation overhead 

4 should be a l l o c a t e d t h a t one p l a n t t h a t as was a l l o c a t e d t o 

5 . ten p l a n t s . I s t h a t what you are saying? 

6 A I n t h a t extreme example, I would say i t r e l a t e s 

7 t o the generation p o r t i o n of the business. 

8 Q You would say t h a t a l l t h a t overhead t h a t was 

9 o r i g i n a l l y a l l o c a t e d t o ten would be a l l o c a t e d t o one, so 

10 t h a t your answer t o my question was yes? 

11 A Yes. 

12 Q Thank you. Would you agree w i t h me t h a t these 

13 were costs t h a t w i l l be i n c u r r e d . These unavoidable 

14 overhead costs are costs t h a t w i l l be i n c u r r e d regardless 

15 of whether the p l a n t s are operating or r e t i r e d and 

16 regardless of whether the company owns the p l a n t s or not? 

17 A That's what I would consider the d e f i n i t i o n of 

18 unavoidable. 

19 Q Okay. Just l o o k i n g at the one item, t q t a l 

2 0 unavoidable costs on E x h i b i t DJC-13 and the item at the top 

21 of the page, PV of margin using avoidable and unavoidable 

22 costs. For the f i r s t three p l a n t s , the company c a l c u l a t e d 

2 3 t h i s PV cost independent of operation f o r those three 

24 p l a n t s using the PV of margin, using avoidable and 
25 unavoidable cost. 
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1 Would you agree w i t h me t h a t the reason f o r doing 

2 t h a t was because those p l a n t s continue t o operate? They do 

3 provide some re d u c t i o n i n the unavoidable overheads by 

4 generating some margin? Or i s t h a t 

5 A Could you j u s t repeat t h a t again. I'm sorr y . I 

6 am t r y i n g t o understand the schedule. I was j u s t reading 

7 through i t . 

8 Q The f i r s t l i n e item on t h a t page i s PV of margin 

9 using avoidable and unavoidable costs and t o c a l c u l a t e PV 

10 costs independent of operation f o r the f i r s t three p l a n t s , 

11 the company used t h a t l i n e item i n developing t h a t f a c t o r 

12 and i n developing t h a t d o l l a r amount t h a t i t included i n 

13 Mr. Clayton's schedules. Were you aware of that? 

14 MR. MOOT: Mr. --

15 THE WITNESS: I d i d n ' t do the c a l c u l a t i o n . 

16 MR. MOOT: I objec t t o the question. I t ' s asking 

17 about Mr. Clayton's e x h i b i t . Mr. O'Brien presented what he 

18 presented. We are now g e t t i n g i n t o PV margins. 

19 MR. BERGER: That's f i n e . I ' l l move on t o another 

2 0 question. 

21 BY MR. BERGER: 

22 Q I f you can't answer t h i s question j u s t say so. 

23 That's f i n e . On the l i n e item on DJC-13 where i t says 

24 t o t a l unavoidable costs, i f there was a d i v e s t i t u r e would 

25 you agree w i t h me t h a t i t would be appropriate t o add up 
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1 those f o u r numbers i n t h a t l i n e r a t h e r than t o c a l c u l a t e PV 

2 costs independent of operation. 

3 MR. MOOT: Same o b j e c t i o n . I don't care whether he 

4 can answer i t or not. 

5 MR. BERGER: I ' l l withdraw the question. That's a l l 

6 I have. Thank you, Your Honor. 

7 JUDGE GORBETT: Okay. Thank you, Mr. O'Brien. 

8 THE WITNESS: I thank you. 

9 JUDGE CORBETT: The OSBA has i n d i c a t e d , Ms. Jones, 

10 you have i n d i c a t e d you have no cross f o r t h i s witness. 

11 MS. JONES: That's c o r r e c t . Your Honor. 

12 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . C i t y of P i t t s b u r g h i s up 

13 next. Mr. Americus? 

14 MR. AMERICUS: No cross examination. 

15 JUDGE CORBETT: Ms. Polacek, I b e l i e v e you are up. 

16 MS. POLACEK: I n the i n t e r e s t of time, Your Honor, 

17 we w i l l have no questions f o r t h i s witness. 

18 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Mr. Wiseman? 

19 MR. WISEMAN: Thank you, Your Honor. Good morning, 

2 0 Mr. O'Brien. 

21 THE WITNESS: Good morning. 

22 BY MR. WISEMAN: 

23 Q Mr. O'Brien, I j u s t have a few questions about 

24 your E x h i b i t MKO-1 i n your d i r e c t testimony. Could you 

25 t u r n t o t h a t , please and l e t ' s s t a r t o f f at pages MKO-1-A, 
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1 page 4. Are you there? 

2 F i r s t of a l l , am I c o r r e c t t h a t Schedule 1-A 

3 r e f l e c t s Duquesne's a c t u a l 1996 year end r e s u l t s . I s t h a t 

4 correct? 

5 A That's c o r r e c t . 

6 Q Now, on page 4 of Schedule 1-A, i f I go about 

7 halfway down the page, there's a l i n e t h a t says t o t a l 

8 o p e r a t i n g expenses before f e d e r a l and s t a t e income taxes. 

9 Do you see that? 

10 A Yes. 

11 Q So, do I understand from t h a t l i n e t h a t 

12 Duquesne's t o t a l o p e rating expenses before taxes i n 1996 

13 was approximately $864 m i l l i o n ? 

14 A That's c o r r e c t . 

15 Q A l l r i g h t . Now, can you go t o page 2 of Schedule 

16 1-B i n E x h i b i t MKO-1. 

17 A I am sorr y . Would you repeat the pages. 

18 Q Page 2. 

19 A Of 1-B? 

20 Q 1-B, yes. Am I c o r r e c t t h a t Schedule 1-B has the 

21 a c t u a l 1996 year end r e s u l t s plus c e r t a i n adjustments t h a t 

22 Duquesne believes are appropriate? 

2 3 A That's c o r r e c t . 

24 Q Now, on page 2, there's about a t h i r d of the way 

25 down, quarter of the way down the page, there's a l i n e t h a t 
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1 says t o t a l power production expenses and there's an 

2 adjustment of a negative approximately $21 m i l l i o n . Do you 

3 see t h a t number? 

4 A Yes. 

5 Q Can you t e l l me why a negative adjustment of $21 

6 m i l l i o n has been made there? 

7 A Yeah. That i s the sum t o t a l of the adjustment on 

8 page 1 of 12, s t a r t i n g w i t h production expense and adding 

9 up t o there. So t h a t ' s where the 21 comes from. 

10 Q Any question what are the reasons? 

11 A Right. 

12 Q For the 21? 

13 A And I j u s t want t o get t o t h a t . 

14 MR. MOOT: Ken, j u s t as a matter of c l a r i f i c a t i o n 

15 since he sa i d i t was a cumulative adjustment, do you want 

16 him t o discuss the reason f o r every adjustment from 500 

17 on? 

18 MR. WISEMAN: No. I am hoping there's a general 

19 explanation f o r the adjustment. 

2 0 THE WITNESS: There's two general reasons. One i s 

21 the 1996 year included the Fort M a r t i n p l a n t which would 

22 not be i n the company's operating r e s u l t s going forward. 

2 3 So i t was baseless t o take out Fort M a r t i n and the other --

24 l e t me j u s t look t o see -- t h a t ' s $21 m i l l i o n . 

25 BY MR. WISEMAN: 
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1 Q Thank you. Now, also on page 2 j u s t above the 

2 $21 m i l l i o n f i g u r e there's a p o s i t i v e adjustment t o 

3 def e r r e d energy costs of approximately four and a h a l f 

4 m i l l i o n d o l l a r s . Can you t e l l me what the reason f o r t h a t 

5 is? 

6 A Well, b a s i c a l l y these f i n a n c i a l s here were 

7 presented assuming t h a t we could c o l l e c t the def e r r e d f u e l 

8 using the capped ECR r a t e assumed i n the Fort M a r t i n 

9 agreement of 14.7. 

10 Q A l l r i g h t . Can you t u r n t o the next page of 

11 Schedule 1-B, page 3? 

12 A Okay. 

13 Q Down toward the bottom of the page, there's l i n e 

14 403, i t says d e p r e c i a t i o n expense and there's a p o s i t i v e 

15 adjustment of $25 m i l l i o n there. Can you e x p l a i n what the 

16 reason i s f o r t h a t p o s i t i v e adjustment? 

17 A Sure. The -- as p a r t of the sale of the Fort 

18 M a r t i n Power Plant the company made a commitment t o 

19 accelerate d e p r e c i a t i o n of i t s nuclear f a c i l i t i e s . And as 

2 0 p a r t of t h a t agreement, there's a c t u a l l y steps of increases 

21 t o d e p r e c i a t i o n . And there's an increase i n 1998 or or 

22 1997, I am s o r r y . That would be needed t o add i t t o the 

23 966 number t o a f f e c t t h a t adjustment so t h a t ' s the 25 

24 m i l l i o n agreed t o i n the Fort M a r t i n sale. 

25 Q So then none of t h a t increase i n d e p r e c i a t i o n 
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1 expense r e l a t e s t o your request i n t h i s case t o accelerate 

2 d e p r e c i a t i o n . I s t h a t correct? 

3 A Could you repeat t h a t again. 

4 Q I am j u s t t r y i n g t o f i n d out i f t h i s $25 m i l l i o n 

5 adjustment r e l a t e s s o l e l y t o the Fort M a r t i n t r a n s a c t i o n i f 

6 some p o r t i o n of the $25 m i l l i o n r e l a t e s t o Duquesne's 

7 request i n t h i s case t o accelerate d e p r e c i a t i o n and 

8 a m o r t i z a t i o n by $1.7 m i l l i o n . 

9 A No, t h i s 25 m i l l i o n s p e c i f i c a l l y r e l a t e d t o the 

10 d e p r e c i a t i o n i n the Fort Ma r t i n agreement. 

11 Q A l l r i g h t . Now, also on t h a t same page, j u s t 

12 below t h a t l i n e 4 and 3, i t size a m o r t i z a t i o n of t r a n s i t i o n 

13 costs and there's a p o s i t i v e adjustment of approximately 

14 $84 m i l l i o n . Do you see that? 

15 A Yes. 

16 Q Can you t e l l me what the basis f o r t h a t 

17 adjustment is? 

18 A Yes. B a s i c a l l y what we are t r y i n g t o show here, 

19 the purpose f o r the schedule i n t h i s i s t h a t Mr. Lahtinen 

2 0 takes these costs and develops a revenue requirement and 

21 compares t h a t t o our e x i s t i n g r a t e s and t h i s adjustment i s 

22 b a s i c a l l y t o say t h a t i f we needed t o recover what we 

23 b e l i e v e are stranded costs or t r a n s i t i o n costs over the 

24 nine-year pe r i o d , '97 through 2005, we would have t o 

25 recover these a d d i t i o n a l costs d u r i n g t h a t p e r i o d . And 
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t h a t i s the a d d i t i o n a l costs necessary t o recover a l l of 

our r e g u l a t o r y assets i n stranded costs. 

Q So the $84 m i l l i o n , t h a t does r e l a t e t o your 

request i n t h i s case. I s t h a t correct? 

A That 1s c o r r e c t . 

6 Q So i f we were t o e l i m i n a t e t h a t $84 m i l l i o n , then 

7 do I understand t h a t Duquesne's t o t a l o p e r ating expenses 

8 would be based on t e s t year r e s u l t s , would be the 864 --

9 approximately $864 m i l l i o n w i t h these various adjustments. 

10 That's set f o r t h i n the next column less $84 m i l l i o n . I s 

11 t h a t correct? 

12 A I thought you s t a t e d a bunch of f a c t s i f you d i d 

13 t h i s , i f you -- i f you took the 84 m i l l i o n out of the 

14 adjustment column, the adjustment column would be $84 

15 m i l l i o n lower and the adjusted year would be $84 m i l l i o n 

16 lower. 

17 Q So the adjusted year would be -- the adjustments 

18 would be approximately a negative $22 m i l l i o n , I b e l i e v e . 

19 I s t h a t correct? 

2 0 A Approximately. 

21 Q Thank you. Now, could you t u r n t o page 5 of the 

22 same e x h i b i t ? Do you see, and t h i s i s Schedule 1-B f o r 

23 c l a r i t y . At the top of the page, under i n t a n g i b l e p l a n t s 

24 there's a negative adjustment of $243 m i l l i o n and then 

25 under nuclear production p l a n t s there's a p o s i t i v e 
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1 adjustment of $243 m i l l i o n . Can you e x p l a i n why t h a t 

2 r e a l l o c a t i o n , i n e f f e c t , r e a l l o c a t i o n has taken place. 

3 A Yes. The $243 m i l l i o n which i s the -- t h i s i s 

4 gross p l a n t t o c l a r i f y the schedule r e l a t e s t o the Perry 

5 Power S t a t i o n and a few years back, we r e c l a s s i f i e d c e r t a i n 

6 p l a n t costs as i n t a n g i b l e costs. And t h a t was t o account 

7 3 03. But those are b a s i c a l l y r e l a t e d t o the o r i g i n a l 

8 c o n s t r u c t i o n of Perry t h a t were r e c l a s s i f i e d t o i n t a n g i b l e 

9 p l a n t s . 

10 Q And why are you now r e c l a s s i f y i n g i t under 

11 nuclear p l a n t s , production p l a n t s p e c i f i c a l l y ? 

12 A B a s i c a l l y , t h a t , t o more s p e c i f i c a l l y r e l a t e 

13 those back t o the nuclear power s t a t i o n i n Perry. I t ' s 

14 adjusted t o , the o r i g i n a l c o n s t r u c t i o n costs were a l l i n 

15 account 322. We took 343 m i l l i o n of various costs and 

16 r e c l a s s i f i e d them t o i n t a n g i b l e ; regardless of whether, 

17 which category they are i n , they r e l a t e t o the c o n s t r u c t i o n 

18 costs of Perry. 

19 Q I f I wanted t o go back i n time and look a t the 

2 0 documents t h a t determined the f i n a n c i a l accounting records, 

21 t o determine why these costs were put i n t o i n t a n g i b l e 

22 p l a n t , could you t e l l me what documents I would be l o o k i n g 

23 at? 

24 A Well, the issue r e l a t e s t o a c t u a l l y a p r o p e r t y 

25 tax issue t h a t we have i n Ohio. We are c u r r e n t l y 
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1 l i t i g a t i n g the prop e r t y tax assessments on the Perry p l a n t 

2 and the State of Ohio has something they c a l l personal 

3 p r o p e r t y tax, which i s d i f f e r e n t from the r e a l e s t a t e tax 

4 t h a t we have i n Pennsylvania. And i t ' s taxed on personal 

5 property, which equipment and nuclear p l a n t q u a l i f i e s f o r . 

6 As p a r t of t h a t case, we underwent a study t h a t b a s i c a l l y 

7 said p o r t i o n s of the o r i g i n a l c o n s t r u c t i o n of the p l a n t are 

8 more a c c u r a t e l y characterized f o r p r o p e r t y t a x purposes as 

9 i n t a n g i b l e p l a n t . 

10 Engineering costs, drawing costs, those types of 

11 costs and i t was understood t h a t we engage -- a c t u a l l y we 

12 engaged Coopers and Librand t o undergo f o r the purpose of 

13 the p r o p e r t y t a x case t h a t would q u a n t i f y those costs. 

14 MR. WISEMAN: Could I make an on the record data 

15 request f o r copying t h a t study? 

16 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, we would object t o t h a t . 

17 This testimony was f i l e d four and a h a l f months ago and 

18 t h i s i s j u s t untimely. Mr. Wiseman's c l i e n t apparently 

19 j u s t d i d n ' t pay a t t e n t i o n t o the schedule before . t r i a l . 

2 0 I t ' s untimely and we ob j e c t . 

21 MR. WISEMAN: Your Honor, I know a b s o l u t e l y no 

22 burden t h a t would be imposed on Duquesne p r o v i d i n g us a 

23 copy of a document t h a t has been i n existence f o r some 

24 time. 

25 MR. MOOT: The issue i s burden. I t ' s t h a t the 
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1 discovery p o r t i o n i s gone. There i s a burden because you 

2 have heard --we have been here 55 minutes today and we are 

3 already i n t o double d i g i t s on data requests. The o b j e c t i o n 

4 remains. 

5 JUDGE CORBETT: You are asking f o r the e n t i r e study, 

6 Mr. Wiseman? 
7 MR. WISEMAN: Well, l e t me ask how long, i f Mr. 

8 O'Brien, knows, i s the study? 

9 THE WITNESS: I t ' s a f a i r l y t h i c k document. 

10 BY MR. WISEMAN: 

11 Q Are we t a l k i n g about a thousand pages, 500 

12 pages? 

13 A I t ' s comparable t o t h i s thickness. I don't know 

14 how many pages i t would be. 

15 Q I s there an executive summary of the study? Do 

16 you know? 

17 A Not r e a l l y . 

18 Q I s i t a v a i l a b l e f o r review? 

19 A Yes. 

20 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. We'll l e t you or your witness 

21 review i t , Mr. Wiseman. 

22 MR. WISEMAN: Thank you very much. 

23 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, I guess I would j u s t note f o r 

24 the record t h a t i n s p i t e of any acquiesence by Duquesne i n 

25 a data request or any requests such as t h i s t h a t you would 
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order does not mean t h a t once the other p a r t y reviews t h a t 

and appears w i t h i t a t some other hearing day t h a t we would 

3 not o b j e c t t o i t n e c e s s a r i l y being introduced and we a l l 

4 reserve our r i g h t s i n t h a t regard. 

5 JUDGE CORBETT: That's another matter. 

6 BY MR. WISEMAN: 

7 Q Mr. O'Brien, would you t u r n t o pages 7 of E x h i b i t 

8 MKO-1 ( b ) . There are two adjustments on t h a t page, again, 

9 the i n t a n g i b l e p l a n t , a negative 24 and a h a l f m i l l i o n 

10 d o l l a r s and then i n a d d i t i o n t o nuclear p r o d u c t i o n p l a n t s , 

11 almost $19 m i l l i o n , i s the reason f o r t h a t adjustment the 

12 same as the reason f o r the adjustments t h a t we were j u s t 

13 t a l k i n g about? 

14 A Yeah. I t ' s a m o r t i z a t i o n of the previous number. 

15 Q A l l r i g h t . And then one l a s t question, i f you 

16 t u r n t o page 12 of the same e x h i b i t . 

17 A Yes. 

18 Q At l i n e 359, i t looks l i k e you are making a 

19 p o s i t i v e adjustment t o transmission p l a n t of almost $44 

20 m i l l i o n . I s t h a t correct? 

21 A Yes. 

22 Q And on l i n e 373, i t looks l i k e you are making a 

23 p o s i t i v e adjustment t o d i s t r i b u t i o n p l a n t of approximately 

24 $111 m i l l i o n . I s t h a t correct? 

25 A Yes. 
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1 Q To your knowledge, i s there a witness sponsored 

2 by Duquesne who supports these adjustments? I mean, 

3 s p e c i f i c a l l y I am r e f e r r i n g t o the adjustments i n the 

4 transmission p l a n t and d i s t r i b u t i o n plants? 

5 A Can I discuss t h a t w i t h my counsel as t o who 

6 would best describe -- I mean as f a r as making the 

7 accounting e n t r i e s . 

8 Q I am not t a l k i n g about accounting e n t r i e s . I am 

9 t a l k i n g about a person t h a t explains why those adjustments 

10 were appropriate. And I have no o b j e c t i o n t o -- i f i t ' s 

11 a p p r o p r i a t e . 

12 MR. MOOT: Would you mind i f I conferred w i t h him 

13 f o r three seconds? I t ' s up t o you, though. 

14 MR. WISEMAN: Go ahead. 

15 MR. MOOT: Fa i r enough. I appreciate t h a t . 

16 BY MR. WISEMAN: 

17 Q Mr. O'Brien, are you prepared t o answer t h a t 

18 question? 

19 A Yes, I am. The reason f o r the pause i s I d i d n ' t 

2 0 focus on what pages we were on. This i s the schedule which 

21 i s def e r r e d taxes, the lead overview of what t h i s 

22 represents. These adjustments -- and I am going t o answer 

23 the question. I t h i n k I am the most appropriate person. 

24 These adjustments are b a s i c a l l y t o take the def e r r e d 

25 taxes r e l a t e d t o transmission and d i s t r i b u t i o n and we r e f e r 
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1 t o these as FAS 109 deferred taxes. These were the 

2 a d d i t i o n a l deferred taxes t h a t the company had t o record 

3 when i t adopted FAS 107. 

4 And b a s i c a l l y what FAS 107 sai d was t o the extent, 

5 regardless of whether you had t o flow through c e r t a i n tax 

6 b e n e f i t s t o your customers or not, which Duquesne d i d , and 

7 many other Pennsylvania u t i l i t i e s had t o , you need t o 

8 record a l i a b i l i t y t h a t represented what your f u t u r e t a x 

9 l i a b i l i t y r e a l l y i s , and associated w i t h t h a t a d d i t i o n a l 

10 de f e r r e d taxes t h a t we record. 

11 We also record a r e g u l a t o r y asset which we are 

12 i n c l u d i n g i n recovery. So there's these d e f e r r e d taxes 

13 r e l a t e s p e c i f i c a l l y t o a r e g u l a t o r y asset. The two o f f s e t 

14 b a s i c a l l y d o l l a r f o r d o l l a r . So these are a d d i t i o n a l 

15 de f e r r e d taxes t h a t the company has on i t s books t h a t 

16 r e l a t e t o each of these pieces; transmission, f o u r three 

17 e i g h t three zero seven s i x seven r e l a t e d t o transmission, 

18 one one one two f i v e nine s i x three f i v e are a d d i t i o n a l 

19 de f e r r e d taxes r e l a t e d t o d i s t r i b u t i o n . 

20 MR. WISEMAN: Thank you, Mr. O'Brien. I have no 

21 f u r t h e r questions. 

22 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Mr. Zie l o n i s ? 

23 MR. ZIELONIS: Nothing, Your Honor. 

24 JUDGE CORBETT: I s Mr. Barak i n the room? 

25 Apparently not? Mr. Stewart? 
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1 MR. STEWART: I have nothing. Your Honor. 

2 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. C l e a r f i e l d ? 

3 MR. CLEARFIELD: I have a handful of questions. I 

4 was taught many years ago never t o give an a c t u a l number. 

5 JUDGE CORBETT: Handful i s more than one. 

6 MR. CLEARFIELD: One hand, Your Honor. I am g e t t i n g 

7 close t o breaking my own r u l e . 

8 BY MR. CLEARFIELD: 

9 Q Mr. O'Brien, could you t u r n t o E x h i b i t MK0-1-E 

10 f o r at moment, please. Do you have that? 

11 A Yes. 

12 Q And I j u s t f o r c l a r i f i c a t i o n , am I reading t h i s 

13 e x h i b i t c o r r e c t l y when I conclude t h a t using your 

14 f u n c t i o n a l i z a t i o n study you i d e n t i f i e d approximately 60 

15 percent of the company's labor expenses as generation 

16 related? 

17 A That's c o r r e c t . 

18 JUDGE CORBETT: And w i t h respect t o the net book 

19 value correspondingly you i d e n t i f i e d approximately 54 

2 0 percent, p r e c i s e l y 54 percent of the company's p l a n t i n 

21 service as generation related? 

22 A That's c o r r e c t . 

23 Q Now, I see i n both items i n both l i n e s t h a t we 

24 j u s t referenced, labor and net book value t h a t there's a 

25 column f o r a d m i n i s t r a t i v e and general a t the bottom there 
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1 t h a t ' s not a l l o c a t e d . I s t h a t r i g h t ? 

2 A I s i t allocated? We are l o o k i n g on page 6 of s i x 

3 here. 

4 Q I am sorr y . I d i d n ' t give you t h a t reference? 

5 A No. There are, reading l e f t t o r i g h t , there i s 

6 the d e s c r i p t i o n of what category of costs they are, f i r s t . 

7 We have Duquesne L i g h t , CAPCO, t o t a l and then we have a 

8 percentage. 

9 F i r s t percentage i s j u s t the labor d o l l a r s by each 

10 of those f u n c t i o n s . Generation, transmission, d i s t r i b u t i o n 

11 and then a d m i n i s t r a t i v e and general. The next column 

12 b a s i c a l l y says w i t h i n the three operating groups, 60 

13 percent of the labor between the labor r e l a t e d t o 

14 generation, transmission, d i s t r i b u t i o n , r e l a t e s t o 

15 generation. 

16 We d i d a l l o c a t e the a d m i n i s t r a t i v e and general 

17 column costs. 

18 Q I s t h a t because t h a t supports a l l three of those 

19 functions? 

2 0 A That's c o r r e c t . 

21 Q Now, t u r n i n g t o another subject q u i c k l y , you had 

22 a colloquy w i t h Mr. Berger about the unavoidable 

23 a d m i n i s t r a t i v e and general expenses and what would happen 

24 i f a l l but one p l a n t h y p o t h e t i c a l l y were t o shut down. Let 
25 me ask you t h i s . I f h y p o t h e t i c a l l y , Duquesne were t o e x i t 
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1 generation business so t h a t i t was not operating any 

2 p l a n t s , wouldn't the he i t be reasonable t o expect t h a t the 

3 company w i t h reduce or shr i n k i t s l e v e l of a d m i n i s t r a t i v e 

4 and general expenses so t h a t while i t might continue t o 

5 perform the same general f u n c t i o n i t would do so at a lower 

6 l e v e l of costs or at a lower l e v e l of a c t i v i t y ? With your 

7 j o b excluded from t h a t , of course? 

8 A I appreciate t h a t . The, i f the question i s t h a t 

9 i f the company were smaller would i t have less overhead 

10 cost. 

11 Q Yes. 

12 A And my i n t u i t i o n says yes. 

13 Q I t would make an e f f o r t t o do that? 

14 A Yes. 

15 Q And j u s t t o make sure the r e p o r t i s c l e a r and i f 

16 i t was smaller because i t no longer had any generation 

17 f u n c t i o n , you would expect t h a t the a d m i n i s t r a t i v e and 

18 general expenses over time would be reduced. 

19 A Yes. Can I c l a r i f y that? 

2 0 Q Sure. 

21 A The schedule t h a t I presented e a r l i e r was l o o k i n g 

22 a t i f we shut one of those -- each of those plans don. I t 

23 wasn't l o o k i n g , the scenario you j u s t described. To me 

24 t h a t would be a d i f f e r e n t a n a l y s i s . 

25 MR. CLEARFIELD: Thank you. 
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1 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. I s there any other p a r t y t h a t 

2 I have not c a l l e d who wishes t o cross examine t h i s 

3 witness? 

4 (No response.) 

5 JUDGE CORBETT: Then, Mr. Moot, d i d you have any 

6 r e d i r e c t ? 

7 MR. MOOT: I f y o u ' l l give me a moment. Your Honor. 

8 JUDGE CORBETT: Sure. 

9 MR. MOOT: Your Honor. I bel i e v e I have a couple 

10 questions. 

11 REDIRECT EXAMINATION 

12 BY MR. MOOT: 

13 Q Mr. O'Brien, do you r e c a l l being asked by Ms. 

14 M e l i l l o a question -- and many t r y i n g t o r e c a l l and 

15 paraphrase, he -- t h a t asked you whether i t was t r u e t h a t 

16 Duquesne was not proposing t o recover f o s s i l 

17 decommissioning through the YTC? Do you r e c a l l t h a t 

18 question? 

19 A Yes. 

2 0 Q And what was your answer? 

21 A That we were l o o k i n g t o -- we were l o o k i n g not t o 

22 recover f o s s i l decommissioning through the t r a n s i t i o n 

23 p e r i o d but r a t h e r have the f o s s i l decommissioning l i a b i l i t y 

24 included i n the f i n a l v a l u a t i o n of the f o s s i l s t a t i o n s . 

25 Q Could you t u r n t o your MKO-2 E x h i b i t . Just as a 
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1 matter f o r my c l a r i f i c a t i o n , i s i t c o r r e c t t h a t the $68 

2 m i l l i o n t h a t f i n d s i t s e l f a t the bottom of the f i r s t 

3 numerical column represents the t o t a l overhead a l l o c a t e d t o 

4 general -- generation or i s i t as the wording t o the l e f t 

5 w i t h i n d i c a t e , an a l l o c a t i o n which r e l a t e d only t o 

6 avo i dab1e overhead? 

7 A I t ' s t o t a l overhead. 

8 Q With regard t o t h a t same row on which the 68 

9 m i l l i o n appears, I want t o ask you about the three numbers 

10 t o the r i g h t of t h a t . I s i t t r u e t h a t i t ' s your testimony 

11 t h a t those costs would a c t u a l l y be avoided by the company 

12 or i s i t simply t h a t they would be r e a l l o c a t e d somewhere 

13 else? 

14 A Those d o l l a r s would be avoided by the company. 

15 Q Do you r e c a l l a discussion w i t h Mr. Wiseman 

16 regarding deferred taxes? 

17 A Yes. 

18 Q Are you g e n e r a l l y f a m i l i a r w i t h Mr. 

19 Weisenmiller's c r i t i c i s m of the r e g u l a t o r y asset r e l a t e d t o 

2 0 d e f e r r e d taxes? 

21 A Generally. 

22 Q Were the numbers t h a t Mr. Wiseman was asking you 

23 about, are those the numbers t h a t Mr. Weisenmiller was 

24 disputing? 

25 A For every d o l l a r t h a t ' s i n those numbers there's 
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1 a d o l l a r i n the numbers t h a t he's d i s p u t i n g ; yes. 

2 MR. MOOT: I have no f u r t h e r questions, Your Honor. 

3 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . Any recross? Ms. 

4 M e l i l l o ? 

5 MS. MELILLO: No, Your Honor. 

6 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Berger. 

7 MR. BERGER: No, Your Honor. 

8 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Wiseman? 

9 MR. WISEMAN: No, Your Honor. 

10 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. C l e a r f i e l d . 

11 MR. CLEARFIELD: No, thank you. 

12 JUDGE CORBETT: I b e l i e v e t h a t ' s i t . Thank you very 

13 much, Mr. O'Brien. You are excused, s i r . 

14 THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

15 JUDGE CORBETT: I have one housekeeping matter t o 

16 take up w i t h you, Mr. M i l l e r . I am sorr y . With you, Mr. 

17 Moot. I should have brought t h i s up f i r s t t h i n g t h i s 

18 morning but i t s l i p p e d my mind, again. 

19 Yesterday, a f t e r the hearing, i t was brought t o my 

2 0 a t t e n t i o n t h a t the f a c t t h a t there was an e x h i b i t I b e l i e v e 

21 i t was submitted t o Mr. Schnitzer. I t was the s e c t i o n of 

22 the FAS Standard 71 and I be l i e v e you may have asked t h a t 

23 t h a t be marked as an e x h i b i t . I , f o r whatever reason, 

24 probably because of mental f a t i g u e a t the time, d i d not 

25 take you up on t h a t . Do you wish t o have t h a t marked and 
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1 i d e n t i f i e d as an e x h i b i t ? 

2 MR. MOOT: Why don't we j u s t i n d i c a t e i t as being 

3 marked f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n as an e x h i b i t . I don't know 

4 whether t h a t would be Duquesne Rejoinder 1 or what i t would 

5 be, but i t was not admitted i n t o evidence and not moved 

6 i n t o evidence. I t j u s t would be marked f o r 

7 i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . 

8 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . Why don't we have i t 

9 marked as Duquesne E x h i b i t MMS-8. I am sorr y . 

10 MR. MOOT: As a c l a r i f i c a t i o n t h i s was an e x h i b i t 

11 discussed w i t h Mr. O'Brien. 

12 JUDGE CORBETT: I'm sorr y . A l l r i g h t . Thank you 

13 f o r t h a t . And w e ' l l have t h a t marked as Duquesne E x h i b i t 

14 MKO-3, which I b e l i e v e i s the next one i n order. 

15 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, I guess my only h e s i t a t i o n i s 

16 t h a t I worry about confusion somewhere down the road when 

17 somebody's c i t i n g t h a t as-though i t were evidence and maybe 

18 the b e t t e r course i s t o do what we d i d i m p l i c i t l y 

19 yesterday, which i s not t o have i t marked. I t h i n k the 

2 0 record was c l e a r t h a t what document i t was an the witness 

21 read from i t and i f no other p a r t y has an o b j e c t i o n t o not 

22 marking i t , we'd be happy t o do t h a t . 

23 MS. MELILLO: Normally, when e x h i b i t s are referenced 

24 such as t h a t , normally there i s a requirement t h a t the 

25 whole document come in. Some party does request i t come 
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1 i n . My concern i s t h a t there's a reference on the record 

2 t o a p a r t of the statement and the whole statements i s n ' t 

3 i t I am I have don't know i f I p e r s o n a l l y w i l l be using 

4 someone might want. Out of an abundance ca u t i o n I suggest 

5 we do put t h a t i n as an e x h i b i t . 

6 JUDGE CORBETT: I t h i n k the short route t o t h a t i s 

7 t o have i t marked i d e n t i f i e d and move i n t o the record. 

8 Okay. We'll have i t marked and i d e n t i f i e d as Duquesne 

9 E x h i b i t MKO-3. 

10 MR. WISEMAN: Your Honor. I don't here the l a s t 

11 p a r t of your r u l i n g . I support the i d e n t i f i e d , but I would 

12 also support OTS' p o s i t i o n t h a t i f i t ' s going t o be 

13 i d e n t i f i e d I would l i k e the p a r t i e s t o be able t o r e f e r t o 

14 i t and I don't want Duquesne coming back, since i t ' s a 

15 document t h a t Duquesne i n f a c t r e l i e d upon and say now you 

16 can't r e f e r t o i t because i t ' s not an estimate i n r a t e s . I 

17 would p r e f e r t h a t i t be moved i n t o evidence. 

18 JUDGE CORBETT: That i s what I j u s t suggested. 

19 MR. WISEMAN: That's f i n e . 

2 0 MR. WISEMAN: Okay. A l l r i g h t . 

21 MS. MELILLO: Have copies been provided t o the Court 

22 Reporter? 

23 JUDGE CORBETT: Yes. 
24 (Duquesne Exhibit No. MKO-3 was produced and 

marked for i d e n t i f i c a t i o n and admitted i n 
25 evidence.) 
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1 JUDGE CORBETT: Why don't we take a f i f t e e n minute 

2 break. We'll be back at 10:30. 

3 (Whereupon, a b r i e f recess was taken.) 

4 JUDGE CORBETT: We are back on the record. 

5 According t o the schedule t h a t we have, t h a t the p a r t i e s 

6 have put together f o r the p r e s e n t a t i o n of witnesses, we 

7 t u r n now t o the OTS. Ms. M e l i l l o , I understand t h a t you 

8 were going t o present c e r t a i n testimony on behalf of Mr. 

9 Metro a t t h i s p o i n t . 

10 MS. MELILLO: Yes, Your Honor. I t ' s my 

11 understanding t h a t no p a r t y has any cross examination f o r 

12 Mr. Metro and t h a t Mr. Metro's testimony can be moved i n t o 

13 the record, t h e r e f o r e , by s t i p u l a t i o n and also a t t h i s 

14 p o i n t , I would propose t o move i n t o evidence by s t i p u l a t i o n 

15 the testimony of Darren D. G i l l . 

16 I have also been advised t h a t no p a r t y has any cross 

17 examination f o r Mr. G i l l . I n a d d i t i o n , as I said, I have 

18 requested on Monday t h a t any p a r t y l e t me know i f they have 

19 any cross examination f o r Mr. Van Jeschke. I have heard 

2 0 nothing. 

21 i t ' s my understanding t h a t Mr. Van Jeschke and Mr. 

22 Makholm are p r i m a r i l y responding t o each other and we have 

23 no cross. We waived cross f o r Dr. Makholm and the 

24 company's waived cross of Mr. Van Jeschke, so I would l i k e 

25 t o also a t t h i s time move h i s testimony i n t o the record by 
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1 s t i p u l a t i o n . I have copies f o r the Court Reporter. 

2 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . 

3 MS. MELILLO: Your Honor, at t h i s time, I am 

4 p r o v i d i n g t o the Court Reporter two copies of OTS Statement 

5 Number 4, and two copies of OTS Statement Number 4-SR. 

6 These are the d i r e c t and s u r r e b u t t a l testimonies of OTS 

7 witness Paul J. Metro. 

8 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. 
9 (OTS Statements Nos. 4 and 4-SR were produced and 

marked for identification.) 
10 

11 MS. MELILLO: Also a t t h i s time two copies f o r the 

12 Court Reporter of OTS Statement Number 2, the d i r e c t 

13 testimony of Darren D. G i l l and accompanying e x h i b i t s . I 

14 have two copies of OTS E x h i b i t Number 2, the e x h i b i t of 

15 Darren D. G i l l t o accompany h i s d i r e c t testimony. And I 

16 also have two copies of OTS Statement Number 2-SR, the 

17 s u r r e b u t t a l testimony of Darren D. G i l l . Also I have f o r 

18 the Court Reporter two copies of OTS Statement Number 1, 

19 being the d i r e c t testimony of E r i c Van Jeschke and 

2 0 accompanying t h a t I have two copies of OTS E x h i b i t Number 1 

21 being the accompanying e x h i b i t of OTS witness E r i c Van 

22 Jeschke. I also -- and Mr. Van Jeschke does not have any 

23 s u r r e b u t t a l . 

24 (OTS Statements Nos. 1, 2, 2-SR, 4, 4-SR and OTS 
Exhibits Nos. 1 and 2 were produced and marked for 

25 i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

HOLBERT ASSOCIATES 
(717) 540-9669 



634 

1 MS. MELILLO: At t h i s time, I would l i k e t o move 

2 those testimonies and e x h i b i t s i n t o evidence. 

3 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . Hearing no o b j e c t i o n , 

4 they w i l l be so admitted. 
5 (OTS Statements Nos. 1, 2, 2-SR, 4, 4-SR and 

Exhibits Nos. 1 and 2 were admitted i n evidence.) 
6 

7 MS. MELILLO: Thank you. 

8 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, would i t be appropriate a t 

9 t h i s time t o do the same f o r Dr. Makholm's testimony t o 

10 which a l l the same thi n g s apply as the OTS at t o r n e y 

11 mentioned. 

12 JUDGE CORBETT: Sure. 

13 JUDGE CORBETT: Would you i d e n t i f y the statements 

14 and e x h i b i t s t h a t you wish t o have moved i n t o the record. 

15 MR. MOOT: Yes. I am handing t o the Court Reporter 

16 two copies of the d i r e c t and r e b u t t a l testimony of J e f f D. 

17 Makholm which are numbered Duquesne Statements Number 12 

18 and 12-R and accompanying e x h i b i t s . 

19 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. 

2 0 MR. MOOT: And I would move them i n t o evidence. 

21 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . Hearing no o b j e c t i o n , 

22 they w i l l be so admitted 

23 (Duquesne Statements Nos. 12 and 12-R were produced 
and marked for i d e n t i f i c a t i o n and admitted i n 

24 evidence.) 

25 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, I bel i e v e t h a t i f we were t o 
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1 look a t the schedule we would f i n d Mr. Nelson next. I see 

2 t h a t Mr. Rubin i s not i n the room at t h i s p o i n t and from a 

3 i n f o r m a l p o l l of the p a r t i e s , I got the sense t h a t Mr. 

4 Nelson probably would come on and o f f i n a very, very short 

5 time and my guess i s t h a t Mr. Rubin, however, would have 

6 s i g n i f i c a n t or m a t e r i a l cross f o r Mr. Nelson and I guess 

7 I ' d suggest t h a t i t might be more e f f i c i e n t and i f the 

8 other p a r t i e s don't object t o take Mr. Duckworth out of 

9 order f i r s t and maybe by the time he's done, Mr. Rubin w i l l 

10 be here. 

11 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . Any objection? 

12 (No response.) 

13 MR. BARAK: Your Honor, as coordinator, I know I 

14 have been asked by Mr. Hughes t o l e t me know when we t h i n k 

15 Mr. Duckworth i s coming. I ' l l give him a c a l l 

16 immediately. I assume t h a t the other p a r t i e s have some 

17 cross so we can do t h i s . This i s an un a n t i c i p a t e d . 

18 MR. MOOT: I understand. 

19 MR. BERGER: OCA has no cross. 

20 MS. JONES: OSBA has no cross. 

21 MS. POLACEK: I j u s t have very l i t t l e . 

22 MR. MOOT: Do people -- we can go o f f the record. 

23 JUDGE CORBETT: Let's go o f f the record. 

24 {Discussion o f f the record.) 

25 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. We are back on the record. 
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1 We are going t o take Mr. Nelson next. Would you r a i s e your 

2 r i g h t hand, s i r , and be sworn. 

3 RALPH L. NELSON, ca l l e d as a witness, having been 

4 duly sworn, was examined and t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

5 JUDGE CORBETT: Please have a seat, s i r . Would you 

6 begin by g i v i n g us your f u l l name, please. 

7 THE WITNESS: My name i s Ralph L. Nelson. 

8 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Moot, you may continue. 

9 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

10 BY MR. MOOT: 

11 Q Good morning, Mr. Nelson. 

12 A Good morning. 

13 Q Did you f i l e d i r e c t and r e b u t t a l testimony and 

14 e x h i b i t s i n t h i s case? 

15 A Yes, I d i d . 

16 Q Do you have any co r r e c t i o n s t o those testimonies 

17 or e x h i b i t s ? 

18 A No, I do not. 

19 MR. MOOT: At t h i s time I ' d l i k e t o hand t o the 

2 0 Court Reporter what i s marked as Duquesne Statement Number 

21 10 and Number 10-R and accompanying e x h i b i t s , which are the 

22 d i r e c t and r e b u t t a l testimony and e x h i b i t s of Mr. Nelson 

23 and I ' d l i k e t o move them i n t o evidence. 

24 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . The statements and 

25 accompanying e x h i b i t s w i l l be admitted i n t o the record 
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1 subject t o any proper motions. 

2 (Duquesne Exhibits Nos. 10 and 10-R were produced 
and marked for i d e n t i f i c a t i o n and admitted i n 

3 evidence.) 

4 MR- MOOT: Your Honor, I have j u s t been informed 

5 t h a t Mr. LaGuardia i s here and ready t o go and I suggest 

6 t h a t we postpone the f u l l cross examination f o r Mr. Nelson 

7 t i l l a f t e r Mr. LaGuardia goes on the stand and i s completed 

8 and perhaps we can do a l l of Mr. Nelson at t h a t time and 

9 perhaps t h a t w i l l be the best course. 

10 JUDGE CORBETT: Any objection? 

11 (No response.) 

12 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Let me j u s t take one look a t 

13 the schedule. 

14 MS. MELILLO: May we be o f f the record f o r a 

15 moment ? 

16 JUDGE CORBETT: Let's go o f f the record. 

17 (Discussion o f f the record.) 

18 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . We are back on the 

19 record and t o accommodate p a r t i e s who are not i n the 

2 0 hearing room at the present time I am going t o ask Mr. 

21 Nelson t o step down and w e ' l l take Mr. LaGuardia next. 

22 Thank you, Mr. Nelson, f o r your patience. 

2 3 (pause.) 

24 JUDGE CORBETT: Would you r a i s e your r i g h t hand, s i r 

25 and be sworn. 
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1 THOMAS S. LAGUARDIA, c a l l e d as a witness, having 

2 been duly sworn, was examined and t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

3 JUDGE CORBETT: Please have a seat, s i r and would 

4 you give us your f u l l name. 

5 THE WITNESS: F u l l name i s Thomas S. LaGuardia. 

6 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Moot, you may continue. 

7 MR. MOOT: Good morning, Mr. LaGuardia. 

8 THE WITNESS: Good morning. 

9 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

10 BY MR. MOOT: 

11 Q Did you f i l e d i r e c t and r e b u t t a l testimony i n 

12 t h i s case? 

13 A Yes, I d i d . 

14 Q Do you have any c o r r e c t i o n s t o t h a t testimony? 

15 A No. There are no c o r r e c t i o n s . 

16 Q I s t h a t testimony t r u e and accurate t o the best 

17 of your knowledge, i n f o r m a t i o n and b e l i e f ? 

18 A Yes, i t i s . 

19 MR. MOOT: At t h i s time I ' d l i k e t o hand t o the 

2 0 r e p o r t e r and move i n t o evidence Duquesne Statements Numbers 

21 13 and 13-R and any accompanying e x h i b i t s . 

22 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . These documents w i l l be 

23 so marked and i d e n t i f i e d and they w i l l be admitted subject 

24 t o any proper motions. 

25 (Duquesne Statements Nos. 13 and 13-R were produced 
and marked for i d e n t i f i c a t i o n and admitted i n 
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1 evidence.) 

2 MR. MOOT: The witness i s now a v a i l a b l e f o r cross 

3 examination. 

4 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Ms. M e l i l l o ? 

5 MS. MELILLO: Thank you. Your Honor. Good morning, 

6 Mr. LaGuardia. 

7 THE WITNESS: Good morning. 

8 CROSS EXAMINATION 

9 BY MS. MELILLO: 

10 Q Mr. LaGuardia, f i r s t the of a l l , I had prepared a 

11 document which' I had shown t o your counsel and what t h i s 

12 document i s , i t ' s the summary sheets from your studies t h a t 

13 you d i d f o r decommissioning Beaver V a l l e y 1 and 2, Perry 

14 and the f o s s i l u n i t s i n t h i s proceeding. 

15 A Yes. 

16 Q I don't know i f you have had the o p p o r t u n i t y t o 

17 look a t t h i s , given your schedule but I ' l l show you a copy 

18 of t h i s now and see whether you can i d e n t i f y t h a t as 

19 excerpts of the decommissioning studies t h a t you used i n 

20 t h i s case. And the excerpts would be the cost estimate 

21 summaries. 

22 A Yes. 

23 Q You can i d e n t i f y those? 

24 A These are the summaries from our r e p o r t s , yes. 

25 BY MS. MELILLO: 
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Q I note t h a t the cover she f o r Beaver V a l l e y Units 

1 and 2 decommissioning cost estimates says d r a f t . While 

i t does say d r a f t , can you confirm t h a t the numbers 

contained on the summary sheets f o r Beaver V a l l e y U n i t s 1 

and 2 were, i n f a c t , the cost estimates used i n t h i s case 

by y o u r s e l f ? 

A I be l i e v e they are c o r r e c t , yes. 

MS. MELILLO: Let the record r e f l e c t t h i s i s a 

document t h a t we were provided a copy i n discovery so we 

have not been provided any other update so the data i s what 

we used f o r the e x h i b i t s . 

MS. MELILLO: Your Honor, at t h i s time I would l i k e 

t o mark f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n as OTS Cross Examination E x h i b i t 

Number 2, the document t h a t I j u s t showed Mr. LaGuardia and 

which I i d e n t i f i e d as being the cost summary sheet excerpts 

from h i s decommissioning studies i n t h i s proceeding. 

JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . I t ' s so marred and 

i d e n t i f i e d . 

(ITS Cross Examination Exhibit No. 2 was produced 
and marked for identification.) 

MS. MELILLO: I have provided two copies t o the 

Court Reporter, a copy t o Your Honor and I do have some 

e x t r a copies f o r p a r t i e s who want i t . 

I b e l i e v e t h i s i s a discovery response. The p a r t i e s 

probably have i t already. 
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1 MR. MOOT: That i s --

2 BY MS. MELILLO: 

3 Q Mr. LaGuardia, l e t ' s t u r n t o page 3 of your d r a f t 

4 testimony. 

5 A I don't have a copy i n f r o n t of me. 

6 MR. MOOT: I ' l l get i t . 

7 THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

8 BY MS. MELILLO: 

9 Q That page shows a l i s t i n g of the f o s s i l f u e l 

10 u n i t s of Duquesne f o r which you have performed a 

11 decommissioning study. 

12 A Yes. 

13 Q The ten f o s s i l f u e l s t a t i o n s l i s t e d i n a t o t a l of 

14 17 u n i t s l i s t e d . Can you t e l l us the types of f o s s i l f u e l 

15 p l a n t s t h a t they are? What f u e l i s burned i n those? 

16 A These are a l l coal f i r e d u n i t s , b a s i c a l l y , except 

17 f o r Brunot I s l a n d which are steam t u r b i n e s . The l a s t one 

18 i s a steam t u r b i n e cycle u n i t . 

19 Q On page 5 of d i r e c t testimony, at l i n e 13, you 

20 discuss your p r i o r involvement i n a demonstration power 

21 r e a c t o r l o c a t e d i n Puerto Rico and also on page 6 at l i n e 4 

22 you t a l k about your involvement w i t h a demonstration power 

23 r e a c t o r i n the s t a t e of Minnesota what i s a demonstration 

24 power reactor? 

25 A I n the e a r l y t o l a t e 1950s, the o l d Atomic Energy 
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1 Commission which i s now the Nuclear Regulatory Commission, 

2 i n the developing nuclear power, developed several design 

3 concepts f o r producing power by nuclear energy, using 

4 nuclear energy and these were c a l l e d demonstration 

5 f a c i l i t i e s . There are about s i x or e i g h t about s i x of 

6 them. 

7 They operated f o r periods of one t o f i v e years, 

8 depending on the i n d i v i d u a l design and then were shut down 

9 a f t e r the f a c i l i t y was e i t h e r demonstrated or discovered 

10 problems which would not make t h a t a v i a b l e method f o r 

11 generating power. And I was involved i n those 

12 decommissioning p r o j e c t s . Some of those decommissioning 

13 p r o j e c t s . 

14 Q On page 7 of your d i r e c t testimony, you at l i n e 4 

15 you reference the G e n t i l l y U nit 1 r e a c t o r i n Canada. Are 

16 Canadian nuclear p l a n t s the same as the t i l e s one i n the 

17 United States? 

18 A No. Generally they are a d i f f e r e n t design. 

19 They're g e n e r a l l y a Canadian design. B a s i c a l l y , they 

20 contain r a d i o a c t i v i t y ; tough t o deal w i t h them, using 

21 remote t o o l i n g i n the high r a d i o a c t i v e areas. 

22 The same type of engineering planning program would 

23 be needed f o r decommissioning i n the U.S. r e a c t o r s . 

24 Q And also on t h a t page, at l i n e 9 you mention the 

25 Pathfinder atomic power p l a n t s i n Sioux F a l l s , South Dakota 
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1 and you mention an abbreviated operating l i f e f o r t h a t 

2 p l a n t . What was the operating l i f e ? 

3 A 283 days, e f f e c t i v e f u l l power days. 

4 Q And also on page 8 of your d i r e c t testimony, 

5 you mention the decommissioning of the Shoreham Nuclear 

6 Power S t a t i o n on l i n e 2 of t h a t page. How long d i d 

7 Shoreham run? 

8 A About two e f f e c t i v e f u l l power days; 

9 u n f o r t u n a t e l y . 

10 Q How many nuclear f a c i l i t i e s comparable i n siz e t o 

11 Beaver V a l l e y 1 and 2 and Perry have been decommissioned so 

12 f a r i n the United States? 

13 A I n s i z e , there's two ways t o look at t h a t . 

14 E i t h e r i n terms of megawatts or i n terms of f i s c a l s i z e and 

15 d i f f i c u l t y . 

16 Q How about megawatt size? 

17 A Megawatt s i z e . Trojan Unit 1 i s i n the process 

18 of being decommissioned as a 100 megawatt u n i t i n 

19 Maryland. We were involved i n t h a t . Yankee Rowe was about 

20 500 megawatts. We were involved i n t h a t p r o j e c t . That's 

21 almost completed. The Shoreham p l a n t was 800 megawatts. 

22 That i s completed. 

23 The Fort Saint Glen p r o j e c t was 350 megawatts. 

24 That's been completed. Maine Yankee and Big Rock Point are 

25 c u r r e n t l y i n the process of planning stages and we are 
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1 doing some of t h a t work r i g h t now. Maine Yankee i s about 

2 800 megawatts. Big Rock Point i s about a hundred 

3 megawatts. So they bracket the Beaver V a l l e y s t a t i o n . 

4 Q What megawatt u n i t s are Beaver V a l l e y 1 and 2 and 

5 Perry? 

6 A T o t a l l y about 758 megawatts. 

7 Q I b e l i e v e when responded t o my question about how 

8 many nuclear f a c i l i t i e s comparable t o Beaver V a l l e y 1 and 2 

9 and Perry have been decommissioned so f a r , I t h i n k you 

10 mentioned your f i r m ' s i n volved or b i d d i n g on those 

11 p r o j e c t s . 

12 Were there any others t h a t you were i n v o l v e d i n 

13 other than those t h a t have been decommissioned so f a r i n 

14 the United States? 

15 A He we have been involved i n every nuclear p r o j e c t 

16 i n one way or another. 

17 Q But t h a t have been decommissioned so far? 

18 A That have been decommissioned so f a r ? . 

19 Q A c t u a l l y been decommissioned. 

2 0 A I t h i n k I mentioned every one of them t h a t have 

21 been decommissioned. We d i d another research r e a c t o r very 

22 l a r g e research re a c t o r which was probably more d i f f i c u l t 

2 3 than any of the other nuclear power p l a n t s i n the country 

24 from the amount of r a d i o a c t i v i t y t h a t we had t o deal w i t h . 

25 Centichem, C-e-n-t-i-c-h-e-m reactor. 
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We have j u s t completed t h a t work. That was a ten 

megawatt thermal research r e a c t o r ; very, very d i f f i c u l t 

p r o j e c t which we completed s u c c e s s f u l l y . 

Q I s there a d i f f e r e n c e between decommissioning and 

dis m a n t l i n g of a f o s s i l f u e l plant? 

A Not r e a l l y ; i n terms of the o v e r a l l process. 

We make the d i s t i n c t i o n , j u s t so i t ' s c l e a r , t h a t 

decommissioning which i s an NRC term t o terminate the 

l i c e n s e , t h a t NRC li c e n s e we use the term decommissioning 

f o s s i l u n i t s . We d i s t i n g u i s h . We c a l l i t d i s m a n t l i n g . 

I t ' s the same basic process of removing the f a c i l i t y 

s a f e l y . 

Q Can you t e l l me the number of f o s s i l f u e l p l a n t s 

i n Pennsylvania which you or your f i r m have 

decommissioned? 

A We have not decommissioned any of the u n i t s i n 

Pennsylvania. There have been p l a n t s t h a t have been 

decommissioned. We have not been involved i n those 

p r o j e c t s . You d i d say f o s s i l plants? 

Q I d i d say f o s s i l . 

Am I c o r r e c t t h a t your cost estimates f o r 

decommissioning Duquesne's nuclear f a c i l i t i e s i n c lude a 25 

percent contingency f a c t o r add-on? 

A No. I be l i e v e our contingency value i s about 22 

percent. 
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1 Q I s t h a t an average? 

2 A That's the e x t r a c t e d value. We c a l c u l a t e 

3 contingency on the l i n e item basis and each type of 

4 a c t i v i t y we have a separate contingency ranking i n value 

5 from 5 percent up t o as high as 75 percent, 75 percent 

6 would be associated w i t h c u t t i n g the r e a c t o r vessel i n t o 

7 pieces i n t e r n a l l y , which i s an a c t i v i t y t h a t ' s prone t o 

8 problems associated w i t h t o o l breakdown and problems i n 

9 handling and packaging of the segmented pieces as you take 

10 them apart. 

11 And we have a range of contingency f a c t o r s t h a t 

12 apply t o the whole segment of a c t i v i t i e s about 14 

13 categories of a c t i v i t i e s and we apply those contingency 

14 percentages t o those a c t i v i t i e s , . To sum up, the t o t a l 

15 cost w i t h contingencies i n there many w i t h t h a t contingency 

16 i n there we have e x t r a c t e d by t a k i n g --we have c a l c u l a t e d 

17 the contingency d o l l a r s by t a k i n g the t o t a l cost w i t h and 

18 without contingencies and comparing i t t o i t comes out 

19 t o about 22 percent, I b e l i e v e . 

20 Q And t h a t would be f o r the nuclear f a c i l i t i e s ? 

21 A For the nuclear f a c i l i t i e s , yes. 

22 Q And the same question w i t h regard t o --

23 A I t ' s almost 25 percent. I am sor r y . 

24 Q I t i s almost 25 percent? 

25 A I n one case. 
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1 Q How close i s i t t o 25? I s i t 24 points? 

2 A Beaver V a l l e y Unit 1 was 21.7 percent 

3 contingency. Beaver V a l l e y U n i t 2 was 24.7, i f I read t h i s 

4 c o r r e c t l y , and Unit 2 c a r r i e d the common s t r u c t u r e so 

5 there's more a c t i v i t i e s t h a t could go on. There were some 

6 a d d i t i o n a l a c t i v i t i e s . 

7 Q You said 21.7 percent contingency f o r Beaver 

8 V a l l e y 1 and 24.7 percent f o r Beaver V a l l e y 2, i s t h a t 

9 correct? 

10 A That's c o r r e c t . 

11 Q What about Perry? 

12 A I be l i e v e there's 16.7 percent i s the l a t e s t 

13 update. I am not sure, reading these numbers. 

14 Q We d i d the best we could. 

15 A I apologize. I t ' s a fax. I t looks l i k e 2 0 

16 percent average. 

17 Q So w i t h those numbers, what would be your 

18 e x t r a c t e d value f o r these d o l l a r s ? Well, what would be the 

19 percentages? 

2 0 A Those were the percentages I gave t o you. 

21 Q Those were the percentages. Did you average 

22 those at any p o i n t or those are j u s t the numbers t h a t f a l l 

2 3 out from your e x t r a c t i o n ? 

24 A That's c o r r e c t . I t ' s a backed i n percentage of 

25 contingency d o l l a r s compared t o the base case w i t h o u t 
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1 contingencies. That percentage i s the contingency value. 

2 Q Same question f o r the f o s s i l f u e l p l a n t s . 

3 A On the same page we provide contingency on a l i n e 

4 item basis. The averages of contingency are not as high 

5 t y p i c a l l y . Maximum l e v e l i s about 50 percent, contingency 

6 when removed asbestos and PCBs and other hazardous and 

7 t o x i c m a t e r i a l ranging now t o as low as 5 percent f o r a l l 

8 the simple tasks. 

9 But there was less o p p o r t u n i t y f o r t h i n g s t o occur 

10 i n the f i e l d , which i s what our contingency a p p l i e s t o . I t 

11 i s not an estimate t o account f o r anything t h a t we don't 

12 understand on the plan. 

13 Q Right. 

14 A I t includes f o r events t h a t occur i n the f i e l d . 

15 Q Do you have as you gave me f o r each of the u n i t s 

16 f o r the nuclear u n i t s do you have ann e x t r a c t e d value of 

17 contingency f o r each of the f o s s i l f u e l plants? You s a i d 

18 you gave me a range of f i v e t o 50 percent? 

19 A Yes. Those should be l i s t e d on these sheets, I 

20 b e l i e v e . I f I can capture the r i g h t pages. Cheswick, f o r 

21 example. 

22 Q Okay. 

23 A The contingency was 15.4 percent f o r E l Rama, 

24 15.7 percent and f o r Bruce Mansfield, we d i d n ' t break those 

2 5 out separately. Some reason we d i d n ' t break out the 
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1 contingency there separately. I t ' s on the order of 15 

2 percent. Bruce Mansfield was 15 percent. There i t i s . 

3 That's f o r the s i t e . Brunot I s l a n d was 15 percent. 

4 Eastlake Unit 5 was 15 percent and Sammus Unit 7 was 15 

5 percent. 

6 Q Thank you. 

7 A So t h a t ' s a l l . 

8 Q Please t u r n t o page 22 of your d i r e c t testimony. 

9 And c o n t i n u i n g on t o page 23, beginning at l i n e 19 on page 

10 22, then you l i s t problem areas which you b e l i e v e lead t o 

11 the need f o r contingencies of cost estimates f o r nuclear 

12 and f o s s i l f u e l decommissioning. I s t h a t correct? 

13 A That's c o r r e c t . 

14 Q I f you would look at those e i g h t categories t h a t 

15 you have l i s t e d there, i s i t your p o s i t i o n t h a t problems i n 

16 these i d e n t i f i e d areas may occur i n and because of t h a t 

17 contingency f o r nuclear f o s s i l f u e l decommissioning i s 

18 r e q u i r e d t o be added t o the cost estimates? 

19 A Yes. Included i n the cost the of these are costs 

2 0 t h a t we expect t o i n c u r i n the f i e l d as we performed work. 

21 Schedule slippages i s something we deal w i t h every day and 

2 2 every day you are spending some contingency d o l l a r s because 

2 3 of the schedule slippage which could -- because you are 

24 w a i t i n g f o r some c r i t i c a l piece of heavy l i f t i n g equipment 

25 t o a r r i v e roared on s i t e e i t h e r due t o weather delays or 
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scheduling problems. 

On the one s i t e , a heavy r i g g e r d i d n ' t show up 

t h a t day and you have got a crew l i t e r a l l y w a i t i n g f o r t h a t 

crane t o a r r i v e so t h a t they can do t h e i r work. 

Q I f you would look a t those e i g h t categories, Mr. 

LaGuardia, i s i t t r u e t h a t you can't s t a t e a t t h i s p o i n t 

w i t h regard t o the decommissioning estimates t h a t you give 

i n t h i s proceeding t h a t each of these problem areas i s 

a b s o l u t e l y c e r t a i n t o occur? Can you --

A We cannot say w i t h c e r t a i n t y t h a t they w i l l a l l 

occur and w i l l a l l occur t o the exact percentage t h a t we 

used f o r our estimates but on average we have found these 

types of a c t i v i t i e s cause the types of contingencies t h a t 

we have included. 

Now, i n some case on a job t o j o b basis, some 

p a r t i c u l a r areas may be easier. Others may be lower than 

others but on average, which i s what a l l these estimates 

are based on the percentages t h a t we have included p r o p e r l y 

r e f l e c t the types of problems we expect t o f i n e i n the 

f i e l d . C u r r e n t l y encountered i n the f i e l d , and we have 

encountered. 

Q Can you s t a t e w i t h absolute c e r t a i n t y as you s i t 

here today and as you presented costs estimates f o r 

decommissioning these p l a n t s t h a t any of these w i l l occur? 

MR. MOOT: I t h i n k i t was asked and answered. 
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1 MS. MELILLO: No. I said t h a t a l l of them; now any 

2 of them two questions. 

3 MR. MOOT: Fa i r enough. 

4 THE WITNESS: A l l of them or any of them can occur 

5 and we account f o r t h a t 

6 BY MS. MELILLO: 

7 Q My question i s simply d i r e c t e d t o can you s t a t e 

8 w i t h absolute c e r t a i n t y today t h a t any of these problem 

9 areas l i s t e d on pages 22 and 23 i n your d i r e c t testimony 

10 w i l l , i n f a c t , a b s o l u t e l y occur w i t h respect t o 

11 decommissioning the p l a n t s . 

12 MR. MOOT: Could I j u s t ask f o r a c l a r i f i c a t i o n 

13 whether by any you mean t h a t any sometimes i s used 

14 equivalent t o a l l or any p a r t i c u l a r one? I s i t the 

15 l a t t e r ? 

16 MS. MELILLO: I t ' s any of these i n p a r t i c u l a r . I 

17 had asked him o r i g i n a l l y whether a l l of them and now any 

18 one of them i n p a r t i c u l a r i f he's a b s o l u t e l y c e r t a i n t h a t 

19 any one of these i n p a r t i c u l a r would occur w i t h respect t o 

20 decommissioning a p l a n t . 

21 THE WITNESS: I t i s my testimony t h a t I be l i e v e 

22 these, any of these w i l l occur. 

2 3 BY MS. MELILLO: 

24 Q Absol u t e l y occur. You can --

25 A I am convinced. 
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1 Q You are p o s i t i v e t h a t these -- one of these w i l l 

2 occur, i f not a l l of them? 

3 A Yes. Not, as I said, not n e c e s s a r i l y t o the f u l l 

4 contingency percentage t h a t I i n d i c a t e d . To some 

5 percentage on one day, and a l a r g e r percentage on another 

6 day or more on one t o p i c on one occasion, or less on 

7 another i n another occasion. But any one of these w i l l 

8 d e f i n i t e l y occur. 

9 Q Okay. And do you know as you are s i t t i n g here 

10 what the cost of t h a t occurrence w i l l be? 

11 A No. 

12 Q What i t w i l l cost? 

13 A What we do i s we provide a contingency based on 

14 our experience of having worked i n the f i e l d , of what the 

15 appropriate l e v e l of contingency should be included because 

16 we w i l l spend those d o l l a r s , every s i n g l e day. Sometimes 

17 i t ' s minutes a day or hours a day. 

18 I f my crew i s hel d up because of bad weather or a 

19 crane t h a t doesn't show up or i n the case of Shippingport, 

20 the day we were going t o make a maneuver, l i f t the 

21 h y d r a u l i c system and the crane froze up on i t and i t took 

22 us a whole h a l f day t o get i t unfrozen and we had found a 

23 leak i n the h y d r a u l i c system. 

24 I t took t h a t time t o get i t f i x e d . My crew wasn't 

25 working and I was paying contingency d o l l a r s out of my 
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c o n t r a c t t o keep t h a t crew there and pay f o r r e p a i r s and 

e v e r y t h i n g else t h a t had t o be done. Those are contingency 

d o l l a r s t h a t we spend every s i n g l e day. 

Q So you are basing your p o s i t i o n w i t h respect t o 

contingency on what your experience has been i n the past. 

I s t h a t correct? 

A As best as anybody can do, c e r t a i n l y . 

Q I s i t possible t h a t f u t u r e t e c h n o l o g i c a l 

advancements could reduce the cost of decommissioning as 

t h a t type of p l a n t s are a c t u a l l y decommissioned? . 

A I t ' s p o s s i b l e . I t ' s also possible t h a t f u t u r e 

advances could cost more. For example, there are 

techniques being developed t o remove asbestos f i r s t p l a y 

encapsulating remotely and then by removal remotely, t o 

save workers exposure t o asbestosis but i t costs more t o do 

t h a t and t h a t ' s a p r i c e we, as a s o c i e t y are w i l l i n g t o 

pay, g e n e r a l l y t o p r o t e c t the worker and give him a safe 

working environment. So new technology could cost more. 

But save worker exposure and t h a t i s a b e n e f i t t o s o c i e t y , 

and t h e r e f o r e i t ' s worth pursuing. 

Q But i t could also reduce costs, couldn't i t ? 

A And i t ' s p ossible i t s could reduce costs, yes. 

And as those technologies become a v a i l a b l e t o us and we see 

t h a t they are working i n f a c t , and do reduce costs we adopt 

them as our method f o r dismantling these p l a n t s . 
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1 Q But the new technologies t h a t could be developed 

2 i n the f u t u r e , could not have been considered i n your 

3 estimates today because they are unknown at t h i s p o i n t . I s 

4 t h a t correct? 

5 A A b s o l u t e l y c o r r e c t . We t r y not t o speculate on 

6 f u t u r e events t h a t we are not q u i t e sure w i l l occur. 

7 Q Am I c o r r e c t t h a t your cost estimates w i l l 

8 i n c o r p o r a t e many assumptions? 

9 A I d e n t i f y --

10 Q That's correct? 

11 A We i d e n t i f y a l l of the assumptions or 

12 p r e c o n d i t i o n s t o make sure t h a t i t ' s c l e a r what our costs 

13 include and what they do not i n c l u d e . So t h a t there's no 

14 question as t o what's the basis f o r the estimates. 

15 Q And there i s no guarantee t h a t a l l these 

16 e s s e n t i a l s w i l l t u r n out t o be accurate. I s there? 

17 A Assumptions, the assumptions wherever i d e n t i f i e d , 

18 are g e n e r a l l y very, very close t o what we expect t o 

19 encounter. For example, we assume on the coal p l a n t s t h a t 

20 a l l the coal i n the coal f i e l d w i l l be burned o f f by the 

21 o p e r a t i n g p l a n t . 

22 I t ' s up t o the end of retirement date. That's a 

23 p r e t t y r e a l i s t i c expectation. C e r t a i n l y the company would 

24 not go out and buy a f i e l d of coal when they are going t o 

25 shut the f a c i l i t y down. Try t o burn o f f the r e s i d u a l so 
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1 the coal f i e l d w i l l be e s s e n t i a l l y l e v e l and t h a t ' s how we 

2 have adapted the s i t u a t i o n . 

3 Just a f u n c t i o n of good planning and what we have 

4 i d e n t i f i e d w i t h Duquesne L i g h t and a l l our other c l i e n t s , 

5 f r a n k l y , what the proper assumption should be. 

6 Q Okay. I bel i e v e t h a t ' s a l l I have. Thank you. 

7 I would l i k e t o move OTS Cross Examination E x h i b i t Number 

8 2. 

9 JUDGE CORBETT: Hearing no o b j e c t i o n , i t w i l l be so 

10 admitted 

11 (OTS Cross Examination E x h i b i t No. 2 was admitted i n 
evidence.) 

12 

13 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Berger. 

14 MR. BERGER: We have decided we have no cross a f t e r 

15 a l l . 

16 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Ms. Jones, OSBA i s l i s t e d as 

17 having no cross f o r t h i s witness. 

18 MS. JONES: That's c o r r e c t . Your Honor. 

19 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . Mr. Akers, the C i t y i s 

20 l i s t e d as having no cross f o r t h i s witness. 

21 MR. AKERS: That i s c o r r e c t . Your Honor. 

22 JUDGE CORBETT: Ms. Polacek, I be l i e v e you are up 

23 next. 

24 MS. POLACEK: Good morning, Mr. LaGuardia. 

25 THE WITNESS: Good morning. 
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1 BY MS. POLACEK: 

2 Q I n an answer t h a t you gave t o Ms. M e l i l l o , a few 

3 minutes ago you discuss I had an NRC operating l i c e n s e f o r 

4 nuclear f a c i l i t i e s . 

5 A Yes. 

6 Q Now, i n performing a nuclear decommissioning 

7 study i s t h a t NRC operating l i c e n s e used t o e s t a b l i s h the 

8 a n t i c i p a t e d r e tirement date f o r the u n i t ? 

9 A Generally t h a t ' s c o r r e c t , yes. 

10 Q And under what c o n d i t i o n s can a nuclear u n i t 

11 operate a f t e r the e x p i r a t i o n date of t h a t license? 

12 A I f the u t i l i t y chose t o extend the l i f e of the 

13 p l a n t they have t o make a formal a p p l i c a t i o n t o the Nuclear 

14 Regulatory Commission t o extend the l i f e of the u n i t . 

15 I t would r e q u i r e a redesign of the f a c i l i t y , what 

16 systems would have t o be upgraded t o meet c u r r e n t design 

17 c r i t e r i a or new design c r i t e r i a . 

18 There would perhaps be some replacement of major 

19 equipment t o permit t h a t t o go forward or some major, I ' l l 

20 c a l l i t , b a c k f i t t i n g of the e x i s t i n g equipment. They would 

21 most l i k e l y be a p u b l i c hearing process t o renew the 

22 l i c e n s e and i f a l l those conditions were s a t i s f i e d , the NRC 

23 would openly approve extending the l i f e of the u n i t s f o r a 

24 s p e c i f i e d p e r i o d of time. 
25 Q And i s i t c o r r e c t t h a t a s i m i l a r l i c e n s e does not 
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1 e x i s t w i t h r e s p e c t t o f o s s i l u n i t s ? 

2 A I t ' s n o t i n t h e same sense. There a r e s t a t e 

3 l i c e n s e s t h a t a re g i v e n , g r a n t e d r e l a t i v e t o e n v i r o n m e n t a l 

4 c o n d i t i o n s . Use o f t h e f a c i l i t i e s , b u t n o t q u i t e as 

5 f o r m a l l y s t r u c t u r e d as t h e N u c l e a r R e g u l a t o r y Commission's 

6 l i c e n s i n g p r o c e s s . 

7 Q And do those s t a t e l i c e n s e s e s t a b l i s h a d a t e by 

8 which t h e company would have t o go back i n and f i l e a 

9 p e t i t i o n f o r e x t e n s i o n o f a l i c e n s e ? 

10 A I n g e n e r a l , t h e y do n o t . 

11 MS. POLACEK: Thank you. No more q u e s t i o n s . 

12 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 
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21 
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23 

24 

25 
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JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Wiseman. Go ahead, 

Mr. Wiseman. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. WISEMAN: 

Q Good morning, Mr. LaGuardia. I'm Kenneth 

Wiseman. I r e p r e s e n t H o s p i t a l Shared S e r v i c e s / 

A d m i n i s t r a t i v e Resources, I n c . 

Would you r e f e r t o Page 13 o f yo u r d i r e c t 

t e s t i m o n y , p l e a s e , s p e c i f i c a l l y L i n e s 8 t h r o u g h 9? 

A T h i r t e e n , e i g h t t h r o u g h n i n e . Yes. 

Q Am I c o r r e c t t h a t what you say t h e r e i s 

t h a t you assume t h a t d i s m a n t l i n g w i l l o c c u r upon t h e 

r e t i r e m e n t o f the l a s t u n i t o f t h a t p l a n t where t h e r e 

are m u l t i p l e u n i t s ? 

A Yes. That's c o r r e c t . 

Q I f you c o u l d r e f e r b r i e f l y t o Page 4 o f 

you r r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y . L i n e s 6 t h r o u g h 11. 

A One moment, p l e a s e . 

Q C e r t a i n l y . 

A I'm s o r r y . What page was t h a t ? 

Q Page 4, L i n e s 6 t h r o u g h 11. 

A Yes. 

Q You were asked a q u e s t i o n t h e r e whether t h e 

t i m i n g o f d i s m a n t l i n g would a f f e c t t h e c o s t s o f 

d i smant1ing. I s i t a f a i r c h a r a c t e r i z a t i o n o f your 
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1 answer t h a t you say t h e r e would not be a s u b s t a n t i a l 

2 d i f f e r e n c e i n the d i s m a n t l i n g c o s t s ? 

3 A That's c o r r e c t . We would assume t h a t a l l 

4 t h e work would be done a t one t i m e . A l l t h e p l a n t s 

5 are shut down a t a s i t e , and a l l t h e u n i t s would be 

6 decommi s s i o n e d o r d i smantled a t t h a t t ime. From a 

7 c o s t e s t i m a t i n g s t a n d p o i n t , t h e r e would be no 

8 d i f f e r e n c e i n c o s t . 

9 Q Would you agree w i t h t h e p r o p o s i t i o n t h a t 

10 even i f t h e r e i s n ' t a d i f f e r e n c e o r a s u b s t a n t i a l 

11 d i f f e r e n c e i n t h e c o s t s o f decommissioning t h a t t h e 

12 d e f e r r a l o f decommissioning would a f f e c t t h e n e t 

13 p r e s e n t v a l u e c a l c u l a t i o n o f decommissioning c o s t s ? 

14 A That's not p a r t o f my t e s t i m o n y , b u t I know 

15 t h a t t o be a f a c t , yes. 

16 Q I n f a c t , t h e l o n g e r o ut i n t i m e t h a t t h e 

17 decommissioning would o c c u r t h e l e s s t h e net p r e s e n t 

18 v a l u e c a l c u l a t i o n would be; i s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

19 A Depending on the assumptions one makes w i t h 

20 r e s p e c t t o t h e i n f l a t i o n r a t e and d i s c o u n t r a t e on 

21 t h e r e t u r n on i n v e s t m e n t , t h a t i s sometimes t h e 

22 c o n c l u s i o n t h a t economists come t o . I have n o t made 

23 t h a t c a l c u l a t i o n . I t i s not p a r t o f my t e s t i m o n y . 

24 Q I u n d e r s t a n d . I'm h e s i t a n t t o g e t i n t o 

25 t h i s , b u t I ' l l do i t v e r y q u i c k l y and see where i t 
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goes . 

Have you r e a d r e p o r t s t h a t as a r e s u l t o f t h e 

-- o r heard r e p o r t s t h a t as a r e s u l t o f t h e Kyoto 

a c c o r d --

A The what ? Give me - -

Q Kyoto a c c o r d . Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h t h a t ? 

A I c a n ' t say t h a t i t jumps o u t a t me, no. 

For my i n f o r m a t i o n , what i s i t ? 

Q The'se are the e n v i r o n m e n t a l d i s c u s s i o n s 

t h a t t o o k p l a c e i n Japan. 

A Okay. I'm s o r r y . Go ahead. 

Q So you are f a m i l i a r w i t h t h a t g e n e r a l l y ? 

A Yes. Now i t ' s c l i c k i n g . Thank you. 

Q You're welcome. Have you e i t h e r r e a d o r 

h e a r d r e p o r t s t h a t as a r e s u l t o f the Kyoto a c c o r d 

t h a t t h e r e i s a p o t e n t i a l f o r t h e e x t e n s i o n o f 

n u c l e a r l i c e n s e s i n t h i s c o u n t r y by as much as 20 

y e a r s ? 

A There has been some d i s c u s s i o n about t h a t , 

yes. I have not heard V i c e P r e s i d e n t Gore nor 

P r e s i d e n t C l i n t o n use t h a t word " n u c l e a r , " b u t I have 

heard d i s c u s s i o n r e g a r d i n g t h a t i s s u e , yes. 

Q Do you f e e l t h a t w i t h i n y our e x p e r t i s e t h a t 

you are q u a l i f i e d t o o f f e r an o p i n i o n on t h e 

l i k e l i h o o d o f the e x t e n s i o n o f t h o s e l i c e n s e s ? 
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1 A My p r o f e s s i o n a l o p i n i o n i s I would l i k e t o 

2 see i t occu r p e r s o n a l l y . I'm v e r y p r o - n u c l e a r , and I 

3 b e l i e v e i t ' s a good t h i n g f o r t h i s c o u n t r y . Whether 

4 i t o c c u r s , i t ' s g o i n g t o be something o f t h e 

5 economics o f n u c l e a r power v e r s u s c o a l , o i l , and gas, 

6 and t h e o t h e r a l t e r n a t i v e sources o f power w i l l 

7 d i c t a t e a t t h a t t i m e . 

8 Q Thank you. I f you can r e f e r t o Page 34, I 

9 t h i n k -- I b e l i e v e t h i s i s o f your d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y . 

10 Yes, Page 34 o f y o u r d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y . You d e s c r i b e 

11 down to w a r d t h e bottom p a r t o f t h e page t h r e e 

12 d i f f e r e n t m e t h o d o l o g i e s f o r decommissioning n u c l e a r 

13 p l a n t s ; i s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

14 A Yes. That's c o r r e c t . 

15 Q Are the c o s t s o f each o f those 

16 m e t h o d o l o g i e s t h e same? 

17 A No, c e r t a i n l y n o t . 

18 Q Now, i f you c o u l d r e f e r t o y o u r r e b u t t a l 

19 t e s t i m o n y a t Page 15, s p e c i f i c a l l y L i n e s 19 t h r o u g h 

20 21 . 

21 A Page 15. Bear w i t h me a second. 

22 (Pause) 

23 A Yes. 

24 Q You say t h e r e t h a t advances i n t e c h n o l o g y 

25 do n o t n e c e s s a r i l y equate t o decreases i n u n c e r t a i n t y 
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1 o r g u a r a n t e e d c o s t s a v i n g s . I s t h a t a f a i r summary 

2 o f t h a t t e s t i m o n y ? 

3 A That's c o r r e c t . 

4 Q Can you g i v e us some examples o f t h e 

5 advances i n t e c h n o l o g y t h a t you're aware o f t h a t 

6 e i t h e r d i d not p r o v i d e c o s t s a v i n g s o r , i n f a c t , 

7 r e s u l t e d i n h i g h e r costs? 

8 A Yes. I t h i n k I gave one example t h i s 

9 morning w i t h r e s p e c t t o asbestos removal, w h i c h 

10 a p p l i e s t o b o t h n u c l e a r and f o s s i l u n i t s , where t h e y 

11 came up w i t h remote t e c h n o l o g i e s f o r e n c a p s u l a t i n g 

12 and, i n f a c t , removing a s b e s t o s . I t c o s t s more, but 

13 t h e r e i s a b e n e f i t t o s o c i e t y , t o t h e worker, and so 

14 on. 

15 There are examples where we have fo u n d 

16 improved methods o f c u t t i n g m e t a l s under w a t e r , t h e 

17 a c t i v e ves s e l i n t e r n a l s , f o r example, under w a t e r , 

18 t h a t reduce exposure. Even though t h e y c o s t more t o 

19 use, t h e y reduce exposure, which i s a v e r y i m p o r t a n t 

20 f a c t o r . The t o o l s themselves c o s t a m i l l i o n t o a 

21 m i l l i o n and a h a l f d o l l a r s t o do t h e c u t t i n g , as 

22 opposed t o t h e fo r m e r t o o l , w h ich was --

23 I ' l l g i v e you two examples. The o l d e r t o o l 

24 was t h e p l a z a a rc t o r c h , which p r o b a b l y c o s t s about 

25 $800,000 t o b u i I d . A newer t o o l t h a t we propose and 
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1 we're apparent low b i d d e r on f o r T r o j a n was t h e a r c 

2 saw. I t ' s a much f a s t e r t o o l . I t c u t s e a s i e r and 

3 f a s t e r and i n many d i f f e r e n t ways, but i t c o s t s about 

4 a m i l l i o n and a h a l f t o b u i l d . But i t does t h e j o b 

5 b e t t e r , and exposure t o wor k e r s s h o u l d be lo w e r 

6 because t h e r e ' s l e s s t i m e i n v o l v e d i n c u t t i n g up t h e 

7 i n t e r n a l s . 

8 Those are some examples o f t h e k i n d s o f new 

9 t e c h n o l o g i e s t h a t c o u l d i n c r e a s e c o s t s . 

10 Q Thank you. Now, i f you c o u l d r e f e r t o Page 

11 18 o f your r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y . L i n e s 18 t h r o u g h 19. 

12 A Page 18? 

13 Q Yes, Page 18, L i n e s 18 t h r o u g h 19. 

14 A Yes. 

15 Q I'm s o r r y . I t s h o u l d be L i n e s 8 t h r o u g h 

16 19 . 

17 A E i g h t , yes. 

18 Q A l l r i g h t . I b e l i e v e t h a t you're s a y i n g 

19 t h e r e t h a t you assume t h a t l a n d s i t e s where 

20 Duquesne's g e n e r a t i o n u n i t s are l o c a t e d would n o t be 

21 r e s t o r e d c o m p l e t e l y . I s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

22 A That's g e n e r a l l y c o r r e c t . They would be 

23 r e s t o r e d t o t h e eye. C e r t a i n l y you c o u l d grow grass 

2 4 over t he s i t e when t h e y ' r e f i n i s h e d . That's t h e 

25 s o - c a l l e d green f i e l d c o n d i t i o n . 
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But u n d e r n e a t h those s i t e s , f r a n k l y , a re t h e 

embedded f o u n d a t i o n s t r u c t u r e s o f t h e b u i l d i n g s t h r e e 

f e e t below grade. For t h e f o s s i l u n i t s , i n 

p a r t i c u l a r , t h e ash ponds t h a t are t y p i c a l l y l o c a t e d 

on s i t e would be covered over w i t h s o i l . We would 

n o t recommend r e l e a s i n g those l a n d s f o r h o u s i n g 

developments or f a r m i n g , f o r t h a t m a t t e r . You 

wo u l d n ' t want t o a s i n k a d r i n k i n g w a t e r we11 t h r o u g h 

t h o s e p r o p e r t i e s . I t ' s not s u i t a b l e f o r t h a t 

a p p l i c a t i o n . 

But those p r o p e r t i e s c o u l d be used as green 

f i e l d area f o r t h e new development o f an o f f i c e 

complex, f o r example, and have t h i s as a g r a s s y area, 

a t t r a c t i v e l o o k i n g , grow p l a n t s and d e c o r a t i v e 

v e g e t a t i o n , r a t h e r t h a n a cro p , f o r example. 

So, t o t h a t e x t e n t , i t c o u l d be r e l e a s e d f o r 

u n r e s t r i c t e d use b u t w i t h some r e s t r i c t i o n s o f what 

k i n d s o f t h i n g s you would do on t h a t s i t e . 

Q D i d you make a v a l u a t i o n o f t h e l a n d s i t e s 

where Duquesne's i n d i v i d u a l g e n e r a t i o n u n i t s a r e 

l o c a t e d ? 

A I n terms o f l a n d v a l u e ? 

Q Yes. 

A No, we d i d n o t . 

Q Could you p l e a s e r e f e r t o t h e n e x t page i n 
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1 y our r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y , Page 19, and I would r e f e r 

2 you t o L i n e s 12 t h r o u g h 15. 

3 A Yes. 

4 Q Am I c o r r e c t t h a t what you say t h e r e , i n 

5 summary, i s t h a t an e x i s t i n g g e n e r a t i o n s i t e may n o t 

6 be t h e most advantageous l o c a t i o n f o r a new 

7 g e n e r a t i o n s i t e depending upon the r e d i s t r i b u t i o n o f 

8 i n d u s t r y and commercial customers and l o a d growth,- i s 

9 t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

10 A That's c o r r e c t . 

11 Q Do you t h i n k t h a t those f a c t o r s , 

12 s p e c i f i c a l l y r e d i s t r i b u t i o n o f i n d u s t r i a l and 

13 commercial customers and l o a d g r o w t h , are t o o 

14 d i f f i c u l t t o p r e d i c t w i t h c e r t a i n t y ? I s t h a t t h e 

15 reason why you d i d n o t -- W e l l , do you t h i n k those 

16 are t o o d i f f i c u l t t o p r e d i c t w i t h c e r t a i n t y ? 

17 A W i t h o u t an e x h a u s t i v e s i t e s p e c i f i c 

18 e v a l u a t i o n , I t h i n k t h a t would be a t o u g h d e c i s i o n t o 

19 t r y t o make a t t h i s p o i n t . You would have t o l o o k a t 

20 when these p l a n t s would be r e t i r e d , what t h e 

21 economics o f t h a t r e g i o n would d i c t a t e , whether 

22 t h e r e ' s g o i n g t o be a r e s i d e n t i a l a rea, w h i c h has 

23 happened i n many cases. 

2 4 Some o f these p l a n t s were b u i l t i n some 

25 c i t i e s . I 've seen t h e power p l a n t s b u i l t r i g h t 
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23 

24 
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downtown. There's no way you c o u l d b u i l d a power 

p l a n t downtown i n any c i t y t o d a y o r keep some o f 

these o l d e r p l a n t s g o i n g beyond t h a t p o i n t . 

I t ' s t h a t t y p e o f e v a l u a t i o n t h a t one would 

have t o make, which would be a f a i r l y e x h a u s t i v e 

a n a l y s i s , w hich i s much beyond t h e scope o f what we 

were asked t o l o o k a t . 

Q When we're o f f t h e r e c o r d , I ' l l t e l l you 

about a power p l a n t t h a t was b u i l t i n a downtown 

area . 

MR. WISEMAN: I have no f u r t h e r q u e s t i o n s , 

Your Honor. Thank you. 

JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Z i e l o n i s , on b e h a l f o f 

PRA, I t a k e i t you have no c r o s s - e x a m i n a t i o n . 

MR. ZIELONIS: That's c o r r e c t , Your Honor. 

JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Barak. 

MR. BARAK:* Yes, Your Honor, I have some 

c r o s s . 

BY MR. BARAK: 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

Q Good morning, Mr. LaGuardia. 

A Good morning a g a i n , Mr. Barak. 

Q I j u s t saw you down t h e h a l l i n t h e o t h e r 

case, so I won't i n t r o d u c e m y s e l f a g a i n . 

Let me j u s t f o l l o w up on t h a t one comment you 
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1 made a moment ago t h a t t h e r e i s no way you c o u l d 

2 b u i I d a power p l a n t downtown t o d a y . D i d you have a 

3 c e r t a i n s i z e or a c e r t a i n t y p e o f b u i l d i n g i n mind 

4 when you s a i d t h a t ? 

5 A No. I was t h i n k i n g i n terms o f a l a r g e 

6 c o a l p l a n t , f o r example. That would be v e r y 

7 d i f f i c u l t t o do. A c t u a l l y , t h e r e ' s no way. I mean 

8 v e r y , v e r y d i f f i c u l t t o a c c o m p l i s h t h a t . 

9 Q So f u e l c e l l s , which are power p l a n t s --

10 You're f a m i l i a r w i t h them; r i g h t ? 

11 A R i g h t , v e r y much so. 

12 Q That i s n o t i n c l u d e d i n your response? 

13 A No. Small p l a n t s , c e r t a i n l y packaged 

14 u n i t s , combustion t u r b i n e s , even t h e r e t h e y have a 

15 problem w i t h n o i s e , perhaps. But t h o s e k i n d s o f 

16 p l a n t s c o n c e i v a b l y c o u l d be done, b u t i t g e t s more 

17 and more d i f f i c u l t these days, because o f n o i s e 

18 concerns and e n v i r o n m e n t a l concerns and such, t o do 

19 t h o s e p l a n t s i n a downtown area. 

2 0 Q T h i s may sound f a m i l i a r . You used t h e t e r m 

21 "green f i e l d " e a r l i e r , and you d e f i n e d i t a few 

22 moments ago. Green f i e l d a l s o i s used t o a p p l y t o --

2 3 I don't want t o use the t e r m p r i s t i n e , b u t l a n d t h a t 

24 has n o t been developed f o r c o m m e r c i a l - i n d u s t r i a l 

2 5 purposes; c o r r e c t ? 
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1 A Not ever been developed, t h a t ' s t r u e . 

2 Q The term "brown f i e l d , " a re you f a m i l i a r 

3 w i t h i t ? 

4 A G e n e r a l l y , yes. 

5 Q What does t h a t mean t o you? 

6 A I t i s any o f t h e spectrum f r o m not p l a n t i n g 

7 grass t o a f a c i l i t y t h a t ' s been t o t a l l y d i s m a n t l e d , 

8 l e a v i n g s o i l , bare s o i l , o r r o c k and r u b b l e , f o r t h a t 

9 m a t t e r , t o p o t e n t i a l l y some non-demolished b u i l d i n g s 

10 t h a t a u t i l i t y o r an owner might have some p o t e n t i a l 

11 use f o r f o r a l i m i t e d p e r i o d o f t i m e . 

12 For example, t h e o f f i c e b u i I d i n g t h a t was the 

13 o f f i c e b u i l d i n g f o r t h e power p l a n t m i ght c o n c e i v a b l y 

14 be used f o r a t r a i n i n g f a c i l i t y f o r a few y e a r s i f i t 

15 would meet c u r r e n t d e s i g n and s t a t e code r e q u i r e m e n t s 

16 f o r a l l t h e .current r e g u l a t i o n s t h a t a re necessary. 

17 That might be done, and t h a t might be i n c l u d e d i n a 

18 brown f i e l d d e f i n i t i o n . I t ' s t h e spectrum o f any o f 

19 thos e p o s s i b i l i t i e s . 

2 0 Q The f o s s i l s i t e s t h a t you c o n t e m p l a t e 

21 decommissioning f o r i n t h i s case would be p l a c e d i n a 

22 brown f i e l d s t a t e , as you have d e f i n e d green f i e l d 

2 3 and brown f i e l d ; r i g h t ? 

24 A I t would perhaps be c l o s e r t o a green f i e l d 

25 c o n d i t i o n i n what we've e s t i m a t e d , w i t h t h e e x c e p t i o n 
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1 o f l e a v i n g i n p l a c e t h e s w i t c h y a r d w h i c h would 

2 cont i n u e , 1 i k e l y cont i n u e t o be used f o r w h e e l i n g 

3 power i n and o u t , s w i t c h i n g power t o t h e v a r i o u s 

4 d i s t r i b u t i o n l i n e s . That f a c i l i t y would p r o b a b l y 

5 remain i n p l a c e . 

6 I n f a c t , i f we b a c k f i l l e d the. v o i d s where 

7 b u i l d i n g s f o r m e r l y e x i s t e d w i t h r o c k and r u b b l e and 

8 b a c k f i l l e d them w i t h s o i l , we would p r o b a b l y grow 

9 g r a s s , l i t e r a l l y grow g r a s s t o s t a b i l i z e t h e s o i l t o 

10 keep i t f r o m b l o w i n g , becoming a dust problem, and 

11 keep i t f r o m e r o d i n g away from t h e s i t e u n t i l some 

12 f u t u r e use, i f any, were i d e n t i f i e d f o r t h e s i t e . 

13 So we'd p r o b a b l y come c l o s e r t o a green f i e l d 

14 d e f i n i t i o n i n your d e f i n i t i o n t h a t you d e s c r i b e d , a t 

15 l e a s t t o t h e eye. 

16 Q When you d e s c r i b e d s w i t c h y a r d , you used 

17 t h e t e r m d i s t r i b u t i o n ? 

18 A Yes. 

19 Q W i t h r e s p e c t t o t h e s w i t c h y a r d s f o r t h e s e 

20 f o s s i l f a c i l i t i e s , are you c o n t e m p l a t i n g c o n n e c t i o n s 

21 o n l y t o t h e d i s t r i b u t i o n system o r t o t h e h i g h e r 

22 v o l t a g e t r a n s m i s s i o n system? 

23 A Hig h e r v o l t a g e , h i g h e r v o l t a g e , w h e e l i n g i n 

24 power t h r o u g h t h e s w i t c h y a r d t o o t h e r areas w h i c h 

25 would t h e n be d i s t r i b u t e d , o f cou r s e . 
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1 Q As you use t h e term " w h e e l i n g , " i t c o u l d be 

2 from a power g e n e r a t i n g f a c i l i t y on t h e s i t e t h r o u g h 

3 t h e s w i t c h y a r d and o u t ; i s t h a t r i g h t ? 

4 A I n t h e s c e n a r i o t h a t we l o o k e d a t , we 

5 assume t h a t when t h e p l a n t s were d i s m a n t l e d a l l t h e 

6 p l a n t s on t h e s i t e were d i s m a n t l e d a t t h e same t i m e . 

7 So I'm assuming t h e r e ' s n o t h i n g e l s e o p e r a t i n g on t h e 

8 s i t e . 

9 We would be b r i n g i n g i n power from a n o t h e r 

10 s i t e , b r i n g i n g i t t h r o u g h t h e s w i t c h y a r d , and 

11 s e n d i n g i t down o t h e r power l i n e s t h a t e x i s t i n t h e 

12 g r i d . That's how I used t h e term r e t a i n i n g t h e 

13 s w i t c h y a r d as a source o f w h e e l i n g power i n and o u t , 

14 s w i t c h i n g power i n and o u t . 

15 Q J u s t f o r c l a r i f i c a t i o n , do you have i n mind 

16 some c o n s t r u c t i o n o r r e c o n s t r u c t i o n t h a t would 

17 p r o h i b i t t h e t r a n s m i s s i o n i n t o t h e s w i t c h y a r d f r o m 

18 t h a t s i t e o f e l e c t r i c i t y ? 

19 A No. That c a p a b i l i t y e x i s t s r i g h t now. 

20 Q Back t o brown f i e l d s and green f i e l d s , are 

21 you aware o f a P e n n s y l v a n i a s t a t e p o l i c y t h a t 

22 encourages t h e use o f brown f i e l d s o r , u s i n g y o u r 

23 t e r m i n o l o g y , green f i e l d s i t e s t h a t m ight have had 

24 c o n s t r u c t i o n on them b e f o r e , as opposed t o t a k i n g 

25 new, say, f a r m l a n d o r f o r e s t l a n d , and t u r n i n g i t 
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1 i n t o commercial o r i n d u s t r i a l f a c i l i t i e s ? 

2 A D u r i n g a break, I was a d v i s e d t h e r e i s such 

3 a s t a t u t e i n P e n n s y l v a n i a t h a t I was unaware o f . 

4 Q The t e r m "decommis s i o n i n g " as you have used 

5 i t w i t h r e s p e c t t o n u c l e a r p l a n t s , does t h a t t e r m , 

6 f o r y o u r use i n t h i s case, i n c l u d e t h e d i s p o s a l o f 

7 l o w - l e v e l n u c l e a r waste from t h e f a c i l i t y ? 

8 A Yes, i t does. 

9 Q Does i t i n c l u d e t h e d i s p o s a l o f a l l low-

10 l e v e l n u c l e a r waste t h a t may have been s t o r e d on t h e 

11 s i t e , say, i n c o n t a i n e r s p r i o r t o t h e b e g i n n i n g o f 

12 t h e t y p e s o f a c t i v i t i e s you d e s c r i b e ? 

13 A No. Our decommissioning c o s t s i d e n t i f y 

14 o n l y the wastes - - i d e n t i f y and c o s t o n l y t h e wastes 

15 t h a t would be g e n e r a t e d d u r i n g decommissioning 

16 a c t i v i t i e s . 

17 I f t h e r e are wastes l e f t over from o p e r a t i o n s 

18 such as spent r e s i n s , p l a s t i c beads t h a t are used t o 

19 c l e a n up w a t e r , f i l t e r w a t e r and so on, t h o s e l e f t 

20 over from o p e r a t i o n s would be s h i p p e d o f f s i t e and 

21 d i s p o s e d o f under o p e r a t i n g c o s t s , not under 

22 decommissioning c o s t s . 

23 Q S i m i l a r answer w i t h r e s p e c t t o spent f u e l 

24 t h a t had been s t o r e d on s i t e ? 

25 A That's r i g h t . Spent f u e l , t h e d i s p o s a l o f 
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1 spent nuc1ear f u e l i s a c o s t t h a t t h e company i s 

2 p a y i n g t o t h e U.S. Department o f Energy. Some day 

3 t h e Department o f Energy w i l l come a l o n g and t a k e 

4 t h a t f u e l o f f s i t e . 

5 But t h e c o s t s f o r s t o r i n g t h a t f u e l on s i t e i s 

6 c u r r e n t l y i n c l u d e d as a decommissioning expense 

7 because we can't do a n y t h i n g e l s e except s t o r e i t . 

8 I f we c o u l d s h i p t h e f u e l o f f s i t e t o d a y , i t would 

9 n o t be a decommissioning expense. We cannot 

10 decommission t h e p l a n t u n t i l t h a t f u e l i s removed 

11 f r o m t h e s i t e . So i t , de f a c t o , becomes a 

12 decommissioning expense, and we've i n c l u d e d i t as 

13 such. 

14 Q I n y o u r r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y , Page 19. 

15 A Yes. 

16 Q You're d i s c u s s i n g l a n d v a l u e i n t h i s 

17 quest i o n , a s e r i e s o f quest i o n s and answers; r i g h t ? 

18 A Yes. 

19 Q Now, your decommis s i o n i n g e s t i m a t i n g f o r 

20 t h i s case does not i n c l u d e v a l u i n g t h e l a n d ' s use 

21 a f t e r decommissioning a c t i v i t i e s a re done; r i g h t ? 

2 2 A That's c o r r e c t . 

2 3 Q The c o s t s t h a t you e s t i m a t e , are t h e y 

24 t y p i c a l l y d e s c r i b e d as p a r t o f something you might 

2 5 t erm ne t negat i v e s a lvage ? 

HOLBERT ASSOCIATES 
(717) 540-9669 



673 

1 A Yes. 

2 Q And you don't u n d e r t a k e any k i n d o f 

3 c a l c u l a t i o n t h a t would o f f s e t f u t u r e v a l u e f r o m t h e 

4 use o f t h e l a n d t o t h e net n e g a t i v e s a l v a g e f i g u r e ; 

5 i s t h a t r i g h t ? 

6 A That's c o r r e c t . 

7 Q On Pages 2 0 and 21 o f your r e b u t t a l 

8 t e s t i m o n y , you b e g i n t h e r e a s k i n g y o u r s e l f whether 

9 t h e Commission s h o u l d approve f u n d i n g o f d i s m a n t l i n g . 

10 Do you r e c a l l t h a t q u e s t i o n and answer? 

11 A Yes. 

12 Q Are you p r e s e n t i n g y o u r t e s t imony as a 

13 r e g u l a t o r y p o l i c y e x p e r t , as opposed t o a s p e c i a l i s t 

14 i n t h e p h y s i c a l d i s m a n t l e m e n t o f f a c i l i t i e s ? 

15 A No. I'm r e p r e s e n t i n g t h e l a t t e r case. 

16 E x p e r t i n p h y s i c a l d i s m a n t l i n g o f t h e f a c i l i t i e s , n o t 

17 i n terms o f r e g u l a t o r y p o l i c y . 

18 Q You s t a t e on Page 21, L i n e 3, " I t i s 

19 n e i t h e r r e a l i s t i c n or e q u i t a b l e t o postpone r e c o v e r y 

20 o f such c o s t s . " Do you r e c a l l t h a t ? 

21 A Yes. That's c o r r e c t . 

22 Q Are you a t t e m p t i n g t o suggest -- L e t me 

23 r e p h r a s e t h a t . Are you s u g g e s t i n g t h a t t h e r e i s some 

2 4 weakness i n Duquesne's f i n a n c e s so t h a t , absent a 

25 Commission o r d e r or a p p r o v a l as you urge i n t h e s e two 
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1 pages, 20 and 21, t h e a c t i v i t i e s t h a t you address 

2 s i m p l y would not be undertaken? 

3 A I'm not s u g g e s t i n g a weakness i n Duquesne's 

4 f i n a n c i n g . I'm j u s t p o i n t i n g o u t t h a t t h e c o s t s f o r 

5 decommissioning are w e l l e s t a b l i s h e d . We know what 

6 t h e c o s t s a r e . I t has t o be acco m p l i s h e d . 

7 Rather t h a n postpone i t and le a v e t h i s 

8 a c t i v i t y t o some f u t u r e u n c e r t a i n t y , w h i c h c o u l d be a 

9 r e g u l a t o r y u n c e r t a i n t y , what EPA may r e q u i r e , NRC may 

10 r e q u i r e on t h e n u c l e a r s i d e , i n terms o f a d d i t i o n a l 

11 c o s t s o f decommissioning these f a c i l i t i e s , i t c o u l d 

12 l i k e l y be much more expensive t h a n we're a n t i c i p a t i n g 

13 t o d a y . 

14 The d e l a y o f decommissioning would o n l y 

15 p r o v i d e more o p p o r t u n i t y f o r those a d d i t i o n a l c o s t s 

16 t o be i n c u r r e d . The sooner you d i s m a n t l e and 

17 decommission these f a c i l i t i e s , t h e l e s s u n c e r t a i n t y , 

18 t h e l e s s r i s k t h e r e i s t o the company and t o t h e 

19 p u b l i c o f these c o s t s g o i n g h i g h e r or g e t t i n g more 

20 c o s t l y . That's a l l I'm recommending. 

21 Q B u t I ' m h a v i n g some d i f f i c u l t y w i t h t h e 

22 c o n n e c t i o n o f t h e two concepts here. Are you 

2 3 s u g g e s t i n g t h a t t h e e n g i n e e r i n g a c t i v i t i e s t h a t you 

24 f o c u s on w i l l n ot t a k e p l a c e absent some r e g u l a t o r y 

25 d e c i s i o n - m a k i n g by the Commission? 
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1 A The monies need t o be i n p l a c e t o s t a r t t h e 

2 j o b . No one wants t o s t a r t a p r o j e c t t h a t i s 

3 unfunded o r not s u f f i c i e n t l y funded by some 

4 mechanism. 

5 The sooner you have t h a t f u n d i n g i n p l a c e , t h e 

6 more assurance t h e work w i l l be done s a f e l y and 

7 c o m p l e t e l y w i t h o u t i n t e r r u p t i o n . I n t e r r u p t i o n s c o s t 

8 more money, o b v i o u s l y , because o f t h e need t o 

9 demobi1i ze and r e m o b i l i ze a crew and t o l o s e 

10 p e r s o n n e l and so on. 

11 So t h e sooner t h a t g e t s done, t h e b e t t e r . I f 

12 t h e monies are i n p l a c e t o do t h i s p r o m p t l y a t t h e 

13 t i m e o f shutdown, t h e s a f e r and t h e l o w e r c o s t 

14 approach would be a v a i l a b l e t o us. 

15 Q Would you agree w i t h me t h a t t h e company i s 

16 capable o f making those monies a v a i l a b l e t o u n d e r t a k e 

17 t h e work t h a t you've scoped out i n your t e s t i m o n y ? 

18 A They are c o l l e c t i n g monies f o r t h e n u c l e a r 

19 p l a n t s , c e r t a i n l y , under t h e NRC r e q u i r e m e n t s t o do 

20 t h a t o ver t h e o p e r a t i n g l i f e o f t h e f a c i l i t y . But 

21 t h a t ' s i n a p r e p l a n n e d program t o do t h a t , an NRC-

22 mandated program t o do t h a t . 

23 The same t y p e o f program needs t o be 

24 e s t a b l i s h e d i n p r i n c i p l e f o r the f o s s i l p l a n t s , t h a t 

25 money i s t o be s e t a s i d e f o r decommissioning, f o r 
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1 d i s m a n t l i n g o f t h e f o s s i l u n i t s i n t h e same manner, 

2 i n a s i m i l a r manner. 

3 Q I n your v i e w ( b u t f o r t h e Commi ss i o n 

4 o r d e r i n g o f some f u n d c h a r g e a b l e t o t h e r a t e p a y e r s , 

5 t h i s company cannot u n d e r t a k e t h e p h y s i c a l a c t i v i t i e s 

6 t h a t you d i s c u s s i n your t e s t i m o n y f o r f o s s i l p l a n t s ? 

7 A That i s not p a r t o f my t e s t i m o n y . What my 

8 t e s t i m o n y i s i s t h a t t o do t h i s work i t s h o u l d be 

9 done. The money s h o u l d be s e t a s i d e f o r i t . 

10 I t i s my o p i n i o n t h a t those customers who have 

11 g o t t e n t h e power from t h e b e n e f i t - - b e n e f i t o f t h e 

12 power g e n e r a t e d from these f a c i l i t i e s s h o u l d be 

13 p a y i n g f o r i t s decommissioning. That s h o u l d be 

14 e s t a b l i s h e d and be p a r t o f t h e c o s t o f o p e r a t i o n , i f 

15 you w i l l , o f these p l a n t s so those funds w i l l be 

16 a v a i l a b l e when t h e p l a n t i s ready t o be 

17 decommissioned. 

18 Those t h a t have g o t t e n t h e b e n e f i t o f t h e 

19 power s h o u l d pay f o r i t s decommissioning. That's t h e 

20 p r i n c i p l e t h a t t h e NRC e s t a b l i s h e d i n a l l o w i n g p u b l i c 

21 u t i l i t y commissions t o -- r e q u i r i n g , I s h o u l d say, 

2 2 p u b l i c u t i l i t y commissions t o assess r a t e p a y e r s w i t h 

23 t h e c o s t o f decommissioning. The same t y p e o f 

24 mechanism s h o u l d be i n p l a c e , whatever s t r u c t u r e i t 

2 5 t a k e s f i n a n e i a I l y / t o a c c o m p l i s h t h e same o b j e c t i v e s , 
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1 i n my o p i n i o n . 

2 Q You haven't u n d e r t a k e n an a n a l y s i s o f t h e 

3 f i n a n c e s o f t h i s company f o r t h e p e r i o d d u r i n g which 

4 t h e s e f o s s i l decommissioning a c t i v i t i e s would t a k e 

.5 p l a c e , have you? 

6 A No. 

7 Q J u s t , I t h i n k , one more q u e s t i o n h e r e . 

8 Your d i r e c t , Page 25, L i n e s 1 and 2, you answer a 

9 q u e s t i o n about your c o n t i n g e n c y . You s t a t e t h a t 

10 you've come w i t h i n f o u r p e r c e n t o f " r e c e n t work 

11 p e r f o r m e d . " Do you r e c a l l t h a t t e s t i m o n y ? 

12 A Yes. 

13 Q What r e c e n t work, s p e c i f i c a l l y , are you 

14 r e f e r r i n g t o t h e r e ? 

15 A Very s p e c i f i c a l l y , g o i n g back t o 1989 where 

16 we d i d t h e e s t i m a t e f o r t h e P a t h f i n d e r n u c l e a r p l a n t , 

17 we e s t i m a t e d t h a t p r o j e c t a t $15 m i l l i o n . N o r t h e r n 

18 S t a t e s Power, the owner o f t h a t company, 

19 decommissioned t h a t p l a n t f o r $13 . 8 m i l l i o n because 

20 t h e y chose t o do t h e management o f t h e p r o j e c t 

21 themselves, r a t h e r t h a n use an o u t s i d e c o n t r a c t o r as 

22 we had p u t i n t o our e s t i m a t e , and t h e y saved t h e 

23 decommissioning c o n t r a c t t h i s f e e , which i s about 10 

24 p e r c e n t . 

25 The Shoreham n u c l e a r p l a n t , we e s t i m a t e d t h a t 
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1 c o s t a t $186 m i l l i o n . They d i d t h e a c t u a l 

2 decommissioning f o r $182.4 m i l l i o n , and t h e y g o t a 

3 l i t t l e b i t b e t t e r b u r i a l r a t e t h a n we were a b l e t o 

4 e s t i m a t e f r o m t h e c o n t r a c t o r , E n v i r o n m e n t a l o f South 

5 C a r o l i n a , f o r d i s p o s a l . That was f o r complete 

6 decommissioning o f t h a t f a c i l i t y . They d i d n o t 

7 d i s m a n t l e t h e s t r u c t u r e s . 

8 For t h e Yankee Rowe p l a n t where t h e y removed 

9 t h e steam g e n e r a t o r s , t h e p r e s s u r i z e r , and t h e a c t i v e 

10 v e s s e l i n t e r n a l s , we e s t i m a t e d $32 m i l l i o n . They d i d 

11 i t f o r $28 m i l l i o n because t h e y h i r e d t h e company 

12 t h a t runs t h e b u r i a l ground down i n South C a r o l i n a t o 

13 do t h e f i e l d work, and t h e y gave them a c u t i n b u r i a l 

14 c o s t s t o g e t the work t o do the o n - s i t e l a b o r . So 

15 t h e y d i d a d e a l , which we had no way o f p r e d i c t i n g 

16 t h a t would o c c u r . 

17 For t h e T r o j a n steam g e n e r a t o r p r o j e c t which 

18 we were a c t i v e l y i n v o l v e d i n , we e s t i m a t e d t h a t j ob 

19 a t $14.8 m i l l i o n , t h e complete d i s p o s a l o f f o u r steam 

20 g e n e r a t o r s and t h e p r e s s u r i z e r . They d i d t h e j o b f o r 

21 $14.2 m i l l i o n . We b i d t h e p r e p a r a t i o n o f t h e steam 

22 g e n e r a t o r s and a l l t h e l i c e n s i n g a c t i v i t i e s a t $3.8 

23 m i l l i o n , and we f i x e d - p r i c e d and b r o u g h t t h a t j o b i n 

24 on schedule w i t h i n budget. 

25 Those are p r o b a b l y t h e key j o b s t h a t were 
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1 v e r y , v e r y c u r r e n t . Those a r e a l l w i t h i n t h e 

2 p e r c e n t a g e r a n g e t h a t I i d e n t i f i e d , w i t h i n a f e w 

3 p e r c e n t . 

4 Q D i d Shoreham go c o m m e r c i a l ? 

5 A Not -- W e l l , t h e y d i d , a c t u a l l y . They 

6 a c t u a l l y had a c o m m e r c i a l o p e r a t i n g l i c e n s e . They 

7 o n l y o p e r a t e d f o r t w o e f f e c t i v e f u l l p ower d a y s , and 

8 t h e y s h u t t h e p l a n t down. O f f i c i a l l y t h e y w e re 

9 c o m m e r c i a l . 

10 MR. WISEMAN: Thanks v e r y much. 

11 T h a t ' s a l l I have f o r t h e w i t n e s s , Y o u r Honor. 

12 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Mr. S t e w a r t , f o r MAPSA, 

13 I t a k e i t t h a t y o u have no c r o s s - e x a m i n a t i o n , 

14 a c c o r d i n g t o t h i s s c h e d u l e . 

15 MR. STEWART: T h a t ' s c o r r e c t . Y o u r Honor. 

16 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. C l e a r f i e l d , t h e same t h i n g 

17 h o l d s t r u e f o r y o u on b e h a l f o f ENRON? 

18 MR. CLEARFIELD: Yes, s i r . 

19 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. R u b i n , t h e same h o l d s t r u e 

2 0 f o r y o u f o r IBEW? 

21 MR. RUBIN: Yes, Your Honor. 

22 JUDGE CORBETT: Any r e d i r e c t , Mr. Moot? 

23 MR. MOOT: No, Your Honor. 

24 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. L a G u a r d i a , t h a n k y o u v e r y 

25 much, s i r , f o r c o m i n g i n . You a r e e x c u s e d . 
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1 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, s e e i n g Mr. R u b i n i n t h e 

2 room, I s u g g e s t t h a t we p u t Mr. N e I s o n b a c k on t h e 

3 s t a n d and b e g i n w i t h h i m . 

4 JUDGE CORBETT: I a g r e e . 

5 Mr. N e l s o n . Mr. N e l s o n , y o u were p r e v i o u s l y 

6 s w o r n , and y o u ' r e s t i l l u n d e r o a t h , s i r . 

7 { R a l p h L. N e l s o n resumed t h e w i t n e s s s t a n d . ) 

8 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, one h o u s e k e e p i n g m a t t e r 

9 w i t h r e g a r d t o Mr. N e l s o n , and I j u s t d o n ' t know 

10 w h e t h e r t h e r e c o r d w i l l b e a r my r e c o l l e c t i o n c o r r e c t , 

11 b u t I do n o t b e l i e v e t h a t I a s k e d Mr. N e l s o n w h e t h e r 

12 h i s t e s t i m o n y and e x h i b i t s were t r u e a nd a c c u r a t e t o 

13 t h e b e s t o f h i s k n o w l e d g e , i n f o r m a t i o n , and b e l i e f , 

14 and I w o u l d l i k e t o ask h i m t h a t now. 

15 THE WITNESS: They a r e . 

16 MR. MOOT: He's a v a i l a b l e f o r c r o s s -

17 e x a m i n a t i o n . 

18 JUDGE CORBETT: Ms. M e l i l l o , I t a k e i t f r o m 

19 t h e s c h e d u l e t h a t y o u have no c r o s s on b e h a l f o f t h e 

2 0 OTS. 

21 MS. MELILLO: T h a t ' s c o r r e c t , Y o u r Honor. 

22 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. B e r g e r . 

2 3 MR. BERGER: We've d e c i d e d we have no c r o s s 

2 4 f o r Mr. N e l s o n e i t h e r . 

25 JUDGE CORBETT:- Ms. J o n e s , on b e h a l f o f OSBA, 
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1 a c c o r d i n g t o t h e s c h e d u l e , i t i n d i c a t e s y o u have no 

2 c r o s s. 

3 MS. JONES: T h a t ' s c o r r e c t , Y o u r Honor. 

4 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. A k e r s , do y o u have any 

5 c r o s s o f t h i s w i t n e s s ? 

6 MR. AKERS: The C i t y o f P i t t s b u r g h has no 

7 c r o s s . 

8 JUDGE CORBETT: Ms. P o l a c e k . 

9 MS. POLACEK: We have no c r o s s , Y o u r Honor. 

10 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Wiseman. 

11 MR. WISEMAN: No c r o s s . Y o u r Honor. 

12 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Z i e l o n i s . 

13 (No a u d i b l e r e s p o n s e . ) 

14 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. He seems t o have 

15 d i s a p p e a r e d . 

16 Mr. B a r a k . 

17 MR. BARAK: N o t h i n g , Your Honor. 

18 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. S t e w a r t , y o u i n d i c a t e no 

19 c r o s s on t h e s c h e d u l e . 

20 MR. STEWART: T h a t ' s c o r r e c t . Y o u r Honor. 

21 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. C l e a r f i e l d , t h e same t h i n g 

22 h o l d s t r u e f o r you? 

23 MR. CLEARFIELD: Yes, s i r . 

24 JUDGE CORBETT: No c r o s s ? 

2 5 MR. CLEARFIELD: T h a t ' s c o r r e c t . No c r o s s . 
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1 JUDGE CORBETT: And Mr. Rubin. 

2 MR. RUBIN: L e t ' s make i t a c l e a n sweep. 

3 JUDGE CORBETT: That was r e l a t i v e l y easy, 

4 Mr. Nelson. 

5 THE WITNESS: I'm d i s a p p o i n t e d , t e r r i b l y . 

6 MR. MOOT: I have a l i t t l e r e d i r e c t , though, 

7 Your Honor. 

8 MS. MELILLO: Don't t r y i t . 

9 JUDGE CORBETT: Thank you v e r y much, 

10 Mr. Nelson. You are excused, s i r . 

11 MR. MOOT: He's my be s t w i t n e s s . 

12 Your Honor, a t t h i s t i m e I ' d l i k e t o c a l l t h e 

13 n e x t w i t n e s s , which i s Mr. Duckworth. 

14 RALPH E. DUCKWORTH, JR., c a l l e d as a wi t n e s s , 

15 being duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

16 JUDGE CORBETT: Please have a s e a t . Would you 

17 b e g i n by g i v i n g t h e c o u r t r e p o r t e r y our f u l l name, 

18 p l e a s e . 

19 THE WITNESS: My name i s Ralph .E. Duckworth, 

20 J r . 

21 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Moot, you may continue. 

2 2 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

23 BY MR. MOOT: 

24 Q Good morning, Mr. Duckworth. 

25 A Good morning. 
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1 Q D i d you p r e v i o u s l y f i l e d i r e c t and r e b u t t a l 

2 t e s t i m o n y i n t h i s case? 

3 A Yes, I d i d . 

4 Q Do you have any c o r r e c t i o n s t o t h a t 

5 t e s t i m o n y ? 

6 A I do n o t . 

7 Q I s t h a t t e s t imony t r u e and a c c u r a t e t o the 

8 b e s t o f yo u r knowledge, i n f o r m a t i o n , and b e l i e f ? 

9 A Yes, i t i s . 

10 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, a t t h i s p o i n t I would 

11 hand t o t h e r e p o r t e r two co p i e s o f Duquesne Statement 

12 Numbers 11 and 11-R and accompanying e x h i b i t s and 

13 move them i n t o e v i d e n c e . 

14 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . These s t a t e m e n t s 

15 and accompanying e x h i b i t s w i l l be so marked and 

16 i d e n t i f i e d , and t h e y w i l l be a d m i t t e d subj e c t t o any 

17 p r o p e r m o t i o n s . 

18 (Duquesne Statement Numbers 11 and 11-R were 
marked and admitted into evidence.) 

19 

20 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, I have no r e j o i n d e r . 

21 T h e r e f o r e , t h e w i t n e s s i s a v a i l a b l e f o r c r o s s -

22 e x a m i n a t i o n . 

23 JUDGE CORBETT: A c c o r d i n g t o t h e sc h e d u l e , 

24 Ms. M e l i l l o , you have no cr o s s f o r t h i s w i t n e s s on 

25 b e h a l f o f OTS. 
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MS. MELILLO: T h a t ' s c o r r e c t , Y o u r Honor. 

JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. B e r g e r . 

MR. BERGER: We've d e c i d e d we have no c r o s s . 

JUDGE CORBETT: We're on a r o l l . 

MS. MELILLO: We p r o m i s e d y o u , Judge, so we're 

k e e p i n g o u r w o r d . 

JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. I d i d n ' t e x p e c t t h e 

l i s t t o c o l l a p s e h e r e . 

Ms. J o n e s , I t a k e i t y o u have no c r o s s . 

MS. JONES: T h a t ' s c o r r e c t . Your Honor. 

JUDGE CORBETT: The C i t y has no c r o s s ? 

MR. AKERS: T h a t i s c o r r e c t , Y o u r Honor. 

JUDGE CORBETT: Ms. P o l a c e k . 

MS. POLACEK: I'm g o i n g t o b r e a k t h e c y c l e 

h e r e and a c t u a l l y a s k v e r y , v e r y 1 i m i t e d c r o s s .. 

JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. I w a s n ' t c o u n t i n g , b u t 

t h a t was a b o u t 16. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MS. POLACEK: 

Q Mr. D u c k w o r t h , i f y o u c o u l d r e f e r t o Page 

14 o f y o u r r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y . L i n e s 18 t h r o u g h 20. 

A Yes. 

Q T h e r e y o u a r e d i s c u s s i n g an i n c r e a s e i n 

d e c o m m i s s i o n i n g c o s t s i f t h e P e r r y u n i t i s s h u t down 

p r e m a t u r e l y ; c o r r e c t ? 
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1 A T h a t i s c o r r e c t . 

2 Q You s t a t e t h e r e w o u l d be an i n i t i a l c a p i t a l 

3 C o s t o f 20 m i l l i o n t o c o n s t r u c t t h e s t o r a g e 

4 f a c i l i t i e s and .4 m i l l i o n p e r y e a r t o m a i n t a i n . I 

5 n o t i c e d t h e 20 m i l l i o n , a f t e r t h a t i n p a r e n s i t 

6 i n d i c a t e s t h e Duquesne s h a r e o f t h a t p o r t i o n . 

7 A T h a t ' s c o r r e c t . 

8 Q Would a s i m i l a r a d j u s t m e n t o c c u r t o t h e .4 

9 m i l l i o n ? 

10 A No, t h a t w o u l d n o t be c o r r e c t . The .4 

11 m i l l i o n i s a l r e a d y s t a t e d i n Duquesne L i g h t ' s s h a r e . 

12 MS. POLACEK: Thank y o u . T h a t ' s a l l I ha v e . 

13 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Wiseman, I t a k e i t y o u 

14 have no c r o s s . 

15 MR. WISEMAN: T h a t ' s c o r r e c t . Y o u r Honor. 

16 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Z i e l o n i s , do y o u have no 

17 c r o s s ? 

18 MR. ZIELONIS: T h a t ' s c o r r e c t . Y o u r Honor. 

19 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. B a r a k . 

2 0 MR. BARAK: No c r o s s . Y o u r Honor. 

21 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. S t e w a r t , on b e h a l f o f 

22 MAPSA, I t a k e i t , a c c o r d i n g t o t h e s c h e d u l e , y o u have 

2 3 no c r o s s . 

24 MR. STEWART: T h a t i s i n d e e d c o r r e c t , Y o u r 

2 5 Honor. 
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1 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. C l e a r f i e l d , t h e same t h i n g 

2 h o l d s t r u e ? 

3 MR. CLEARFIELD: Yes, s i r . 

4 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. R u b i n , t h e same t h i n g 

5 h o l d s t r u e ? 

6 MR. RUBIN: Yes, Your Honor. 

7 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. D u c k w o r t h , y o u a r e --

8 MR. HUGHES: Your Honor, I have j u s t one 

9 q u e s t i o n . 

10 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. I'm s o r r y . I ' v e 

11 o v e r l o o k e d y o u , Mr. Hughes. 

12 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

13 BY MR. HUGHES: 

14 Q Mr. D u c k w o r t h , i n y o u r r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y 

15 w here y o u a r e -- a c t u a l l y . Page 1 . You do r e b u t my 

16 d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y . 

17 A Yes. 

18 Q H o p e f u l l y , we c a n j u s t do t h i s v e r y 

19 q u i c k l y . You a r e p o i n t i n g o u t some o p e r a t i n g 

20 s t a t i s t i c s on t h e P e r r y p l a n t O & M , Page 3, and y o u 

21 d e a l w i t h a v a i l a b i l i t y f a c t o r s and f u e l c o s t s and 

22 t h o s e k i n d s o f t h i n g s i n t h a t r e b u t t a l . 

23 A Yes. 

24 Q I t a p p e a r s t o me t h a t what y o u ' r e t r y i n g t o 

25 s a y i s t h a t t h i s i s a u n i t t h a t ' s h ad some p r o b l e m s 
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1 b u t i t ' s i m p r o v i n g . Would t h a t be a f a i r 

2 c h a r a c t e r i z a t i o n ? 

3 A I am p o i n t i n g o u t t h a t t h e performance a t 

4 P e r r y i n terms o f i t s c o s t s and c a p a c i t y f a c t o r s has 

5 improved i n r e c e n t y e a r s . 

6 Q And would you agree t h a t P e r r y has been a 

7 s i g n i f i c a n t d r a i n on t h e f i n a n c i a l r e s o u r c e s o f 

8 Duquesne? 

9 A P e r r y has been i n a s i t u a t i o n where i t has 

10 been over budget, p a r t i c u l a r l y i n 1993 and 19 94, and 

11 had caused Duquesne t o spend u n a n t i c i p a t e d 

12 e x p e n d i t u r e s , yes. 

13 MR. HUGHES: That's a l l . Thanks. 

14 JUDGE CORBETT: I s t h e r e any o t h e r p a r t y who 

15 has any c r o s s - e x a m i n a t i o n f o r t h i s w i t n e s s who I have 

16 n o t c a l l e d ? 

17 (No a u d i b l e response.) 

18 JUDGE CORBETT: Any r e d i r e c t , Mr. Moot? 

19 MR. MOOT: No, Your Honor. 

2 0 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Duckworth, thank you v e r y 

21 much, s i r . You, a l s o , are excused. 

22 JUDGE CORBETT: Do you have a w i t n e s s ? 

23 MR. MOOT: I know he's here. He's j u s t n o t i n 

24 t h e room. 

25 JUDGE CORBETT: One moment. L e t ' s go o f f t h e 
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r e c o r d . 

(Pause) 

JUDGE CORBETT: We're back on the rec o r d . 

JAMES A. LAHTINEN, c a l l e d as a w i t n e s s , being 

duly sworn, t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

JUDGE CORBETT: Would you b e g i n by g i v i n g t h e 

c o u r t r e p o r t e r your f u l l name, p l e a s e . 

THE WITNESS: Yes. My name i s James A. 

L a h t i n e n . I'm g e n e r a l manager o f r e g u l a t o r y and 

economic a n a l y s i s a t Duquesne L i g h t Company. 

JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Moot. 

DIRECT EXAMINATION 

BY MR. MOOT: 

Q Good morning, Mr. L a h t i n e n . 

A Good morning. 

Q D i d you f i l e d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y and e x h i b i t s 

i n t h i s case? 

A I d i d . 

Q Do you have any c o r r e c t i o n s t o those 

t e s t i m o n i e s o r e x h i b i t s ? 

A No, I do n ' t . 

Q Are those t e s t i m o n i e s and e x h i b i t s t r u e and 

c o r r e c t t o t h e b e s t of yo u r knowledge, i n f o r m a t i o n 

and b e l i e f ? 

A Yes, t h e y a r e . 
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1 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, I am handing t o t h e 

2 r e p o r t e r two c o p i e s o f a s e t o f t e s t i m o n i e s and 

3 e x h i b i t s , t h e st a t e m e n t s which are Statement Number 5 

4 and Statement Number 5-R. I would move them i n t o 

5 evidence s u b j e c t t o any a p p r o p r i a t e m o t i o n . 

6 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . They w i l l be so 
marked and i d e n t i f i e d , and t h e y w i l l be so a d m i t t e d . 

7 
(Duquesne Statement Numbers 5 and 5-R were 

8 marked and admitted into evidence.) 

9 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, Mr. L a h t i n e n has 

10 r e j o i n d e r t e s t i m o n y , and c o n s i s t e n t w i t h t h e r e q u e s t 

11 o f one p a r t y i n t h i s case and because o f t h e n a t u r e 

12 o f t h e r e j o i n d e r r e n d e r e d i t much more c l e a r and 

13 a c c u r a t e t o reduce i t t o w r i t i n g , we have a v e r y 

14 s h o r t p i e c e o f r e j o i n d e r and one e x h i b i t t h a t I w i l l 

15 now hand t o the w i t n e s s , Your Honor, and t h e c o u r t 

16 r e p o r t e r . 

17 The r e j o i n d e r i s i n d i c a t e d and marked as 

18 Duquesne Statement 5 - R e j o i n d e r . Mr. L a h t i n e n ' s 

19 e x h i b i t has been c o p i e d s e p a r a t e l y and i s i n d i c a t e d 

20 as E x h i b i t JAL-18'. I have handed a copy o f t h a t 

21 e x h i b i t t o t h e w i t n e s s . Your Honor, and two c o p i e s t o 

2 2 t h e c o u r t r e p o r t e r . I am now c i r c u l a t i n g c o p i e s o f 

23 each t o t h e p a r t i e s . 

24 BY MR. MOOT: 

25 Q Mr. L a h t i n e n , a re you f a m i l i a r w i t h t h e 
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1 documents I ' v e j u s t handed t o you? 

2 A Yes. 

3 Q D i d you pr e p a r e them? 

4 A Yes, I d i d . 

5 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, a t t h i s t i m e I would, 

6 f i r s t , move t h e ad m i s s i o n o f t h e r e j o i n d e r t e s t i m o n y 

7 and e x h i b i t s s u b j e c t t o a p p r o p r i a t e motions and, 

•8 second, c o n s i s t e n t w i t h t h e p r a c t i c e t h a t we've been 

9 u s i n g , r e q u e s t t h a t t h e i n t e r v e n i n g p a r t i e s be 

10 p e r m i t t e d , i f t h e y w i s h , t o t a k e a break. That may 

11 w e l l c o n s t i t u t e our l u n c h break today, b u t t h e l a t t e r 

12 b e i n g t h e i r c h o i c e . 

13 (Duquesne S tatement Number 5-Rej oinder was 
marked and admitted into evidence.) 

14 
(Duquesne E x h i b i t Number J A L - 1 8 was m a r k e d a n d 

15 a d m i t t e d i n t o e v i d e n c e . ) 

16 

17 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. L e t ' s go o f f t h e r e c o r d 

18 f o r a mi n u t e . 

19 ( D i s c u s s i o n o f f t h e r e c o r d . ) 

20 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . We're back on t h e 

21 r e c o r d . We'11 t a k e a luncheon break now u n t i l 1:05. 

22 (The h e a r i n g recessed a t 12 noon and 

23 reconvened a t 1:10 p.m. t h e same day.) 

24 JUDGE CORBETT: We're back on t h e r e c o r d . 

25 Ms. M e l i l l o , l o o k i n g a t t h e schedule, OTS 
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1 

2 

3 

4 

5 

6 

7 

8 

9 

10 

11 

12 

13 

14 

15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

i n d i c a t e s t h a t i t has no c r o s s - e x a m i n a t i o n o f 

Mr. L a h t i n e n . 

MS. MELILLO: That's c o r r e c t , Your Honor. 

MR. MOOT: Your Honor, we have i d e n t i f i e d one 

e r r o r . I f I c o u l d ask two q u e s t i o n s , we c o u l d g e t i t 

c o r r e c t e d . 

JUDGE CORBETT: Sure. 

BY MR. MOOT: 

Q Mr. L a h t i n e n , have you had an o p p o r t u n i t y 

t o r e v i e w your r e j o i n d e r over t h e l u n c h break? 

A Yes, I have. 

Q Have you i d e n t i f i e d a n y t h i n g t h a t needs t o 

be c o r r e c t e d ? 

A Yes. There's a t y p o g r a p h i c a l c o r r e c t i o n 

t h a t needs t o be made a t Page 6, Li n e 5. W i t h i n t h e 

pa r e n t h e s e s we need t o i n s e r t a p r e f i x b e f o r e 

d e f e n s i b l e . 

Q And t h a t p r e f i x would be --

A I-N. 

JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Berger. 

MR. BERGER: Thank you. Your Honor. 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

BY MR. BERGER: 

Q Good a f t e r n o o n , Mr. L a h t i n e n . I s t h a t 

c o r r e c t ? 
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1 A Close enough. I don't even pronounce my 

2 name c o r r e c t l y . I t ' s F i n n i s h . I was i n f o r m e d by a 

3 F i n l a n d e r , whatever t h e y c a l l t h e mselves, t h a t I 

4 don't even pronounce my name c o r r e c t l y . L a h t i n e n i s 

5 f i n e . 

6 Q I guess I'm more i n t e r e s t e d i n how you 

7 pronounce i t . 

8 A That's how I pronounce i t . 

9 Q Would you agree w i t h me, Mr. L a h t i n e n , t h a t 

10 t h e c a l c u l a t i o n o f a t w o - p a r t CTC i s a more complex 

11 p r o c e s s t h a n t h e c a l c u l a t i o n o f a s i m p l e per k i l o w a t t 

12 hour CTC? 

13 A No, I w o u l d n ' t . 

14 Q W e l l , how would you c a l c u l a t e t h e s i m p l e 

15 per k i l o w a t t hour CTC f o r a customer? 

16 A We11, t h a t would r e q u i re an u n b u n d l i n g o f 

17 t h e e x i s t i n g r a t e s , t h e c u r r e n t b u n d l e d r a t e s . I 

18 w i l l t e l l you i n our work f o r t h e compliance f i l i n g 

19 i n t h e p i l o t we p r o b a b l y spent almost as much t i m e 

20 c a l c u l a t i n g t h e unbundled r a t e s for- t h e p i l o t as we 

21 d i d f o r t h e r e s t r u c t u r i n g case. 

22 Q Maybe I s h o u l d make my q u e s t i o n a l i t t l e 

23 more c l e a r . Assuming you have a f i x e d l e v e l o f 

24 s t r a n d e d c o s t s a p p l i c a b l e t o a p a r t i c u l a r customer, 

25 would you agree w i t h me t h a t you would t a k e t h a t 
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1 a n n u a l l e v e l of s t r a n d e d c o s t s f o r t h a t customer and 

2 d i v i d e i t by the k i l o w a t t hour suggested usage f o r 

3 t h a t customer t o c a l c u l a t e t h e CTC i n a o n e - p a r t CTC 

4 s i t u a t i o n ? 

5 A No, I w o u l d n ' t . But i f I c o u l d e x p l a i n , I 

6 w i l l t e l l you why I don't agree w i t h t h a t . I t h i n k 

7 i t w i l l h e l p us. 

8 Q Okay. That's f i n e . 

9 A I have problems when you r e f e r t o a 

10 s t r a n d e d c o s t number f o r a p a r t i c u l a r customer and 

11 t h e n t h e c a l c u l a t i o n o f what I would r e f e r t o as a 

12 s i m p l e u n b u n d l i n g o f the r a t e s . W i t h o u t customer-

13 s p e c i f i c CTCs, the u n b u n d l i n g process s t a r t s w i t h t h e 

14 b u n d l e d r a t e s a t t h e c l a s s l e v e l . There are no 

15 c u s t o m e r - s p e c i f i c r a t e s i n t h a t case, 

16 So, i f I c o u l d e x p l a i n t h e p r o c e s s , 

17 e s s e n t i a l l y what we would do, which we d i d i n t h e 

18 compliance f i l i n g o f t h e p i l o t , would be t o t a k e t h e 

19 b u n d l e d r a t e s . We t h e n would t a k e t h e a l l o c a t e d c o s t 

20 o f s e r v i c e and i d e n t i f y t h e c o s t components by 

21 f u n c t i o n between p r o d u c t i o n and t r a n s m i s s i o n and 

2 2 d i s t r i b u t i o n , i d e n t i f y a CGC or a c o m p e t i t i v e market 

23 v a l u e t o g e t the amount t h a t ' s r e c o v e r a b l e i n t h e 

24 g e n e r a t i o n component, l o o k a t t h e r a t e cap and 

25 compute them as such and s e t f o r t h s p e c i f i c r a t e s f o r 
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1 c l a s s e s . 

2 Our unbundled r a t e s , as you know, have 

3 proposed c u s t o m e r - s p e c i f i c CTCs, b u t t h e r e are 

4 elements i n a l l t h e o t h e r c l a s s e s where' t h e r e a r e 

5 c l a s s - s p e c i f i c r a t e s . Transmiss i o n r a t e i s c l a s s 

6 s p e c i f i c . D i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e i s c l a s s s p e c i f i c . The 

7 v a r i a b l e CTC i s c l a s s s p e c i f i c , and t h e CGC i s c l a s s 

8 s p e c i f i c . 

9 But i n terms o f t h e a r i t h m e t i c c a l c u l a t i o n , I 

10 r e a l l y don't b e l i e v e i t ' s a whole heck o f a l o t 

11 d i f f e r e n t . R e a l l y , I'm b a s i n g i t on t h e e x p e r i e n c e 

12 t h a t I had i n f i l i n g compliance --

13 Q I'm j u s t t r y i n g t o g e t t o t h e mathematics. 

14 I t h i n k I was t r y i n g t o fo c u s on t h a t . 

15 Once you have t h e c l a s s - s p e c i f i c CTC, you 

16 t h e n , under your methodology, d e t e r m i n e a s p e c i f i c 

17 p e r k i l o w a t t hour r a t e a p p l i c a b l e t o each volume o f 

18 usage w i t h i n t h a t c l a s s ? I s t h a t how you're d o i n g 

19 i t ? 

20 A What we're d o i n g i s we're t a k i n g f o r each 

21 customer t h e b a s e l i n e revenues a t t h e c u r r e n t b u n d l e d 

22 r a t e s . I e x p l a i n t h i s i n some d e p t h i n my t e s t i m o n y . 

2 3 We're c a l c u l a t i n g t h e t o t a l b a s e l i n e revenues f o r 

2 4 each customer. 

25 I n t h e c o s t of s e r v i c e s t u d y , we are 
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1 s u b t r a c t i n g from t h a t number t h e a l l o c a t e d 

2 t r a n s m i s s i o n c o s t s , t h e a l l o c a t e d d i s t r i b u t i o n c o s t s 

3 t o be l e f t w i t h t h e unbundled g e n e r a t i o n c o s t s . 

4 We t h e n break t h a t up i n t o two components. 

5 One would be the market p i e c e o f t h a t , w h i c h i s 

6 d e t e r m i n e d by the CGC. The r e s i d u a l i s t h e s t r a n d e d 

7 c o s t s o f g e n e r a t i o n . Then t h a t i s b roken up i n t o a 

8 v a r i a b l e CTC and i n t o a CGC. 

9 Q That's t h e p a r t I'm t a l k i n g about, when you 

10 g e t down t o t h a t . I t h i n k you're t a l k i n g here about 

11 t h e c u s t o m e r - s p e c i f i c l e v e l . 

12 A Yes. 

13 Q And you have a c e r t a i n amount o f c o s t s t h a t 

14 are i n t h e r e , t h a t r e s i d u a l amount t h a t you've t a l k e d 

15 about as b e i n g t h e CTC. L e t ' s say t h a t i t ' s $100 f o r 

16 a customer. L e t ' s say t h a t you are --

17 I f you were g o i n g t o do a s i n g l e v a r i a b l e 

18 charge, r a t h e r t h a n d o i n g a t w o - p a r t charge as you've 

19 proposed, would you s i m p l y t a k e t h a t d o l l a r amount 

20 f o r t h a t customer and d i v i d e i t by t h e p r o j e c t e d 

21 usage of t h a t customer d u r i n g t h e year? 

22 A You c e r t a i n l y c o u l d do t h a t c a l c u l a t i o n . 

23 As I s t a t e d a t l e n g t h i n my t e s t i m o n y , we do n o t 

24 recommend t h a t because o f our e f f i c i e n c y consequences 

25 by s i m p l y d i v i d i n g t he CTC by a f l a t k i l o w a t t hour. 
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1 Q But your v a r i a b l e charge t a k e s , b a s i c a l l y , 

2 h a l f o f t h e CTC r e s i d u a l and d e t e r m i n e s t h e v a r i a b l e 

3 component i n t h a t way, doesn't i t ? 

4 A That may be t h e r e s u l t f o r some c l a s s e s . 

5 That was n o t t h e i n t e n t . The i n t e n t was t o s e t a 

6 t a r g e t v o l u m e t r i c o r usage base r a t e based upon 

7 c o m p e t i t i v e market p r i c e s as w e l l as t h e e l a s t i c i t y 

8 e f f e c t s t h a t we c o n s i d e r e d t o maximum m i t i g a t i o n and 

9 s t r a n d e d c o s t s . 

10 When we g o t t h e t a r g e t l e v e l and n e t t e d out 

11 t h e t r a n s m i s s i o n and t h e d i s t r i b u t i o n c o s t s and t h e 

12 CGC, what f e l l o ut o f t h a t was a v a r i a b l e CTC w h i c h 

13 would h i t our t a r g e t or our e f f i c i e n t usage p r i c e 

14 l e v e l . 

15 The end r e s u l t , o f course, when we have t h a t , 

16 we deduct i t from t h e t o t a l s t r a n d e d c o s t component, 

17 and t h e r e s i d u a l n a t u r a l l y f a l l s i n t o a f i x e d CTC. 

18 B u t l d i d not have any p r e c o n c e i v e d n o t i o n 

19 t h a t I wanted t o s p l i t t h e v a r i a b l e and f i x e d CTC 

20 50/50, 40/40. 

21 Q No. I was j u s t g i v i n g an example. 

22 A I t h i n k , you know, t h e numbers are l a i d o u t 

23 i n t h e E x h i b i t JAL-4, where you can go i n , i f you 

24 want, and you can do t h e c a l c u l a t i o n . We can 

25 c a l c u l a t e a t y p i c a l b i l l , what p e r c e n t a g e o f t h a t 
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1 t y p i c a l b i l l i s r e p r e s e n t e d by v a r i a b l e CTC, f i x e d 

2 CTC, t r a n s m i s s i o n , d i s t r i b u t i o n . We can do t h a t . 

3 I b e l i e v e t h e RS c l a s s , f o r usage l e v e l s , I 

4 t h i n k t h e number i s about 50 p e r c e n t , maybe s l i g h t l y 

5 above i t , and i t v a r i e s a l i t t l e b i t by c l a s s , I 

6 b e l i e v e . 

7 Q W i l l t h e v a r i a b l e and f i x e d CTC charges be 

8 d i f f e r e n t , g e n e r a l l y , f o r e v e r y customer? 

9 A The v a r i a b l e CTC charges w i l l n o t be 

10 d i f f e r e n t . They are c l a s s s p e c i f i c . They w i l l be 

11 t h e same f o r any customer w i t h -- any customer who 

12 t a k e s s e r v i c e w i t h i n a p a r t i c u l a r c l a s s . 

13 I n t e r e s t i n g l y , w i t h a f l a t k i l o w a t t hour r a t e , 

14 l i k e t h e RS c l a s s , t h e c e n t s per k i l o w a t t hour o f t h e 

15 f i x e d CTC i s e x a c t l y t h e same. I t ' s 5.83 c e n t s a 

16 k i l o w a t t hour. Now, o f course, t h e amount o f the 

17 f i x e d CTC v a r i e s depending upon t h e k i l o w a t t hour 

18 usage, b u t i t ' s j u s t due t o t h e a r i t h m e t i c . I t 

19 a c t u a l l y drops o u t . The f i x e d CTC i s a f l a t c e n t s 

20 p e r k i l o w a t t hour r a t e f o r a s i n g l e k i l o w a t t hour 

21 b l o c k - - s i n g l e b l o c k k i l o w a t t hour r a t e c l a s s e s . 

22 Q Mr. L a h t i n e n , would you agree w i t h me t h a t 

2 3 i n e s t a b l i s h i n g r a t e s i n t h e company's p r e v i o u s r a t e 

24 cases t h e company d i d not seek and t h a t t h e 

25 Commission d i d n o t e s t a b l i s h d i f f e r e n t r a t e s f o r 
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1 d i f f e r e n t f u n c t i o n a l elements o f t h e company's c o s t 

2 o f s e r v i c e ? 

3 A I would agree i n the l a s t c o s t of s e r v i c e 

4 s t u d y i n t h e l a s t base r a t e p r o c e e d i n g t h a t t h e 

5 Commission approved a g i v e n l e v e l o f revenue 

6 r e q u i r e m e n t and bu n d l e d r a t e s . 

7 Q So you would agree w i t h my s t a t e m e n t ? 

8 A Yes, and I t h i n k I s t a t e t h a t i n my d i r e c t 

9 t e s t i m o n y , i f you would l i k e t h e c i t a t i o n f o r i t . 

10 Q No. That's a l l r i g h t , as l o n g as you agree 

11 w i t h t h e s t a t e m e n t . 

12 I s i t your o b j e c t i v e i n t h i s case, 

13 Mr. L a h t i n e n t o e s t a b l i s h t h e same charges f o r 

14 t r a n s m i s s i o n and d i s t r i b u t i o n s e r v i c e f o r customers 

15 t a k i n g g e n e r a t i o n s e r v i c e from West Penn and f o r 

16 customers n o t t a k i n g g e n e r a t i o n s e r v i c e f r o m West 

17 Penn -- I'm s o r r y , from Duquesne and f o r customers 

18 n o t t a k i n g g e n e r a t i o n s e r v i c e from Duquesne? 

19 A I f I u n d e r s t a n d t h e q u e s t i o n now, I t h i n k 

20 so. The whole i d e a was t o s e t f o r t h comparable 

21 t r a n s m i s s i o n and d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e s and t h a t those 

22 t r a n s m i s s i o n and d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e s would n o t v a r y 

23 depending upon whether t h a t customer t o o k g e n e r a t i o n 

2 4 from Duquesne under i t s s u p p l i e r o f l a s t r e s o r t 

25 o b l i g a t i o n o r purchased power from an a l t e r n a t i v e 
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1 s u p p l i e r . 

2 We b e l i e v e we're under a r e q u i r e m e n t t o 

3 p r o v i d e comparable t r a n s m i s s i o n and d i s t r i b u t i o n 

4 r a t e s f o r r e t a i l customers whether t h e y buy power 

5 from Duquesne or whether t h e y buy i t fro m a 

6 c o m p e t i t i v e s u p p l i e r . 

7 Q I'm sure you've f a c e d t h e d i f f i c u l t y o f 

8 d e f i n i n g n o n - g e n e r a t i o n charges as t h a t t e r m i s used 

9 i n t h e s t a t u t e . Are you f a m i l i a r w i t h t h a t t e r m as 

10 used i n t h e s t a t u t e ? 

11 A Yes. I b e l i e v e we d i d , i f you are 

12 r e f e r r i n g t o t r a n s m i s s i o n and d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e s and 

13 d e l i v e r y charges. 

14 Q W e l l , t h a t ' s my q u e s t i o n . Your 

15 u n d e r s t a n d i n g of n o n - g e n e r a t i o n charges i s t h a t i t ' s 

16 s i m p l y l i m i t e d t o t r a n s m i s s i o n and d i s t r i b u t i o n 

17 r a t e s ? 

18 A Let me check t h e s t a t u t e . 

19 MR. MOOT: Mr. Berger, c o u l d you i n d i c a t e a 

20 s p e c i f i c s e c t i o n t o which you're r e f e r r i n g ? 

21 MR. BERGER: Sure, I w i l 1 . S p e c i f i c a l l y , 

22 S e c t i o n 2 8 0 4 ( 4 ) ( i ) ( B ) . I know i t ' s used i n o t h e r 

23 s e c t i o n s . 

24 A I have t h e s e c t i o n o f t h e a c t . I n my 

2 5 d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y a t Page 2 7, I s e t f o r t h t h e reasons 
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1 why I b e l i e v e t h a t our unbundled r a t e s t r u c t u r e i s i n 

2 compliance w i t h t h e a c t , t h e r e q u i r e m e n t s o f t h e a c t . 

3 BY MR. BERGER: 

4 Q W e l l , I'm j u s t s e e k i n g t o e s t a b l i s h y o u r 

5 d e f i n i t i o n of n o n - g e n e r a t i o n charges. I s t h a t j u s t 

6 t r a n s m i s s i o n and d i s t r i b u t i o n ? 

7 A I f I c o u l d read t h e a c t -- You want me t o 

8 read 2804 (4) ( i ) (B) . 

9 (Pause) 

10 A Yes, I g e n e r a l l y agree t h a t t h a t would 

11 r e f e r t o a t r a n s m i s s i o n and d i s t r i b u t i o n cap. I 

12 d i s c u s s t h a t , a g a i n , w i t h r e g a r d t o t h e d i f f i c u l t i e s 

13 one has w i t h d e a l i n g w i t h t h a t . The Commission, as I 

14 s a i d e a r l i e r , has never approved unbundled r a t e s , and 

15 i t c e r t a i n l y d i d n ' t approve unbundled r a t e s i n our 

16 l a s t r a t e base p r o c e e d i n g . 

17 Q At t h e t i m e o f t h i s case, t h e company i s 

18 n o t b i l l i n g a p o r t i o n o f i t s revenues f o r g e n e r a t i o n 

19 and a p o r t i o n of i t s revenues f o r n o n - g e n e r a t i o n 

20 s e r v i c e s ? 

21 A W e l l , we are now under t h e p i l o t , and we do 

22 have an unbundled s t r u c t u r e . 

23 Q W e l l , a t t h e t i m e t h a t t h i s a c t went i n t o 

24 e f f e c t . 

25 A C l e a r l y , t h e company has been c h a r g i n g 
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1 t h e i r approved base r a t e s . 

2 Q Now, I u n d e r s t a n d from your s u p p l e m e n t a l --

3 yo u r . s u r r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y t h a t i f a customer 

4 purchases a n c i l l a r y s e r v i c e s f r o m an a l t e r n a t i v e 

5 s u p p l i e r you o f f e r t o reduce t h a t customer's b i l l by 

6 a market-based c r e d i t . 

7 A Could you g i v e me a r e f e r e n c e t o t h a t ? 

8 Q I t ' s on Page 21 o f yo u r r e b u t t a l . 

9 A Do you have a s p e c i f i c l i n e ? Are you 

10 r e f e r r i n g t o 

11 Q I guess I'm r e a l l y r e f e r r i n g t o 21 and 22. 

12 A S t a r t i n g a t L i n e 17? 

13 Q Yes, t h a t q u e s t i o n and answer s t a r t i n g a t 

14 L i n e 17. I don't t h i n k you r e a l l y g et t o t h e p o i n t 

15 u n t i l t h e t o p o f t h e page on Page 22. 

16 A Yes. T h i s d i s c u s s i o n concerns our i n i t i a l 

17 p r o p o s a l and my response t o some o f t h e o b j e c t i o n s 

18 t h a t were r a i s e d , p a r t i c u l a r l y by OCA w i t n e s s Lee 

19 Smith and o t h e r s . 

20 As I note on t h i s page a t L i n e 6, Duquesne, i n 

21 response t o E n v i r o n m e n t a l i s t 3-157, e x p l a i n e d why we 

22 had o r i g i n a l l y i n c l u d e d t h e d i s t r i b u t i o n l o s s e s i n 

2 3 t h e d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e and why we would be w i l l i n g t o 

24 t a k e t h e d i s t r i b u t i o n l o s s e s o ut and i n c l u d e them i n 

2 5 CGC. 
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1 I have an E x h i b i t 15 t o t h i s r e b u t t a l 

2 t e s t i m o n y , which i s a copy o f t h e response t o OSBA 

3 2-17, wh i c h shows t h e e f f e c t o f i n c o r p o r a t i n g t h e 

4 d i s t r i b u t i o n l o s s e s i n t o t h e CGC. 

5 MR. MOOT: I would j u s t n o t e f o r t h e r e c o r d 

6 t h a t I t h i n k t h e g e n e r i c d i s c u s s i o n about a n c i l l a r y 

7 s e r v i c e s which was i n t h e q u e s t i o n b e g i n s a t Page 18. 

8 MR. BERGER: Okay. 

9 BY MR. BERGER: 

10 Q So am I c o r r e c t t h a t you would remove thes e 

11 c o s t s from t h e t r a n s m i s s i o n and d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e s , 

12 o r d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e s ? 

13 A We w i l l remove t h e -- I n e f f e c t , we are 

14 p r o v i d i n g a c r e d i t t o t h e CGC f o r t h e d i s t r i b u t i o n 

15 l o s s e s a t t h e market p r i c e . 

16 Q And you would propose t o do t h i s based upon 

17 t h e annual a u c t i o n ; i s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

18 A That's c o r r e c t . 

19 Q So t h i s f a c t o r o r t h i s market-based c r e d i t 

20 might change ev e r y y e a r , o r would change e v e r y y e a r 

21 under your p r o p o s a l ? 

22 A Yes. I t ' s no d i f f e r e n t t h a n t h e p r o p o s a l s 

23 s e t f o r t h by a l l t h e o t h e r u t i l i t i e s i n t h e s t a t e i n 

24 t h e p i l o t i n o t h e r cases. 

2 5 I mean Duquesne was d i f f e r e n t t h a n everybody 
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1 e l s e . I b e l i e v e i n the p i l o t e v e r y o t h e r company d i d 

2 a CGC w i t h an a d j u s t m e n t f o r d i s t r i b u t i o n l o s s e s . We 

3 were t h e o n l y one t h a t d i d n ' t do i t . I t h o u g h t our 

4 p r o p o s a l was r e a s o n a b l e . We were not double 

5 c o u n t i n g . We had no i n t e n t i o n o f double c o u n t i n g . 

6 Q I don't t h i n k I'm r a i s i n g an i s s u e about 

7 t h i s . 

8 A No, no. I u n d e r s t a n d . There's been a l o t 

9 o f c o n f u s i o n about t h i s p o i n t . I t j u s t seemed 

10 n a t u r a l t o me when we d i d i t . The o n l y t h i n g t h a t I 

11 knew o f t h a t would be - - The o n l y l o s s e s a t t h e t ime 

12 t h a t I was aware t h a t c o u l d be s u p p l i e d by 

13 c o m p e t i t i v e s u p p l i e r s was t r a n s m i s s i o n l o s s e s , and i t 

14 j u s t n a t u r a l l y f o l l o w e d . 

15 Again, as I s t a t e d , we have no pro b l e m 

16 a d j u s t i n g t h e CGC f o r the d i s t r i b u t i o n l o s s f a c t o r s . 

17 Q Would you agree w i t h me t h a t what i s 

18 c u r r e n t l y i n t r a n s m i s s i o n and d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e s 

19 under your o r i g i n a l f i l i n g i s t h e embedded c o s t s 

20 a s s o c i a t e d w i t h t h e los s e s ? 

21 A No. We'11 have t o break t h a t q u e s t i o n up 

22 i n t o two p i e c e s , and I p r e f e r t o t a k e t r a n s m i s s i o n 

23 and d i s t r i b u t i o n . 

24 Q Okay. 

25 A T r a n s m i s s i o n , we've never i n c l u d e d t h e 
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1 t r a n s m i s s i o n l i n e l o s s e s i n our t r a n s m i s s i o n r a t e . 

2 I t has never been i n t h e r e . I can show you t h e c o s t 

3 o f s e r v i c e summaries. I t ' s n ot i n t h e r e . Wouldn't 

4 do i t . Never i n t e n d e d t o do i t . I f I i n t e n d e d t o do 

5 i t , you c o u l d f l o g me t o death because i t s h o u l d n ' t 

6 be i n t h e r e . 

7 Q Okay. L e t ' s t a l k about d i s t r i b u t i o n . 

8 A D i s t r i b u t i o n , yes. The c a p a c i t y c o s t s 

9 a s s o c i a t e d w i t h d i s t r i b u t i o n l o s s e s as w e l l as t h e 

10 energy l o s s e s were i n c l u d e d i n t h e d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e . 

11 No q u e s t i o n about t h a t . Those were i n c l u d e d i n t h e 

12 i n i t i a l f i l i n g . 

13 T h i s p r o p o s a l by c r e d i t i n g t h e d i s t r i b u t i o n 

14 l o s s e s t h r o u g h t h e CGC would, i n e f f e c t , now move t h e 

15 d i f f e r e n c e between those t o t a l d i s t r i b u t i o n - r e l a t e d 

16 l o s s e s and t h e market p r i c e o f d i s t r i b u t i o n . That 

17 d i f f e r e n t i a l now i s g o i n g t o go i n t o t h e CTC o r t h e 

18 p r o d u c t i o n c a t e g o r y . I b e l i e v e Ms. Smith recommended 

19 t h a t we do t h a t i n her t e s t i m o n y . 

20 Q So you're p r o p o s i n g t o p u t t h a t d i f f e r e n c e 

21 i n t o t h e CTC, r a t h e r t h a n c o l l e c t i n g i t t h r o u g h t h e 

22 d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e ? 

23 A A b s o l u t e l y , because i t i s a s t r a n d e d 

24 g e n e r a t i o n c o s t . Now, i f these s e r v i c e s are 

25 c o m p e t i t i v e l y -- a v a i l a b l e f o r c o m p e t i t i v e 
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1 procurement. 

2 Q Mr. L a h t i n e n , am I c o r r e c t t h a t y o u ' r e 

3 recommending t he customers who s w i t c h f r o m an 

4 a l t e r a t i v e s u p p l i e r back t o Duquesne must remain on 

5 t h e company's system f o r a t l e a s t 12 months? 

6 A Do you have a c i t e i n my d i r e c t ? I know I 

7 t a l k e d about t h a t . I t h i n k i t ' s towards --

8 Q I t h i n k i t ' s on Page 6 9 o f y o u r d i r e c t . 

9 A I know i t ' s n o t on Page 75. 

10 Q I t ' s n o t on Page 75? 

11 A No. I f you'd j u s t g i v e me a second, c o u l d 

12 I r e a d t h i s ? 

13 Q Please. 

14 (Pause) 

15 A Yes. S t a r t i n g a t L i n e 15 and g o i n g over t o 

16 Page 70, L i n e 7, i s the e x p l a n a t i o n as t o why I 

17 b e l i e v e t h a t ' s necessary. 

18 Q Are you c o n s i d e r i n g a l t e r i n g t h e 12-month 

19 r u l e c o n t a i n e d i n your t e s t imony f o r c e r t a i n 

20 c a t e g o r i e s o f customers f o r c e r t a i n s i t u a t i o n s , o r 

21 would t h i s , i n your v i e w p o i n t , be a p p l i e d on a s t r i c t 

22 b a s i s ? 

23 A I f you have some examples -- I mean I 

24 b e l i e v e t h i s t e s t i m o n y was g e n e r i c . Again, I'm j u s t 

25 t r y i n g t o t h i n k o f an example where i t w o u l d n ' t 

HOLBERT ASSOCIATES 
(717) 540-9669 



706 

1 a p p l y . I don't --

2 Q W e l l , b e f o r e you say t h a t , would you l o o k 

3 a t y o u r response t o OCA I n t e r r o g a t o r y Set 2, Number 

4 1. Do you have t h a t ? 

5 A No, I d o n ' t . 

6 Q L e t me g i v e you a copy of t h a t . Would you 

7 j u s t t a k e a minute t o r e v i e w t h a t , p l e a s e , and l e t me 

8 know when you're done r e v i e w i n g i t . 

9 (Pause) 

10 A Yes. I don't see a n y t h i n g i n c o n s i s t e n t 

11 w i t h what I have s a i d . At t h e bottom o f t h a t 

12 response, i n response t o t h e h y p o t h e t i c a l , I was 

13 assuming t h a t t h e s c e n a r i o s appear t o be ones where 

14 t h e customers have made a good f a i t h e f f o r t t o make 

15 n e c e s s a r y arrangements w i t h a l t e r n a t i v e power 

16 s u p p l i e r s , was unable t o p r e c i s e l y match t h e need f o r 

17 power w i t h arrangements f o r d e 1 i v e r i e s . I would 

18 assume t h a t n e i t h e r customer nor s u p p l i e r was engaged 

19 i n "gaming" a c t i v i t i e s d e s i g n e d t o t a k e advantage o f 

2 0 t h e r a t e cap p r o v i s i o n s and s u p p l i e r o f l a s t r e s o r t 

21 p r o v i s i o n s under t h e e l e c t r i c i t y Customer Choice and 

22 C o m p e t i t i o n A c t . 

2 3 Q Are you s a y i n g you would or would n o t a p p l y 

24 t h e 12-month r e s t r i c t i o n t o these customers? 

25 A For t h i s I t h i n k i t ' s c l e a r t h a t I 
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1 w o u l d n ' t , because these are not t h e s i t u a t i o n s t h a t 

2 I'm t a l k i n g about. These are s i t u a t i o n s where a 

3 customer and s u p p l i e r has made a good f a i t h e f f o r t t o 

4 match up s u p p l y w i t h demand. 

5 There might be a two-day l a g . We s i m p l y 

6 charge them a t t h e p o s t e d p r i c e , and t h e y would go t o 

7 t h e s u p p l i e r . I n o t h e r words, t h e customer c o n t r a c t s 

8 w i t h a s u p p l i e r . He l e a v e s Duquesne and goes w i t h a 

9 s u p p l i e r . He schedules f o r t h e s u p p l i e r t o s t a r t 

10 d e l i v e r i e s F e bruary 1 3 t h . For whatever reason, t h e 

11 s u p p l i e r c a n ' t g e t d e l i v e r i e s t o him u n t i l F e b r u a r y 

12 1 5 t h . Duquesne has no problem p u t t i n g him on t h e 

13 p o s t e d t a r i f f f o r two days u n t i l t h a t s u p p l i e r s t a r t s 

14 t h e s u p p l y . I don't have any problem. 

15 But, a g a i n , as I s a i d , t h i s i s n o t a s i t u a t i o n 

16 -- T h i s i s n o t t h e s i t u a t i o n o r these are n o t t h e 

17 s i t u a t i o n s I was concerned about on Page 69, wh i c h 

18 was customers t a k i n g power from Duquesne d u r i n g h i g h 

19 c o s t -- from a l t e r n a t i v e s u p p l i e r s i n l o w - c o s t 

20 p e r i o d s and s w i t c h i n g t o us d u r i n g h i g h - c o s t p e r i o d s . 

21 Q W e l l , I u n d e r s t a n d your concern. But does 

22 t h e t a r i f f a l l o w t h a t k i n d o f f l e x i b i l i t y ? 

2 3 A I b e l i e v e i t does. I don't t h i n k t h e r e ' s 

24 a n y t h i n g t h a t would r e s t r i c t i t . I would o f f e r t h i s : 

25 I f i n the compliance phase you t h i n k t h e r e needs t o 
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1 be a p r o v i s i o n i n t h e r e which would c o v e r t h e s e 

2 u n i q u e , n o n - f r e q u e n t -- o r i n f r e q u e n t i n s t a n c e s , I 

3 would be happy t o c o n s i d e r i t and t a k e a l o o k a t i t . 

4 But I d i d n o t view Page 69 as r e s t r i c t i n g 

5 f l e x i b i l i t y under these s i t u a t i o n s . 

6 Q Now, these s i t u a t i o n s t a l k a bout, as I 

7 t h i n k you i n d i c a t e d , s h o r t gaps i n s e r v i c e o f a 

8 customer when t h e y ' r e t r y i n g t o s i g n up w i t h a new 

9 s u p p l i e r b u t t h e y ' r e unable t o g e t t h a t s e r v i c e u n t i l 

10 a f t e r t h e y ' v e a l r e a d y come back onto t h e company's 

11 s e r v i c e s , b a s i c a l l y . 

12 A That's r i g h t . 

13 Q Do you have any s p e c i f i c g u i d e l i n e s f o r how 

14 s h o r t o r l o n g t h a t gap i n s e r v i c e c o u l d be, o r would 

15 you e v a l u a t e i t on a case-by-case b a s i s ? 

16 A W e l l , I mean I don't have any p a r t i c u l a r 

17 g u i d e l i n e s . I mean, c l e a r l y , i f we fo u n d i n s t a n c e s 

18 where people are s a y i n g , ENRON i s g o i n g t o s t a r t 

19 s u p p l y i n g power, and s i x weeks t h e y ' r e s t i l l on t h e 

2 0 t a r i f f and t h e n I f i n d them d o i n g t h a t a g a i n two 

21 months down t h e r o a d , t h r e e months down t h e r o a d , I ' d 

22 be concerned. 

2 3 But I don't b e l i e v e -- I mean i t ' s a m a t t e r 

24 o f judgment. But these s i t u a t i o n s , a t l e a s t t h e way 

2 5 I was i n t e r p r e t i n g them, I don't have a prob l e m 
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1 p u t t i n g them on the company's t a r i f f . 

2 Q Am I c o r r e c t t h a t , i n g e n e r a l , Duquesne has 

3 proposed no fees f o r customers s w i t c h i n g s u p p l i e r s ? 

4 A That's a q u e s t i o n p r o b a b l y b e s t addressed 

5 t o Fred A l l i s o n . There's no need f o r me t o 

6 s p e c u l a t e . Mr. A l l i s o n can answer t h a t q u e s t i o n 

7 b e t t e r t h a n I can. 

8 Q Would you agree w i t h me t h a t one o f y o u r 

9 t h a t a r e a s o n a b l e o b j e c t i v e o f r a t e d e s i g n s h o u l d be 

10 t o p r e v e n t c o n f u s i o n o f customers about what's on 

11 t h e i r b i l l ? 

12 A C e r t a i n l y . B e f o r e r a t e s are changed, t h e 

13 company w i l l have t o e x p l a i n any r a t e changes t o the 

14 customers, which Duquesne has s t a r t e d . I mean i t d i d 

15 i t f o r t h e p i l o t . I t c o n t i n u e s t o do i t . A g a i n , I'm 

16 n o t t r y i n g t o pass t h e buck, b u t Mr. Hoffman i s 

17 i n v o l v e d i n t i m a t e l y w i t h those a c t i v i t i e s and would 

18 be happy, I'm sur e , t o e x p l a i n those t o you. 

19 Yes. I mean Duquesne would c e r t a i n l y have t o 

20 e x p l a i n t h e r a t e d e s i g n , e x p l a i n t h e o p p o r t u n i t i e s 

21 f o r customers under Duquesne's proposed r a t e d e s i g n , 

22 and answer any q u e s t i o n s t h a t t h e customers would 

2 3 have t h r o u g h f o c u s groups, t h r o u g h m a i l i n g s , i n f o r m 

24 customers. 

25 But yes. I mean, a g a i n , as I say i n my 
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1 t e s t i m o n y , I mean w i t h r e g a r d t o r a t e d e s i g n t h e 

2 t h r e e main o b j e c t i v e s I see are e f f i c i e n c y , adequacy, 

3 and f a i r n e s s . The r e s t o f these a re a n c i l l a r y t o 

4 th o s e o b j e c t i v e s . 

5 Customer c o n f u s i o n , r a t e s t a b i l i t y , and a 

6 bunch o f o t h e r ones are a l l a n c i l l a r y t o t h e t h r e e 

7 main o b j e c t i v e s . Duquesne c e r t a i n l y would have an 

8 o b j e c t i v e , c e r t a i n l y would have an i n t e r e s t i n making 

9 sure customers u n d e r s t o o d what t h e r a t e s p r o v i d e f o r . 

10 A f t e r a l l , I s t r o n g l y b e l i e v e and I t h i n k t h e 

11 company b e l i e v e s t h a t t h i s r a t e d e s i g n would promote 

12 s a l e s g r o w t h , which w i l l i n c r e a s e n et margins, which 

13 w i l l i n c r e a s e m i t i g a t i o n s t r a n d e d c o s t s and be b e t t e r 

14 f o r t h e customer. 

15 MR. BERGER: Thank you. That's a l l I have. 

16 JUDGE CORBETT: Ms. Jones. 

17 MS. JONES: Yes, Your Honor. Thank you. Your 

18 Honor. 

19 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

20 BY MS. JONES: 

21 Q Good a f t e r n o o n , Mr. L a h t i n e n . 

2 2 A Yes. Good a f t e r n o o n . 

23 Q I ' l l j u s t be a s k i n g a couple o f q u e s t i o n s 

24 on b e h a l f o f OSBA. 

2 5 A Okay. My good f r i e n d Mr. K a l c i c . 
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1 Q Yes. As the g e n e r a l manager o f r e g u l a t o r y 

2 and economic a n a l y s i s , you are aware t h a t t h e r e are 

3 s e v e r a l o t h e r P e n n s y l v a n i a investment-owned companies 

4 t h a t are f i l i n g r e s t r u c t u r i n g p l a n s ; c o r r e c t ? 

5 A Yes, I am. 

6 Q Do you know what those companies -- t h e 

7 names o f those companies? 

8 A A l l of them i n P e n n s y l v a n i a w i l l have t o 

9 f i l e r e s t r u c t u r i n g p l a n s . W e l l , I t h i n k t h e y a l l 

10 have f i l e d . I t h i n k t h e l a s t ones were September 

11 3 0th, and I think that was Penn Power and - -

12 MS. MELILLO: Pike County f i l e d f a i r l y 

13 r e c e n t l y . 

14 A Thank you. 

15 BY MS. JONES: 

16 Q So you know PECO f i l e d . 

17 A Yes. 

18 Q You know UGI f i l e d . 

19 A Yes. 

20 Q You know PP&L f i l e d . 

21 A Yes. 

22 Q West Penn. 

23 A Yes. 

24 Q Okay. Focusing your a t t e n t i o n s p e c i f i c a l l y 

25 on t h e d i s t r i b u t i o n revenue r e q u i r e m e n t s , would you 
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1 a c c e p t s u b j e c t t o check t h a t PECO's o r i g i n a l l y 

2 proposed f i l i n g r e q u e s t e d r e a l i z e d r a t e o f r e t u r n f o r 

3 i t . s d i s t r i b u t i o n revenue r e q u i r e m e n t s ? 

4 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, I would obj e c t t o any 

5 q u e s t i o n o f t h i s n a t u r e t h a t would ask f o r t h e 

6 w i t n e s s t o accept something s u b j e c t t o check. We're 

7 on such a schedule t h a t t h e r e s i m p l y i s no f a i r 

. 8 o p p o r t u n i t y t o do t h a t and t o b r i n g t h e w i t n e s s back 

9 t o c o r r e c t t h e r e c o r d . 

10 I have no o b j e c t i o n i f t h e q u e s t i o n i s . W i l l 

11 you assume w i t h me f o r purposes o f my q u e s t i o n t h a t 

12 t h i s i s a f a c t ? I t h i n k t h a t ' s a l o t more f a i r t o 

13 t h e w i t n e s s and b e t t e r f o r t h e r e c o r d . 

14 MS. JONES: Your Honor, I don't have a problem 

15 w i t h t h a t p r o p o s a l . 

16 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . 

17 BY MS. JONES: 

18 Q W i l l you assume w i t h me f o r f a i r n e s s o f 

19 f a c t t h a t PECO's o r i g i n a l proposed f i l i n g r e q u e s t e d 

20 r e a l i z e d r a t e of r e t u r n f o r d i s t r i b u t i o n revenue 

21 r e q u i r e m e n t s ? 

2 2 A I would. I ' d be i n t e r e s t e d t o know what 

23 PECO f i l e d on t h e second round, b u t I w i l l assume 

24 t h a t f o r purposes o f t h i s c r o s s . 

2 5 Q Okay. Would you a l s o assume w i t h me f o r 
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1 purposes o f f a c t t h a t UGI f i l e d a p r o p o s a l based on 

2 r e a l i z e d r a t e o f r e t u r n f o r d i s t r i b u t i o n revenue 

3 r e q u i r e m e n t s ? 

4 A I w i l l . 

5 Q And would you assume w i t h me f o r purposes 

6 o f f a c t t h a t PP&L f i l e d a p r o p o s a l r e f e r e n c i n g 

7 r e a l i z e d r a t e of r e t u r n f o r d i s t r i b u t i o n revenue 

8 r e q u i r e m e n t s ? 

9 A I w i l l . 

10 Q Okay. 

11 A Would you assume w i t h me t h a t West - - No. 

12 S o r r y . 

13 Q Would you t u r n t o your r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y 

14 on Page 35, t h e sentence s t a r t i n g a t L i n e 17. You 

15 s t a t e t h a t "Duquesne p r e p a r e d i t s unbundled c o s t o f 

16 s e r v i c e s t u d y on t h e b a s i s o f i t s e s t i m a t e d r e q u i r e d 

17 c o s t o f c a p i t a l , " a p p r o x i m a t e l y 9.61 p e r c e n t . Do you 

18 r e c a l l t h a t ? 

19 A Yes. J u s t l e t me read t h e whole t h i n g 

20 f i r s t , p l e a s e . I mean' t h e answer. 

21 (Pause) 

22 A Yes, we d i d . 

23 Q Would you t u r n over t o Page 36, t h e two 

24 sentences c o n t a i n e d on L i n e s 13 t h r o u g h 15. You 

25 e x p l a i n e d i n your d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y t h e Commission 
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1 never approved r a t e s on an unbundled b a s i s ; i t o n l y 

2 approved revenue on r a t e s on a bu n d l e d b a s i s . I s 

3 t h a t y o u r t e s t i m o n y ? 

4 A That i s . When we get done, I ' d l i k e t o add 

5 some a d d i t i o n a l t h i n g s , b u t t h a t ' s f i n e . 

6 Q Would you agree w i t h me t h a t subsequent t o 

7 t h i s t e s t i m o n y t h a t t h e Commission came o u t w i t h a 

8 r u l i n g on PECO's f i l i n g on t h e 1 1 t h r e f e r e n c i n g 

9 unbundled r a t e s ? 

10 A I know t h e y came out w i t h a p r e l i m i n a r y 

11 o r d e r . I don't know i f i t ' s a f i n a l o r d e r . 

12 Q There was a m o t i o n t h a t was approved t h r e e 

13 t o two; c o r r e c t ? 

14 A That's c o r r e c t . I don't -- I t a k e i t 

15 t h e r e ' s s t i l l a f i n a l v o t e t h a t needs t o be made. I 

16 don't know. There c e r t a i n l y was a m o t i o n t h a t was 

17 approved t h r e e t o two, a m o t i o n by Commissioner 

18 Hanger. I don't r e c a l l what t h e y approved o r d i d n ' t 

19 approve w i t h r e g a r d t o r a t e s o f r e t u r n w i t h r e g a r d t o 

20 PECO d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e s . 

21 Q L e t me back up. Would you accept as a 

22 m a t t e r o f f a c t as f a r as pr o c e d u r e t h a t t h e 

23 Commission approved a m o t i o n and t h e r e w i l l be a 

24 subsequent f i n a l o r d e r t h a t c o n t a i n s t h a t a p p r o v a l ? 

25 A Wel1, s i n c e I a l r e a d y s t a r t e d , I w i l l . But 
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1 I would j u s t add one t h i n g t h a t ' s i m p o r t a n t t o keep 

2 i n mind. Again, I don't want t o d e l a y o r make l i f e 

3 to u g h f o r Mr. K a l c i c . 

4 But Duquesne's l a s t base r a t e p r o c e e d i n g was 

5 i n 1987. A l o t o f these o t h e r companies have had 

6 r a t e p r o c e e d i n g s much c l o s e r , c e r t a i n l y have had r a t e 

7 p r o c e e d i n g s t h a t were much c l o s e r t o t o d a y t h a n 

8 Duquesne. 

9 Fu r t h e r m o r e , I b e l i e v e I may have f i l e d i n the 

10 p i l o t . As best we c o u l d d e t e r m i n e , i f you t o o k o u t 

11 o f t h a t o l d c o s t o f s e r v i c e s t u d y t h e unbundled 

12 t r a n s m i s s i o n and d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e s , t o o k whatever 

13 was a l l o c a t e d f o r T, whatever was a l l o c a t e d f o r D, 

14 summed them, d i v i d e d by k i l o w a t t h o u r s , I b e l i e v e 

15 t h a t some o f those r a t e s i n f a c t may be l o w e r t h a n 

16 what we f i l e d i n t h i s r e s t r u c t u r i n g case once you n e t 

17 o u t t h e d i s t r i b u t i o n l o s s e s . 

18 F u r t h e r m o r e , we have r e c e n t l y r e c e i v e d a 

19 recommendation by t h e ALJ i n t h e FERC w i t h r e g a r d t o 

2 0 our open access t r a n s m i s s i o n t a r i f f . He recommended 

21 t h e Commission approve a s e t t l e m e n t between Duquesne, 

22 t h e Commission, and the FERC s t a f f . 

23 The t r a n s m i s s i o n - r e l a t e d revenue r e q u i r e m e n t s 

24 i n t h a t s e t t l e m e n t are about $800,000 l e s s t h a n what 

25 we f i l e d i n t h e r e s t r u c t u r i n g case, w h i c h I w i l l 
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1 change upon f i n a l FERC Commission a p p r o v a l . 

2 Q Mr. L a h t i n e n , i n t h a t response t h e r e were 

3 s e v e r a l i s s u e s t h a t you b r o u g h t up. One was a 

4 r e f e r e n c e t o the p i l o t . You are aware t h a t t h e 

5 Commission can r e c o n c i l e what was done w i t h t h e p i l o t 

6 t o what i s done w i t h t h e a p p r o v a l o f t h e 

7 r e s t r u c t u r i n g plan? 

8 A But I t h i n k t h a t r e c o n c i l i a t i o n i s r e l a t e d 

9 t o a r e c o n c i l i a t i o n between t h e approved c o m p e t i t i v e 

10 g e n e r a t i o n and customer p a r t i c i p a t i o n c r e d i t s and t h e 

11 a c t u a l market v a l u e s t h a t t h e u t i l i t i e s e x p e r i e n c e . 

12 I t h i n k t h e r e ' s language i n t h e p i l o t t h a t 

13 w i l l a l l o w u t i l i t i e s t h e o p p o r t u n i t y t o r e c o n c i l e t h e 

14 d i f f e r e n c e between t h e shopping c r e d i t s t h a t were 

15 a l l o w e d i n the p i l o t and what t h e companies a c t u a l l y 

16 o b t a i n e d by s a l e s o f f system. 

17 Q So are you s a y i n g t h a t t h a t r e c o n c i l i a t i o n 

18 cannot r e v i e w and c o r r e c t any s e t o f unbundled 

19 d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e s ? 

20 A I guess I don't know what you mean. Are 

21 you s a y i n g Can t h e Commission approve a d i f f e r e n t 

22 t r a n s m i s s i o n and d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e i n t h e u t i l i t y ' s 

23 r e s t r u c t u r i n g f i l i n g v e r s u s i t s p i l o t f i l i n g ? Maybe. 

24 I don't know. I don't have any p a r t i c u l a r knowledge 

25 about t h a t one way o r a n o t h e r . 
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15 

16 

17 

18 

19 

20 

21 

22 

23 

24 

25 

Q Okay. A l l r i g h t . I ' l l move on. 

Would you accept s u b j e c t t o check t h a t t h e 

m o t i o n o f Commissioner Hanger approved r e a l i z e d r a t e 

o f r e t u r n f o r d i s t r i b u t i o n l e v e l s , as opposed t o 

c l a i m e d r a t e o f r e t u r n f o r d i s t r i b u t i o n l e v e l s , on 

PECO's f i l i n g ? 

A That's w i t h a l l t h e o t h e r c a v e a t s t h a t 

we've had w i t h a l l o f these assumptions? Assume f o r 

purposes o f f a c t ? 

Q Yes. 

A Yes, I would assume t h a t . 

Q And would you accept s u b j e c t t o check t h a t 

Commissioner Hanger's m o t i o n a c t u a l l y m o d i f i e d t h e 

a l l o c a t i o n o f methodology proposed by PECO as f a r as 

d i s t r i b u t i o n and t r a n s m i s s i o n r a t e s a re concerned? 

A I - -

Q You have no idea? 

A I have no i d e a . I have a b s o l u t e l y no i d e a 

MS. JONES: I have n o t h i n g f u r t h e r , Your 

Honor. 

C i t y ? 

JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Americus, a n y t h i n g f o r t h e 

MR. AMERICUS: No q u e s t i o n s . 

JUDGE CORBETT: Ms. Polacek. 

MS. POLACEK: Yes. Thank you, Your Honor. 
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1 

2 

3 
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MR. MOOT: Your Honor, b e f o r e any quest i o n s 

are asked, c o u l d I j u s t have 30 seconds w i t h t h e 

w i t n e s s ? 

JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . No o b j e c t i o n . 

Sure . 

Pause 

BY MS. POLACEK: 

CROSS-EXAMINATION 

Q Good a f t e r n o o n , Mr. L a h t i n e n . 

A Good a f t e r n o o n . 

Q My name i s Pamela Polacek. I r e p r e s e n t t h e 

Duquesne I n d u s t r i a l I n t e r v e n e r s . 

I b e l i e v e you have your r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y up 

t h e r e . Could you t u r n t o Page 17, p l e a s e . 

A I have i t . 

Q S p e c i f i c a l l y l o o k i n g a t L i n e s 14 t h r o u g h 

17 . 

A Yes, I see t h a t . 

Q On those l i n e s you d i s c u s s t h a t t h e RFP 

t h a t Duquesne has used r e p r e s e n t s f i r m power and t h a t 

i t i s s u p p o r t e d by the c u r r e n t l e v e l o f i n s t a l l e d 

r e s e r v e s m a i n t a i n e d by the company; c o r r e c t ? 

A Yes, I do. 

Q And I t h i n k i t ' s a l s o c o r r e c t t h a t a t 

p r e s e n t t h a t i s 12 p e r c e n t . 
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1 A I b e l i e v e Mr. K a r l i s t h e w i t n e s s who w i l l 

2 address t h a t . But I b e l i e v e h i s t e s t imony says t h a t 

3 Duquesne has no i n s t a l l e d r e s e r v e o b l i g a t i o n b u t f o r 

4 purposes o f t r a n s m i s s i o n p e r i o d t h a t t h e y w i l l 

5 endeavor t o m a i n t a i n 12 p e r c e n t r e s e r v e s , whether 

6 i n s t a l l e d o r go out i n t h e market b u y i n g r e s e r v e s 

7 necessary, which i s no d i f f e r e n t t h a n what we 

8 pro m i s e d under t h e RFP. To the e x t e n t t h a t c a p a c i t y 

9 i s n o t a v a i l a b l e , we would go out and o b t a i n t h e 

10 necessary r e s e r v e s t o f u l f i l l t h e o b l i g a t i o n s o f the 

11 c o n t r a c t . 

12 Q Are you aware o f - - And t h i s may be more 

13 a p p r o p r i a t e t o ask Mr. K a r l . Are you aware o f 

14 whether t h r o u g h o u t t h e t r a n s i t i o n p e r i o d a l l o f t h e 

15 RFPs w i l l be backed up by t h e 12-p e r c e n t l e v e l , or 

16 w i l l t h a t change? I f you're n ot aware, I can ask 

17 Mr. K a r l . 

18 A I'm not aware. I'm not sure how t o respond 

19 t o i t , and I ' d ask Mr. K a r l . 

20 Q That's f i n e . 

21 W i t h r e s p e c t t o your r e j o i n d e r s t a t e m e n t , 

22 a f t e r r e v i e w i n g i t and d i s c u s s i n g i t w i t h our 

2 3 c o n s u l t a n t s , we're s t i l l a l i t t l e c o n f used. So I'm 

24 g o i n g t o ask you a p o i n t e d q u e s t i o n , and you can g i v e 

2 5 me a yes o r no answer, and t h e n f e e l f r e e t o e x p l a i n . 
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1 A Okay. 

2 Q I t ' s w i t h r e l a t i o n t o g e n e r a t i o n - r e l a t e d 

3 a n c i l l a r y s e r v i c e s . 

4 A I s t h e r e a p a r t i c u l a r page? 

5 Q I b e l i e v e i t would p r o b a b l y be i n y o u r 

6 responses on Pages 4 t h r o u g h 5 t o OCA w i t n e s s Lee 

7 Smith, was what we were r e a d i n g t h r o u g h . 

8 A Okay. So you'd l i k e me t o r e a d Page 4 

9 s t a r t i n g a t L i n e 5? 

10 Q Yes. 

11 A And t h r o u g h Page 5, L i n e 7? 

12 Q Yes. 

13 A Okay. I w i l l do t h a t . 

14 (Pause) 

15 A Okay. I've rea d t h a t . 

16 Q My q u e s t i o n i s , I s what you're s a y i n g t h e r e 

17 t h a t t h e company i s not i n c l u d i n g any g e n e r a t i o n -

18 r e l a t e d a n c i l l a r y s e r v i c e c o s t s i n t r a n s m i s s i o n and 

19 w i l l now i n c l u d e those c o s t s i n g e n e r a t i o n ? 

20 A N o , t h a t i s not what I am s a y i n g . What I 

21 am s a y i n g i s t h a t a n c i l l a r y s e r v i c e s t h a t can be 

22 c o m p e t i t i v e l y p r o c u r e d w i l l not be i n c l u d e d i n 

23 t r a n s m i s s i o n . A p o r t i o n o f them w i l l be i n c l u d e d i n 

24 g e n e r a t i o n . 

2 5 You know, I know t h e r e ' s so much paper. But, 
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1 r e a l l y , i f you l o o k at my d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y a t Page 

2 17, I t h i n k t h e r e ' s a t a b l e i n t h e body o f t h e 

3 t e s t i m o n y . I t h i n k i t ' s around Page -- I t ' s 

4 a c t u a l l y Page 12, which r e a l l y compares t h e c u r r e n t 

5 b u n d l e d r a t e s t o t h e unbundled charges and where t h e 

6 c o s t s a r e . 

7 R e a l l y what i t i s i s those s e r v i c e s , a n c i l l a r y 

8 s e r v i c e s t h a t a r e n ' t c o m p e t i t i v e l y p r o c u r e d have been 

9 i n c l u d e d i n t h e t r a n s m i s s i o n r a t e s ; t h o s e b e i n g 

10 r e a c t i v e s u p p l y , r e g u l a t i o n and f r e q u e n c y c o n t r o l , 

11 and s p i n n i n g r e s e r v e . 

12 Those s e r v i c e s t h a t can be c o m p e t i t i v e l y 

13 p r o v i d e d - - e n e r g y imbalance, s u p p l e m e n t a l r e s e r v e - -

14 those w i l l be i n the g e n e r a t i o n p i e c e . 

15 F u r t h e r m o r e , t h e o p e r a t i n g r e s e r v e 

16 s u p p l e m e n t a l , as I've s a i d , we've p i c k e d t h o s e up i n 

17 t h e CTC p o r t i o n , and we're g o i n g t o p r o v i d e a c r e d i t , 

18 based on my l a t e s t t e s t i m o n y , t h r o u g h t h e CGC. 

19 Q Thank you. I t h i n k t h a t c l a r i f i e s t h i n g s 

20 a t l e a s t . 

21 A I t i s c o n f u s i n g . B e l i e v e me, i t i s 

22 c o n f u s i n g . 

23 Q I t h i n k from our p e r s p e c t i v e we j u s t want 

24 t o see whether we agree w i t h you o r n o t , and w e ' l l 

25 argue our r e s p e c t i v e p o s i t i o n s . 
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1 I have one more q u e s t i o n f o r you. 

2 A Sure. 

3 Q You were d i s c u s s i n g w i t h Mr. Berger t h e 12-

4 month s t a y - o u t p r o v i s i o n f o r customers who r e t u r n t o • 

5 t h e company a f t e r shopping i n t h e market. 

6 A Yes. 

7 Q I t h i n k when you were d i s c u s s i n g t h a t you 

8 r e f e r r e d t o h i g h c o s t and low c o s t p e r i o d s . Were you 

9 r e f e r r i n g t o h i g h and low c o s t p e r i o d s w i t h i n any 12-

10 month p e r i o d ? 

11 A Yes. I mean e s s e n t i a l l y what I was 

12 r e f e r r i n g t o i s a s i t u a t i o n t h a t Duquesne i s 

13 concerned about, and t h e r e may be ways t o f i x i t . I 

14 don't know. I t ' s been ha r d f o r us t o t h i n k o f one. 

15 We're concerned w i t h a customer who s e l e c t s an 

16 a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r , say, i n October, and t h e y 

17 purchase power from t h a t s u p p l i e r i n October and 

18 November and December and l e t ' s say maybe January. 

19 I t ' s not our h i g h e s t c o s t , but l e t ' s say January i s a 

20 f a i r l y h i g h l o a d month. When i t ' s c o l d , a l o t o f 

21 t h i n g s go wrong. 

22 They de c i d e t o drop o f f t h e i r s u p p l i e r 

23 s e r v i c e , come o n t o Duquesne, pay t h e low p r i c e d u r i n g 

24 t h e low c o s t p e r i o d f o r s u p p l i e r s . Duquesne i s g o i n g 

25 t o be f o r c e d w i t h g i v i n g them t h e t a r i f f r a t e . Since 
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our RFP i s based on an annual average r a t e , t h e 

a b i l i t y f o r t h e customer t o go on and o f f our system 

a t h i g h c o s t p e r i o d s i s g o i n g t o cause Duquesne some 

f i n a n c i a l p a i n . 

That's what we've been t r y i n g t o a v o i d . We're 

concerned w i t h t h e s i t u a t i o n i f a customer t a k e s 

power from t h e a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r i n t h e low c o s t 

p e r i o d , whether i t ' s d u r i n g the peak p e r i o d i n t h e 

w i n t e r o r t h e peak p e r i o d i n t h e summer, and comes 

back t o Duquesne --

Could I have t h a t r e - r e a d . I t h i n k I ' v e g ot 

Q I t h i n k you have your h i g h and low p e r i o d 

c o n f u s e d . 

(Answer a t L i n e s 10-15 read by c o u r t 

r e p o r t e r . ) 

A Again, l e t me t r y t o -- What we're most 

concerned w i t h i s the f a c t t h a t a customer would, 

o b v i o u s l y , s w i t c h back t o Duquesne d u r i n g t h e h i g h 

c o s t p e r i o d . We would i n c u r h i g h c o s t s , and we would 

o n l y charge them a r a t e based on an annual average 

r a t e . That's t h e s i t u a t i o n we want t o a v o i d . 

MS. POLACEK: Thank you. I have no more 

q u e s t i o n s . 

JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Wiseman. 
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1 MR. WISEMAN: Thank you, Your Honor. 

2 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

3 BY MR. WISEMAN: 

4 Q Good a f t e r n o o n , Mr. L a h t i n e n . 

5 A Good a f t e r n o o n . 

6 Q Could you pl e a s e r e f e r t o Page 4, L i n e 22, 

7 t h r o u g h Page 5, L i n e 3, o f your d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y ? 

8 A What was t h e page number again? 

9 Q Page 4. 

10 A Okay. I've g ot t h a t . 

11 Q I f you c o u l d r e v i e w y o u r answer t h a t s t a r t s 

12 on L i n e 5 

13 A Yes. 

14 Q -- and runs over t o -- w e l l , as f a r as L i n e 

15 3 on the f o l l o w i n g page, p l e a s e . 

16 (Pause) 

17 A I've r e a d t h a t . 

18 Q Would you agree w i t h t h e c h a r a c t e r i z a t i o n 

19 o f t h a t t e s t i m o n y t h a t what you're s a y i n g i s t h a t i f 

20 t h e CGC i s s e t l e s s t h a n t h e a c t u a l market p r i c e 

21 customers w i l l c o n t i n u e t o buy power from Duquesne 

22 f o r t h e wrong reasons and, c o n v e r s e l y , i f t h e CGC i s 

2 3 s e t t o o h i g h , s e t above t h e market p r i c e , t h a t 

24 customers w i l l choose a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r s f o r t h e 

25 wrong reason? 
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1 A I mean I say t h a t l i k e i n t h e l a s t -- on 

2 t h e l a s t f o u r o r f i v e l i n e s . I t h o u g h t you wanted me 

3 t o s t a r t r e a d i n g a t L i n e 5. I say a l o t o f t h i n g s . 

4 Q I was o n l y a s k i n g you t o rea d t h a t p a r t t o 

5 p u t your answer i n c o n t e x t . But would you agree w i t h 

6 t h e p r o p o s i t i o n t h a t I j u s t s t a t e d ? 

7 A I t h i n k I s t a t e t h a t . 

8 Q So you agree? 

9 A E x p l i c i t l y , yes. 

10 Q And do you a l s o agree w i t h t h e p r o p o s i t i o n 

11 t h a t i f t h e CGC i s s e t below a c t u a l market p r i c e s 

12 t h a t would h i n d e r c o m p e t i t i o n ? I f you need a 

13 r e f e r e n c e --

14 A Yes, why don't you g i v e me a r e f e r e n c e . 

15 Q Page 56, L i n e s 9 t h r o u g h 14, o f y o u r d i r e c t 

16 t e s t i m o n y . 

17 A Yes, I do say t h a t t h e r e as w e l l . 

18 Q Am I c o r r e c t t h a t t h e p r i c e e s t a b l i s h e d 

19 from t h e June 1997 RFP of t h e two s u c c e s s f u l one-year 

20 p e r i o d s was 1.86 c e n t s per k i l o w a t t hour? 

21 A L e t me check t h a t . I t h i n k I have t h a t 

2 2 i n f o r m a t i o n . I'm sure I have i t i n an e x h i b i t . I t 

23 sounds about r i g h t . 

2 4 Yes. The one-year market p r i c e - - That 

25 appears a t JAL-11. I t ' s a t the t o p o f t h a t s c h e d u l e . 
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1 I t ' s $18.16 per megawatt per hour. 

2 Q So i t would be, t h e n , 1.81 c e n t s p e r 

3 k i l o w a t t hour? 

4 A That's c o r r e c t , a p p r o x i m a t e l y 1.82 c e n t s a 

5 k i l o w a t t hour. 

6 Q Can we use t h a t p r i c e , 1.81 c e n t s , as a 

7 p r o x y f o r t h e annual s o l i c i t a t i o n s t h a t w i l l t a k e 

8 p l a c e under Duquesne's p r o p o s a l ? 

9 A No. Let me e x p l a i n t h a t so you don't g e t 

10 t o o upset w i t h me. 

11 Q A l l r i g h t . 

12 A l m e a n our p r o p o s a l i s t o go o u t f o r a 

13 s o l i c i t a t i o n e v e r y y e a r . We p l a n on g o i n g out n e x t 

14 y e a r . I have no i d e a what t h e p r i c e w i l l be n e x t 

15 y e a r . We don't propose t o e s t a b l i s h r a t e s u s i n g t h a t 

16 p r i c e f o r t h e f i r s t phase o f r e t a i l , b u t t h a t ' s t h e 

17 proc e s s t h a t we proposed. 

18 Q I u n d e r s t a n d t h a t , and I'm n o t a s k i n g you 

19 t o accept t h a t t h e p r i c e 1.81 c e n t s i s t h e a c t u a l 

2 0 p r i c e t h a t w i l l o c c u r i n two, t h r e e y e a r s . A l 1 I'm 

21 s a y i n g i s , h y p o t h e t i c a l l y , l e t ' s assume t h a t t h a t i s 

22 t h e p r i c e t h a t ' s e s t a b l i s h e d i n a f u t u r e 

23 s o l i c i t a t i o n . 

24 A For the purposes o f t h e h y p o t h e t i c a l , l e t ' s 

25 say i t ' s 1.82 c e n t s . 
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1 Q 1.82 c e n t s . A l l r i g h t . 

2 A Or 1.816 c e n t s per k i l o w a t t hour. 

3 Q A l l r i g h t . Now, i n yo u r r e j o i n d e r 

4 t e s t i m o n y a t t h e v e r y b o t t o m o f Page 1 and t h e n over 

5 t o t h e t o p o f Page 2, you d e s c r i b e c e r t a i n -- i t ' s 

6 c a l l e d a d j u s t m e n t s t h a t would occur t o t h e p r i c e 

7 e s t a b l i s h e d i n t h e annual s o l i c i t a t i o n . The 

8 adj ustments would be made f o r purposes o f 

9 e s t a b l i s h i n g t h e CGC; i s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

10 A I do. I d e s c r i b e what Duquesne's 

11 a d j u s t m e n t s are s t a r t i n g a t L i n e 1, Page 2. 

12 Q A l l r i g h t . Can you t e l l me what t h e 

13 reasons are o r t h e reason i s f o r each o f those 

14 a d j u s t m e n t s ? 

15 A Yes. That's s e t f o r t h i n my d i r e c t 

16 t e s t imony. Would you l i k e t o go r i g h t t h e r e ? I 

17 mean, e s s e n t i a l l y , t h e -- I mean I can e x p l a i n i t , 

18 and I ' d l i k e t o go t o t h e d i r e c t . 

19 We a d j u s t t o r e f l e c t r e t a i l c l a s s t i m e o f use 

2 0 consumption so t h a t t h e p r i c e w i l l be a d j u s t e d t o 

21 r e f l e c t t h e c o s t s a s s o c i a t e d w i t h s e r v i n g d i f f e r e n t 

22 c l a s s e s o f customers. 

2 3 Those cus tomers t h a t t a k e power p r e d o m i n a n t l y 

24 i n h i g h e r c o s t p e r i o d s w i l l have a h i g h e r CGC, a l l 

25 e l s e e q u a l . The p r i c e w i l l be a d j u s t e d f o r 
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1 t r a n s m i s s i o n l o s s e s t o r e c o g n i z e g e t t i n g t h e power 

2 from t h e w h o l e s a l e l e v e l down t o the meter l e v e l s . 

3 A l s o , as I propose i n the r e b u t t a l , we would now 

4 adj u s t t h e CGC o r t h e RFP p r i c e f o r d i s t r i b u t i o n 

5 l o s s e s and a l s o a d j u s t t h a t p r i c e f o r gross r e c e i p t s 

6 t a x , which t h e s u p p l i e r s now w i l l be o b i i g a t e d t o 

7 pay, and Duquesne w i l l n o t have t o pay f o r t h a t 

8 p o r t i o n o f t h e customer's b i l l . 

9 F i n a l l y , we a l s o p r o v i d e a c r e d i t f o r t h o s e 

10 a n c i l l a r y s e r v i c e s . P a r t i c u l a r l y t h e o p e r a t i n g 

11 r e s e r v e s u p p l e m e n t a l , t h a t can e i t h e r be purchased 

12 f r o m Duquesne or a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r s . 

13 Q Are you p r o p o s i n g those a d j u s t m e n t s t o t h e 

14 r e s u l t s of t h i s annual s o l i c i t a t i o n t o t r y t o come up 

15 w i t h a CGC t h a t ' s supposed t o m i r r o r a r e t a i l p r i c e ? 

16 A W e l l , I'm coming up w i t h those a d j u s t m e n t s 

17 t o r e f l e c t t h e f a c t t h a t i f a s u p p l i e r s e l l s power a t 

18 r e t a i l he w i l l have t o pay a gross r e c e i p t s t a x . He 

19 w i l l see power l o s s when t r a n s f o r m i n g i t f r o m t h e bus 

20 b a r down t o t h e meter l e v e l s , and t o t h e e x t e n t he 

21 can go o u t and p r o c u r e a n c i l l a r y s e r v i c e on a 

22 c o m p e t i t i v e b a s i s , we've made t h e a d j u s t m e n t t h e r e . 

23 I t ' s a g e n e r a t i o n - r e l a t e d p r o d u c t . 

24 I f Duquesne does n o t s u p p l y t h a t p o r t i o n o f 

25 t h e s e r v i c e , t h e y would e i t h e r save t h e c o s t s o r t h e y 
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1 w i l l t u r n around and s e l l i t i n t h e c o m p e t i t i v e 

2 market a t t h a t r a t e , and t h a t s h o u l d be a d j u s t e d as 

3 w e l l , w hich i s c l e a r l y a r e c o g n i t i o n t o b r i n g i t from 

4 t h e w h o l e s a l e RFP down t o t h e r e t a i l t o r e f l e c t t h e 

5 a p p r o p r i a t e c r e d i t s . 

6 Q Do you have an e s t i m a t e on a k i l o w a t t p e r 

7 hour b a s i s , c e n t s per k i l o w a t t hour, o f what t h e 

8 c o m b i n a t i o n o f 'those a d j u s t m e n t s would be? 

9 A I do. I have t h a t i n E x h i b i t JAL 11 i n t h e 

10 d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y , which shows t h e a d j u s t m e n t s f o r t h e 

11 t r a n s m i s s i o n l o s s e s and gross r e c e i p t s t a x , and i n 

12 E x h i b i t JAL -- I n the r e b u t t a l JAL-15, t h a t shows 

13 t h e a d j u s t m e n t s f o r d i s t r i b u t i o n l o s s e s . 

14 So t h e d i f f e r e n c e between JAL-15 and JAL-11 i s 

15 a t t r i b u t a b l e o n l y t o i n c l u d i n g t h e d i s t r i b u t i o n l i n e 

16 l o s s e s i n the CGC c a l c u l a t i o n . I t does n o t i n c l u d e 

17 t h e a d j ustment f o r the c o m p e t i t i v e p r i c e f o r 

18 s u p p l e m e n t a l o p e r a t i n g r e s e r v e s . 

19 Q I'm not a s k i n g you f o r a ha r d number now, 

20 b u t j u s t i f you have an e s t i m a t e t h a t you can t e l l me 

21 f o r t h e c o m b i n a t i o n o f these v a r i o u s a d j u s t m e n t s . 

22 A W e l l , i f --

2 3 Q I'm r e a l l y n o t a s k i n g - - I'm n o t g o i n g t o 

24 b i n d you t o t h i s . 

25 A L e t ' s j u s t go t o E x h i b i t JAL-15. I t h i n k 
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you can see i t . I f you s t a r t i n t h e f a r t h e s t l e f t -

hand column, you'11 see a p r i c e which a d j u s t s f o r 

customer l o a d shapes, a d j u s t s t h e RFP p r i c e f o r 

customer l o a d shapes. 

So we're s t a r t i n g f o r RS c l a s s a t $17.59 a 

megawatt hour, o r 1.759 c e n t s p e r k i l o w a t t hour. 

We're making an a d j u s t m e n t f o r customers who consume 

power i n t h a t c l a s s o f about 10 and a h a l f p e r c e n t . 

Then t h a t b r i n g s i t up t o about $19.44 a megawatt 

hour. Then t h e r e ' s an a d j u s t m e n t f o r g r o s s r e c e i p t s 

t a x a t a s t a t u t o r y r a t e o f 4.4 p e r c e n t . That b r i n g s 

i t up t o $20.33 per megawatt hour. So t h e a d j u s t m e n t 

f o r RS goes from about 1.76 t o 2.03 c e n t s . 

For Rate L i t goes from 1.75 c e n t s t o 1.896 

c e n t s . For GMH i t goes from 1.76 t o a l i t t l e o v er 

two c e n t s . So t h e a d j u s t m e n t l o o k s t o be on t h e 

o r d e r o f two, t h r e e m i l l s . T o t a l a d j u s t m e n t s -- I 

have not c a l c u l a t e d a w e i g h t e d average o f " t h o s e , b u t 

i t l o o k s t o me l i k e i t ' s p r o b a b l y a two- o r t h r e e -

m i l l a d j u s t m e n t . 

( T r a n s c r i p t c o n t i n u e s on Page 731.) 
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1 Q A l l r i g h t . Then, i f we were going t o make t h a t 

2 adjustment using the 1.81 cent r e s u l t of the 1997 RFP, the 

3 p r i c e would, the CGC would be set at what. Let's j u s t take 

4 the RS class. I t doesn't matter. 

5 A I am lo o k i n g at the --

6 Q I'm saying you take 1.81. You would add two 

7 m i l l s . I s t h a t correct? 
8 A That's not what we d i d . Are you asking me t o do 

9 that? 

10 Q Yes. I am asking you t o do t h a t . 

11 A I f you add two m i l l s , I don't t h i n k i t ' s a proper 

12 c a l c u l a t i o n . 

13 Q What would the proper c a l c u l a t i o n t h a t ' s what 

14 I am asking you t o do i s t e l l me what the proper . 

15 c a l c u l a t i o n i s . 

16 A Well, then l e t us go t o my d i r e c t testimony where 

17 I e x p l a i n t h a t . I mean, there's a couple adjustments t h a t 

18 have t o be made. 

19 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, at t h i s p o i n t i f I might, 

20 j u s t o f f the record, confer t o Mr. Wiseman. We might be 

21 able t o speed th i n g s up. 

22 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . Let's go o f f the record 

23 a minute. 

24 (Discussion o f f the record.) 

25 JUDGE CORBETT: We can go back on the record. 
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1 THE WITNESS: 1 e x p l a i n the adjustments going from 

2 RFP t o the CGC s t a r t i n g on page 56 of my d i r e c t testimony. 

3 I understand, I t h i n k I understand what your question goes 

4 t o . The RFP p r i c e , the p r i c e e s t a b l i s h e d i n the RFP was at 

5 18.16 d o l l a r s a megawatt hour which was f o r 75 percent 

6 annual capacity f a c t o r . 

7 The adjustments then, we then convert t h a t t o an a l l 

8 hours p r i c e and map i t against the p r i c e d u r a t i o n curve. 

9 E s s e n t i a l l y , take the annual p r i c e , map i t against t h a t 

10 p r i c e d u r a t i o n , come t o e s s e n t i a l l y a scale-up or 

11 scale-down, whatever the h o u r l y p r i c e s are. 

12 We need the h o u r l y p r i c e s based on the annual market 

13 p r i c e , i n order t o take those and map those against the 

14 h o u r l y loads of each customer class because we want t o f i n d 

15 out, f o r example, we want t o make a d i s t i n c t i o n and 

16 i n d i c a t e the d i f f e r e n c e i n cost of serving a customer who 

17 takes most of h i s power at a l l hours and one t h a t takes i t 

18 o f f peak and v i c e versa. 

19 That's what those adjustments are. You have t o take 

2 0 the annual p r i c e , convert i t an a l l hours p r i c e , apply i t 

21 t o the p r i c e d u r a t i o n curve, apply i t against the 

22 customer's load d u r a t i o n curve and then make the 

23 adjustments f o r t h a t . 

24 So you s t a r t eighteen s i x t e e n , you go down and you 

25 go back up. I t ' s -- but r e a l l y , Mr. Wiseman, we could do 
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1 i t . But I went t o great lengths i n my testimony s t a r t i n g 

2 at page 56 t o e x p l a i n t h a t , and these numerical examples --

3 I don't r e a l l y t h i n k -- i t ' s not a t r i v i a l exercise. I 

4 mean, we spent a l o t of time and l o t s of work i n doing 

5 t h a t . 

6 I would also say t h a t we d i d supply i n response t o I 

7 don't know i f i t was HSS or some other but we supplied a 

8 s u b s t a n t i a l amount of documentation t o show the step by 

9 step c a l c u l a t i o n s . I don't know what more t o t e l l you, but 

10 i t ' s not a t r i v i a l exercise. I j u s t described the process 

11 we went through. 

12 Q Mr. Lahtinen, I understand t h a t there are a l o t 

13 of d e t a i l s t o the CGC proposal and I am not and I am not 

14 attempting t o d i m i n i s h the s i g n i f i c a n c e ? 

15 A No, I understand. 

16 Q A l l I am attempting t o do i s ask you a question, 

17 t r y i n g t o use a system wide CGC simply f o r purposes of a 

18 h y p o t h e t i c a l . We don't need t o get i n t o t h a t l e v e l of 

19 d e t a i l a t t h i s p o i n t . So can you, j u s t using the 1.81 

20 cents as the r e s u l t s of the RFP, j u s t give me a, as a 

21 h y p o t h e t i c a l , what a system wide CGC would be, roughly? I t 

22 doesn't have t o be completely accurate. 

23 A Recognizing t h a t c e r t a i n l y not, i t ' s not the 

24 process we use and I do not -- I may not agree w i t h i t . 

25 Well, l e t me do t h i s , okay? And again, I don't make any 
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1 claims as t o the accuracy of i t . I am simply a 

2 c a l c u l a t o r . I w i l l take -- and again 

3 Q Let me s i m p l i f y i t ? 

4 A Let me do t h i s . 

5 Q This w i l l save some time. We can simply --

6 A Let me do t h i s . 

7 Q We can save a l o t of time, Mr. Lahtinen. Let's 

8 j u s t say, as a r e s u l t o f the RFP and your adjustment t o 

9 CGC f o r a p a r t i c u l a r customer class i s 1.9 cents. A l l 

10 r i g h t ? 

11 A Wait a minute. How about 2 0.45 d o l l a r s a 

12 megawatt-hour. That c a l c u l a t i o n does not do the a l l hours 

13 adjustment or the load -- the adjustment f o r the load 

14 p a t t e r n , but took the eighteen s i x t e e n and simply adjusted 

15 i t f o r the t r a n s m i s s i o n / d i s t r i b u t i o n losses f o r the system 

16 on average of 7.1 percent. 

17 I took 19.1 cent, subtracted 1.971 percent, got t h a t 

18 number and d i v i d e d t h a t by one"minus .044. Again, i t does 

19 not do any load adjustment. 

2 0 Q That's f i n e . 

21 A I don't know 

22 Q I.apologize. We were t a l k i n g over each other. I 

23 d i d n ' t hear the number you said. 20.14? 

24 A I sa i d 2 0.45 d o l l a r s per megawatt hour. 

25 Q 20.45 d o l l a r s per megawatt hour. So we went down 
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1 2.05 rounded o f f ? 

2 A That 1s r i g h t . 

3 Q Per k i l o w a t t hour? 

4 A And i f you want t o compare i t t o something, I ' d 

5 compare i t t o the numbers I provide i n my r e j o i n d e r 

6 testimony because t h a t includes d i s t r i b u t i o n losses. 

7 Q A l l r i g h t . Let's say h y p o t h e t i c a l l y t h a t the CGC 

8 f o r a p a r t i c u l a r customer class i s 2.05 cents per k i l o w a t t 

9 hour? 

10 A Yes. 

11 Q I f an a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r could s e l l t o a customer 

12 f o r l e s s than 2.05 cents, you would agree t h a t the customer 

13 would have an economic i n c e n t i v e t o buy power from the 

14 a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r . I s t h a t correct? 

15 A He may, yes. He may. I would agree. 

16 Q A l l r i g h t . And i f the a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r can 

17 only o f f e r power at a p r i c e t h a t ' s above 2.05 cents per 

18 k i l o w a t t hour, then the customer would have an economic 

19 i n c e n t i v e t o stay w i t h Duquesne. I s t h a t correct? 

20 A I w i l l say a q u a l i f i e d yes but I ' d l i k e t o 

21 e x p l a i n . And I am not t r y i n g t o be d i f f i c u l t . i t ' s 

22 d i f f i c u l t . A l t e r n a t i v e s u p p l i e r might provide a package --

2 3 bundle package of services. 

24 Q A l l other t h i n g s being equal? 

25 A A l l other t h i n g s being equal. Yes. The 
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1 assumption would be t h a t t h e y would have i n c e n t i v e s t h a t 

2 you s e t f o r t h . 

3 Q A l l r i g h t . Now, can you r e f e r t o -- d i d you have 

4 Mr. I r v i n ' s e x h i b i t s here, by any chance? 

5 A I don't know. 

6 MR. MOOT: D i r e c t o r r e b u t t a l ? 

7 MR. WISEMAN: D i r e c t . 

8 MR. MOOT: I ' l l g e t them. 

9 ( T r a n s c r i p t c o n t i n u e s on page 737.) 

10 
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JUDGE CORBETT: We are back. 

2 MR. WISEMAN: Thank you, Your Honor. 

3 BY MR. WISEMAN: 

4 Q Mr. L a h t i n e n , j u s t f o r purposes o f 

5 c l a r i f i c a t i o n , I want t o make sure t h a t you 

6 u n d e r s t o o d t h a t t h e two l a s t quest i o n s I asked you 

7 were a s k i n g what d e c i s i o n s a customer would make 

based upon p r i c e . 

I s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

10 A That's c o r r e c t . You q u a l i f i e d a l l e l s e 

11 r e m a i n i n g e q u a l . 

12 Q Now, c o u l d you t u r n t o page n i n e i n E x h i b i t 

13 RAI-4? 

14 A Page nine? Nine, you sai d ? 

15 Q Nine, yes. 

16 A I have i t . I have i t . 

17 Q Can you d e s c r i b e t h e document t h a t s t a r t s 

18 a t page nine? 

19 A I guess i t l o o k s t o me l i k e a b i d . I t i s a 

20 b i d f o r m . 

21 I mean, Mr. I r v i n would be t h e more 

22 a p p r o p r i a t e one t o ask q u e s t i o n s t o . 

23 I mean, I c e r t a i n l y don't know as w e l l as he 

2 4 does. 

2 5 Q W e l l , Mr. L a h t i n e n , you o f f e r e d a v e r y 
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1 s u b s t a n t i a l t e s t i m o n y i n your r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y 

2 about the RFR. 

3 Are you s a y i n g t h a t you have never seen t h i s 

4 document b e f o r e ? 

5 A No. I mean, I o f f e r e d -- w e l l , f i r s t o f 

6 a l l , I c e r t a i n l y r e v i e w e d t h e c o n t r a c t s t h a t Mr. 

7 I r v i n p urchased power under i n terms o f d o i n g my 

8 c a l c u l a t i o n s o f t h e pass t h r o u g h advantage. 

9 I c e r t a i n l y r e v i e w e d t h o s e c o n t r a c t s and am 

10 f a m i l i a r w i t h them. 

11 I don 1 t know t h a t these c o n t r a c t s - - these 

12 c o n t r a c t s do not appear t o be t h e c o n t r a c t s t h a t I 

13 r e v i e w e d d u r i n g my t e s t i m o n y . 

14 Q So you --

15 A I mean, t h e y v e r y w e l l may be, w i t h t h e 

16 b l a n k s i n i t . 

17 A l l t h a t l a m s a y i n g i s t h a t i t i s not i n the 

18 f o r m a t t h a t I l o o k e d a t , i t doesn't have any company 

19 heading on i t . 

20 I t c o u l d b e o r n o t b e . 

2 1 I mean, you would have t o g i v e me a few 

22 minu t e s t o t a k e a l o o k a t i t . 

2 3 Q Take a l o o k a t i t , p l e a s e . 

2 4 Now, t h i s i s t h e b i d form f o r t h e RFP. 

25 Q You c o u l d c o n f i r m t h a t ? 
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1 A That i s what i t l o o k s l i k e t o me. 

2 Q A l l r i g h t . Now, I ask you l o o k a t f o o t n o t e 

3 one on the b i d form . 

4 I s i t c o r r e c t t h a t t h e l a s t h a l f o f t h a t 

5 f o o t n o t e says t h a t each b i d must conform t o t h e 

6 r e q u i r e m e n t s o f t h e RFP? 

7 A That i s what i t says. 

8 Q And c o u l d you t u r n o v e r t o t h e second page 

9 o f t h a t b i d form? 

10 A Yes. 

11 Q S p e c i f i c a l l y , w i t h r e f e r e n c e t o pa r a g r a p h 

12 f o u r , i s i t c o r r e c t t h a t one o f t h e p r o v i s i o n s i n 

13 t h i s b i d was a r e q u i r e m e n t t h a t t h e b i d d e r buy t h e 

14 e l e c t r i c i t y a t w h o l e s a l e and r e s e l l t h e power? 

15 A I t does. I t says t h e b i d d e r w i l l r e s e l l 

16 a l l -- the b i d d e r w i l l r e s e l l a l l f i r m power t o 

17 Duquesne. 

18 Q So was yo u r answer yes? 

19 A Could I have t h e q u e s t i o n r e r e a d ? 

2 0 (Record read.) 

21 A Yes. 

2 2 Q A l 1 r i g h t . Now, would you acce p t t h e 

23 p a r t i e s t h a t b i d t o purchase t h e power t o have 

24 overhead o f t h e i r own? 

25 A Overhead c o s t s ? 
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1 Q Overhead c o s t s , yes. 

2 A Sure, c e r t a i n l y , f r o m p r i o r and 

3 a d m i n i s t r a t i v e expenses. I mean, t h e y m ight have a 

4 garage. 

5 I mean, I knew a m a r k e t e r t h a t worked out of 

6 h i s garage i n Bizmark, N o r t h Dakota. 

7 He changed h i s name t o Rainbow Energy, but I 

8 guess you c o u l d say t h a t i s an overhead expense. 

9 I t h i n k you c o u l d say he d i d have overhead, 

10 b u t t h e y c e r t a i n l y c o u l d have overhead. 

11 Q W e l l , a l l p a r t i e s have t o have some 

12 overhead, don't they? 

13 A Sure. I mean, t h e q u e s t i o n , I was 

14 r e f e r r i n g t o t h e degree, t h e amount, more o r l e s s . 

15 Q A l l r i g h t . And a l l p a r t i e s t h a t b i d f o r 

16 t h e e l e c t r i c power are g o i n g t o want t o t h e s e l l i t 

17 a t a p r o f i t ? 

18 I s n ' t t h a t t r u e ? 

19 A You know, i t i s a good q u e s t i o n . One would 

2 0 t h i n k so, b u t the evidence t h a t I have seen, a t l e a s t 

21 i n r e g a r d t o r e t a i l p r i c e s and w h o l e s a l e p r i c e s i n 

2 2 New England, would suggest o t h e r w i s e . 

23 There i s evidence out t h e r e t h a t some o f the 

24 s u p p l i e r s i n New Hampshire p i l o t , f o r example, s o l d 

2 5 below c o s t t o get some e x p e r i e n c e i n t o t h e r e t a i l 
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1 g e n e r a t i o n market. 

2 Q Over t ime, do you t h i nk a bus i n e ss can s t a y 

3 i n o p e r a t i o n i f i t doesn't have a p r o f i t margin? 

4 A No. Over t i m e , l o n g r u n , when i n v e s t m e n t 

5 d e c i s i o n s are made, i n v e s t o r s w i l l l o o k t o t h e 

6 market, and i f t h e y b e l i e v e t h e y can r e c o v e r l o n g r u n 

7 average t o t a l c o s t s , t h e y w i l l s e l l . 

I f t h e y don't b e l i e v e t h e n can, t h e y won't 

9 s e l l . 

10 The l o n g r u n average t o t a l c o s t s i n c l u d e 

11 r e a s o n a b l e overhead r e c o v e r y , as w e l l as p r o f i t s . 

12 Q Going back t o our h y p o t h e t i c a l use o f the 

13 2.05 c e n t s per k i l o w a t t hour CGC, would you agree 

14 t h a t i f a s u c c e s s f u l b i d d e r i n t h e annual 

15 s o l i c i t a t i o n wants t o cover i t s overhead and have a 

16 p r o f i t m a rgin, i t has t o s e l l t h e power a t something 

17 i n excess of 2.05 c e n t s per k i l o w a t t hour? 

18 A No, not n e c e s s a r i l y . Not n e c e s s a r i l y . 

19 Q Under what s c e n a r i o c o u l d a b i d d e r s e l l f o r 

20 l e s s t h a n two -- who was s u c c e s s f u l i n t h e annual 

21 s o l i c i t a t i o n s e l l f o r l e s s t h a n 2.05 c e n t s and cover 

22 any p o r t i o n o f overhead o r p r o f i t margin? 

23 A W e l l , I can t h i n k o f two s i t u a t i o n s . One 

24 might be where t h e y combined the power purchase w i t h 

25 a n o t h e r power source. 
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1 That would be o f no v a l u e except f o r l i n k a g e 

2 o f t h e power source, i n which case t h e y might be 

3 w i l l i n g t o pay a l i t t l e b i t more when you l o o k a t t h e 

4 market p r i c e o f power. When you c a l c u l a t e overheads, 

5 t h e r e might be some decent v a l u e t h e r e w i t h a n o t h e r 

6 power p r o d u c t . 

7 A n o t h e r s i t u a t i o n might be where a c o m p e t i t i v e 

8 - - the w i n n e r , a b i d d e r , a p u r c h a s e r i n t h e RFP t o o k 

9 t h e power, t h e commodity of e l e c t r i c i t y , packaged i t 

10 w i t h o t h e r s e r v i c e s , and c o u l d have s o l d t h e 

11 commodity p r i c e below two c e n t s , b u t added o t h e r 

12 s e r v i ce s i n which he more t h a n r e c o v e r e d h i s 

13 overhead, p l u s c o n t r i b u t i o n t o h i s p r o f i t s . 

14 Q My h y p o t h e t i c a l c o n t e m p l a t e s a s t a n d - a l o n e 

15 package. 

16 There are no a d d i t i o n a l s e r v i c e s s o l d , and t h e 

17 s e l l e r i s n o t combining t h e power t h a t was purchased 

18 i n t h e annual s o l i c i t a t i o n w i t h power f r o m any o t h e r 

19 source. 

20 Now, w i t h t h a t i n mind, t h a t t h i s i s a 

21 s t a n d - a l o n e u n i t a r y t r a n s a c t i o n , i s i t n o t c o r r e c t 

22 t h a t t h e s e l l e r has t o s e l l a t some p r i c e i n excess 

23 of 2.05 c e n t s per k i l o w a t t hour i f i t i s g o i n g t o g e t 

24 any r e c o v e r y o f overhead c o s t s o r p r o f i t margin? 

25 A W e l l , I have e x p l a i n e d t o you why I don't 
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1 b e l i e v e t h a t ' s so. 

2 I f you q u a l i f y t h i s q u e s t i o n , no; t h a t i s the 

3 o n l y t h i n g i n t h e market. 

4 Now, t h a t may be a r e a s o n a b l e assumption. 

5 Now, whether or not t h e c o n t r i b u t i o n o f overhead i s 

6 t h e c o s t o f , you know, a desk and c h a i r and 

7 t e l e p h o n e , or whether i t i s t h e c o s t o f r e n t i n g space 

8 a t PPG Place, I don't know, bu t w i t h t h o s e c a v e a t s , I 

9 would accept t h a t . 

10 Q A l l r i g h t . Now, l e t ' s go t o a s l i g h t l y 

11 d i f f e r e n t t o p i c . 

12 L e t ' s go t o t h e -- and I want t o t a l k about 

13 t h e h o u r l y d i f f e r e n t i a l t h a t you d i s c u s s e d a t page 

14 s i x t y o f y our d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y . 

15 A Okay. 

16 Q A l l r i g h t . Am I c o r r e c t t h a t i n g e n e r a l , 

17 what you are d e s c r i b i n g , s t a r t i n g , I t h i n k , on page 

18 s i x t y , i s t h a t t h e CGC f o r a customer c l a s s t h a t --

19 w i t h customers t h a t t a k e a h i g h e r p e r c e n t a g e of power 

20 d u r i n g o f f peak hours w i l l be h i g h e r t h a n t h e CGC f o r 

21 a customer c l a s s t h a t t a k e s more power d u r i n g on peak 

22 hours? 

23 I s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

24 A Let me have a chance t o r e a d t h i s h e re. 

2 5 You s a i d page s i x t y - n i n e ? 
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1 Q S i x t y . 

2 A Yes. I don't t h i n k I can agree t o t h e 

3 que s t i o n . I t h i n k you had i t r e v e r s e d . 

4 I t h i n k what I say here t h a t i s t h a t i f t h e y 

5 would consume more of t h e power on peak, t h e y w i l l 

6 have a h i g h e r CGC, i n s t e a d o f consuming t h e power o f f 

7 peak. 

8 Q I t h i n k you are r i g h t . I t h i n k I d i d say 

9 i t backwards, a c t u a l l y . 

10 A l 1 r i g h t . So we are i n agreement, why don't 

11 you s t a t e what t h e p r o p o s a l i s ? 

12 A Yes. I f a customer consumes a g r e a t e r 

13 p o r t i o n o f i t s power on peak, which i n t h i s example, 

14 the consumer's on peak p e r i o d , t he CGC w i l l be 

15 h i g h e r , a l l o t h e r t h i n g s b e i n g e q u a l , t h a n i f a 

16 customer consumes a h i g h e r p r o p o r t i o n o f f peak. 

17 Q So under t h a t p r o p o s a l , an a l t e r n a t e 

18 s u p p l i e r who wants t o s e l l power t o a customer c l a s s 

19 t h a t has a f l a t l o a d , meaning, t h e customer c l a s s 

20 t a k e s a f a i r l y even amount o f power d u r i n g on peak 

21 and o f f peak hours, w i l l have t o compete a g a i n s t a 

22 lower CGC t h a n would a p p l y t o a customer c l a s s t h a t 

23 t a k e s a h i g h e r p e r c e n t a g e o f power d u r i n g peak hours? 

24 I s t h a t r i g h t ? 

2 5 A You know, i n g e n e r a l , yes, b u t I mean, 
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1 t h e r e i s no - - we d o n 1 t r e a l l y need t o s p e c u l a t e . 

2 I mean, we can l o o k a t E x h i b i t JAL-11. 

3 That i s t r u e i n g e n e r a l , b u t t h e p r i c e 

4 d u r a t i o n c u r v e a t Duquesne i s v e r y , v e r y f l a t . 

5 I t i s not -- n o t a b i g spread between these 

6 numbers, but i f you l o o k , f o r example, a t Rate Class 

7 RS, I might c a l c u l a t e a CGC o f $18.56 a megawatt hour 

8 and HVPS, which i s o b v i o u s l y a h i g h e r l o a d p a t t e r n 

9 f o r a customer. 

10 That i s about $18.48 a megawatt hour, so i t i s 

11 a l i t t l e b i t l o w e r . 

12 Q A l l r i g h t . Now, can you r e f e r t o page 

13 t w e n t y - f i v e o f y o u r d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y , p l e a s e ? 

14 A Yes. I have t h a t . 

15 Q At l i n e s t h r e e t h r o u g h seven, c o u l d you 

16 r e v i e w t h a t t e s t i m o n y m o m e n t a r i l y ? 

17 A Yes. I w i l l do t h a t . 

18 Yes. 

19 Q A l l r i g h t . T a k i n g t h i s p i e c e by p i e c e 

20 and t h i s r e l a t e s t o your c o s t o f s e r v i ce, c o r r e c t ? 

21 A That i s t h e r e s u l t s f r o m t h e c o s t o f 

2 2 s e r v i c e s t u d y and the u l t i m a t e r a t e s , yes. 

23 Q A l l r i g h t . Do I u n d e r s t a n d t h a t f o r 

24 c e r t a i n customer c l a s s e s , t h e c o s t s t h a t were 

25 a l l o c a t e d t o t h a t c l a s s would have v i o l a t e d t h e r a t e 
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1 cap, so when you d i d your s t u d y , you reduced t h e 

2 c o s t s a l l o c a t e d t o t h a t cap, t o t h a t c l a s s t o the 

3 r a t e cap l e v e l ? 

4 I s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

5 A That's c o r r e c t . 

6 Q Now, t h e r e were o t h e r c l a s s e s , as I 

7 u n d e r s t a n d i t , when you a l l o c a t e d t h e revenues t o 

8 them, t o those c l a s s e s , t h e y were below t h e r a t e cap? 

9 I s t h a t r i g h t ? 

10 A That i s c o r r e c t . 

11 Q And w i t h r e s p e c t t o t h a t , t h o s e l a t t e r 

12 c l a s s e s , you t h e n i n c r e a s e d t h e c o s t up t o t h e r a t e 

13 cap l e v e l ? 

14 I s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

15 A W e l l , i n c r e a s e d t h e c o s t s , o r j u s t 

16 m a i n t a i n e d t h e same revenue l e v e l s , because we 

17 b e l i e v e t h a t t h e r a t e cap p r o v i s i o n s o f t h e a c t a l l o w 

18 us t o keep r a t e s a t cap l e v e l s i n o r d e r t o m i t i g a t e 

19 s t r a n d e d c o s t s . 

20 I d i d n ' t I am not r a i s i n g t h e b i l l s o f any 

21 customers. 

2 2 I am n o t r a i s i n g t h e r a t e s o f any customers. 

23 I am m e r e l y m a i n t a i n i n g t h e r a t e cap l e v e l . 

24 Q Can you i d e n t i f y t h e c l a s s e s t h a t were 

25 a f f e c t e d by t h a t , by m a i n t a i n i n g -- g o i n g up t o the 
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1 r a t e cap l e v e l ? 

2 A Wel1, I would say s t a y i n g a t t h e r a t e cap 

3 1 e v e l - -

4 Q A l l r i g h t . 

5 A - - i n E x h i b i t JAL-3, pages one, pages one 

6 and two i n t h e d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y , t h i s i s a comparison 

7 t h a t you are a s k i n g f o r . 

8 Page one and page two, JAL-3, l e t me j u s t 

9 e x p l a i n a l i t t l e b i t , and I t h i n k i t w i l l h e l p . 

10 Page one i s an a l l o c a t e d c o s t / r e v e n u e 

11 comparison f o r t h e g e n e r a l s e r v i c e s c l a s s e s , f o r the 

12 customer s e r v i c e c l a s s e s , which e s s e n t i a l l y compares 

13 t h e revenues and t h e c o s t s f o r t h e P e n n s y l v a n i a 

14 j u r i s d i c t i o n i n t h e r e s i d e n t i a l c l a s s e s as a 

15 a g g r e g a t e , g e n e r a l s e r v i c e s as an a g g r e g a t e , l i g h t i n g 

16 c l a s s as an a g g r e g a t e . 

17 The t o p h a l f o f t h e e x h i b i t i s a comparison of 

18 the a l l o c a t e d c o s t o f s e r v i c e w i t h t h e a c t u a l b i l l 

19 revenues i n 1996. 

20 The b o t t o m h a l f o f t h i s e x h i b i t compares t h e 

21 a d j u s t e d c o s t o f s e r v i c e w i t h t h e a d j u s t e d 1996 

2 2 revenue s, and t h o s e , t h e a d j u s t e d c o s t s o f s e r v i ce 

23 a d j u s t s f o r d i f f e r e n c e s i n the r a t e s o f r e t u r n o f 

24 c r o s s c l a s s e s , as w e l l as an adj ustment o f revenues 

25 f o r t h e ECO. 
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1 Page two, the second page of t h i s e x h i b i t , i s 

2 i n t h e same f o r m a t , o n l y t h i s i s b r oken out by r a t e 

3 c l a s s . 

4 I t i s t h e r a t e c l a s s l e v e l , and I had i t - -

5 and I had i t shrunk, so nobody c o u l d r e a d i t . 

6 No. I t says - - i t i s v e r y h a r d t o r e a d . I 

7 mean, I c a n ' t even -- h a l f t he t i m e s I c a n ' t r e a d i t , 

8 b u t t h a t ' s j u s t t h e g e n e r a l f o r m a t . 

9 Q W e l l , as an example, l e t ' s , j u s t so I am 

10 c l e a r which c l a s s e s are which, l e t ' s -- on page two 

11 o f e x h i b i t JAL-3, l e t ' s j u s t use GL as an example. 

12 A Yes. 

13 Q Okay. The a d j u s t e d c o s t revenue d a t a , 

14 t h e r e i s a n e g a t i v e amount as t h e c o s t l e s s revenue. 

15 Do you see t h a t ? 

16 A That's c o r r e c t . 

17 Q What does t h a t i n d i c a t e --

18 A That means - -

19 Q -- t h a t n e g a t i v e l e v e l ? 

2 0 A You are t a l k i n g i n the hottorn h a l f o f the 

21 t a b l e ? You are t a l k i n g f r o m r a t e c l a s s GL? 

2 2 Q Yes, and so t h a t the r e c o r d i s c l e a r , t h e r e 

23 i s an amount t h e r e t h a t l o o k s l i k e a n e g a t i v e 

24 $1,577,365. 

25 A That's c o r r e c t . That j u s t says t h a t the --
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1 t h a t t h e revenues are i n excess o f t h e a l l o c a t e d c o s t 

2 of s e r v i c e - -

3 Q So f o r --

4 A - - o r t h e c o s t o f s e r v i c e i s below t h e 

5 revenue l e v e l . 

6 Q T h e c o s t o f s e r v i c e i s below. Would Class 

7 GL, as an example, s i n e e t h a t i s a n e g a t i v e , would 

8 t h a t be a c l a s s where you, i n e f f e c t , reduce t h e 

9 c o s t s t o g e t t o t h e r a t e cap l e v e l , o r would t h a t be 

10 a c l a s s where you, i n e f f e c t , i n c r e a s e t h e a l l o c a t i o n 

11 of c o s t s t o m a i n t a i n t h e r a t e cap l e v e l ? 

12 A No. I am not -- I am n o t a d j u s t i n g any o f 

13 t h e l e v e l s . 

14 Let me - - t h i s e x h i b i t i s a compari son, as I 

15 s a i d , between c o s t o f s e r v i c e and revenues. 

16 Where the a l l o c a t e d c o s t o f s e r v i c e exceeded 

17 t h e r a t e cap l e v e l or t h e revenue l e v e l , I had t o 

18 s c a l e t h a t down t o the r a t e cap l e v e l , okay, so t h a t 

19 means t h e r e are some a l l o c a t e d c o s t s I d i d not 

2 0 charge. 

21 I d i d n o t r e c o v e r those p r i m a r i l y , t h o s e b e i n g 

22 g e n e r a t i o n - r e l a t e d c o s t s . 

23 Those c l a s s e s where t h e a l l o c a t e d c o s t o f 

24 s e r v i c e f e l l s h o r t o f t h e l e v e l o f the r a t e cap 

2 5 l e v e l , I s i m p l y m a i n t a i n e d t h e revenue l e v e l s , and I 
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1 a l l o c a t e d t r a n s m i s s i o n , d i s t r i b u t i o n , and I 

2 c a l c u l a t e d a c o m p e t i t i v e t r a n s i t i o n charge as a 

3 d i f f e r e n c e between t h e revenue l e v e l and t h e not 

4 f u l l y a l l o c a t e d c o s t o f s e r v i c e l e v e l . 

5 Q I u n d e r s t a n d t h a t , Mr. L a h t i n e n , and I am 

6 not t r y i n g t o put words i n your mouth. 

7 A l 1 I am t r y i n g t o d e t e r m i n e i s , when I l o o k 

8 a t page two o f JAL-3, I can f i g u r e o ut wh i c h o f the 

9 two c a t e g o r i e s - -

10 A R i g h t . 

11 Q - - these v a r i o u s customer c l a s s e s f a l l 

12 i n t o . 

13 A When you say - - do you want me t o t e l l you 

14 what r e s i d e n t i a l , g e n e r a l s e r v i c e , and 1 i g h t i n g are? 

15 Q No, no, no. 

16 A GL, you know --

17 Q No. 

18 A - - i s l a r g e g e n e r a l s e r v i c e . 

19 A No. That i s not my q u e s t i o n . We have been 

20 d i s c u s s i n g t h e f a c t t h a t f o r c e r t a i n , as was 

21 d i s c u s s e d -- I t h i n k i t i s on page t w e n t y - f i v e o f 

2 2 your d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y - -

23 A A l l r i g h t . 

24 Q t h a t f o r c e r t a i n t y p e s o f c o s t 

25 a l l o c a t i o n s , you e i t h e r have t o reduce, reduce t h e 
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1 c o s t s t o m a i n t a i n the r a t e l e v e l , o r f o r t h e second 

2 c a t e g o r y , you, i n e f f e c t , and --

3 A No. I m a i n t a i n e d - -

4 Q - - I am p a r a p h r a s i n g y o u r language - - you 

5 i n e f f e c t r a i s e d t h e c o s t s t o m a i n t a i n t h e r a t e cap 

6 l e v e l ? 

7 A I m a i n t a i n e d the r a t e l e v e l . 

8 Q A l l r i g h t . And a l l I want t o know i s , as I 

9 l o o k a t t h i s page two a t JAL-3 

10 A Uh-huh. 

11 Q how can I d e t e r m i n e , f o r t h e v a r i o u s 

12 c l a s s e s t h a t are l i s t e d t h e r e , whi ch customer c l a s s e s 

13 f a l l i n t o one c a t e g o r y v e r s u s t h e o t h e r c a t e g o r y ? 

14 A W e l l , f o r example, i f you l o o k a t r a t e 

15 c l a s s RA, t h e i r a l l o c a t e d c o s t o f s e r v i c e i s 3.96. 

16 T h e i r a d j u s t e d revenues are 3.4, so I a d j u s t e d 

17 t h e c o s t s down t o t h e r a t e l e v e l . 

18 T h i s i s on t h e b o t t o m h a l f o f t h e page, t h e 

19 a d j u s t e d revenues, so a l l o c a t e d c o s t s o f 3.96 m i l l i o n 

2 0 f o r RA. 

21 I had a revenue cap o f 3.4, an a d j u s t e d c o s t 

22 o f s e r v i c e f r o m 3.9 down t o 3.4. 

23 The o t h e r c l a s s i s j u s t t h e o p p o s i t e , t h e ones 

2 4 t h a t were n e g a t i v e . 

25 Q Thank you. I u n d e r s t a n d t h a t . Thank you 
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1 v e r y much. 

2 Can y o u l o o k a t page e i g h t o f y o u r d i r e c t 

3 t e s t i m o n y , l i n e t e n ? 

4 A Yes. 

5 Q A l l r i g h t . I j u s t w a n t e d t o t r y t o 

6 u n d e r s t a n d what y o u d i d i n y o u r c o s t o f s e r v i c e 

7 s t u d y . 

8 F i r s t o f a l l , y o u began w i t h t h e r e v e n u e 

9 r e q u i r e m e n t t h a t y o u t o o k f r o m Mr. O ' B r i e n ? I s t h a t 

10 r i g h t ? T h a t was --

11 A Yes. 

12 Q -- y o u r s t a r t i n g p o i n t ? 

13 A Yes, y e s . Mr. O ' B r i e n p r o v i d e d t h e r e v e n u e 

14 r e q u i r e m e n t s f o r t h e base y e a r and a l s o p r o v i d e d me 

15 w i t h a f u n c t i o n a l i z e d c o s t o f s e r v i c e . 

16 He gave me t h e amount f o r t h e g e n e r a t i o n , 

17 t r a n s m i s s i o n , d i s t r i b u t i o n . 

18 Q And I want t o be c l e a r t h a t y o u use f o r Mr. 

19 O ' B r i e n t h e d a t a t h a t a r e i n h i s s c h e d u l e MKO-IA, o r 

20 d a t a t h a t a r e i n MKO-IB? 

21 A I t h i n k i t i s MKO-1C. W e l l , I mean, f o r 

22 e x a m p l e , I have -- I have a c o m p a r i s o n o f a c r o s s 

23 t a b b i n g o f Mr. O ' B r i e n ' s e x h i b i t s w i t h m i n e . 

24 We c a n m a t c h them up l i n e by l i n e , i f y o u 

25 w a n t , b u t t h e c r o s s r e f e r e n c e I have g o t i s MKO-1C. 

HOLBERT ASSOCIATES 
(717) 540-9669 



753 

1 Q L e t me ask t h e q u e s t i o n a d i f f e r e n t way. 

2 You took t h e year end 1996 r e s u l t s w i t h t h e 

3 adj ustment s t h a t Mr. O'Brien sponsored? I s t h a t 

4 c o r r e c t ? 

5 A That i s c o r r e c t . 

6 Q A l l r i g h t . And t h e n y o u r n e x t s t e p i s , you 

7 d e t e r m i n e d c o s t based r a t e s o f t r a n s m i s s i o n and 

8 d i s t r i b u t i o n ? I s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

9 A Yes. We are s t i l l on page nin e ? 

10 Q Page e i g h t , I b e l i e v e . 

11 A Page e i g h t . I'm s o r r y . 

12 Q We are n o t on n i n e y e t . 

13 A Yes, t h a t ' s c o r r e c t . 

14 Q And t h e n you n e x t d e t e r m i n e d r a t e s f o r 

15 a n c i l l a r y s e r v i c e s ? I s t h a t r i g h t ? 

16 A Yes. I had t o t a k e -- I had t o t a k e some 

17 o f t h e -- I had t o r e f u n c t i o n a l i z e some o f t h e c o s t s 

18 t h a t Mr. O'Brien had c l a s s i f i e d as g e n e r a t i o n , and 

19 e s t imate what t he a n c i 1 l a r y c o s t s o f s e r v i c e were. 

2 0 Q Are the a n c i l 1 a r y s e r v i ce r a t e s c o s t based? 

21 A Yes, the y a r e . 

22 Q A l l r i g h t . And t h e n a f t e r you d i d t h a t , 

23 t h e n a n y t h i n g t h a t remained as a r e s i d u a l you 

24 a s s i g n e d t o g e n e r a t i o n ? 

25 I s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 
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1 A Yes. I mean, yes, t h a t ' s b a s i c a l l y r i g h t . 

2 I mean, I do a t l e n g t h h ere. I mean I t h i n k on page 

3 f i f t y , when I t a l k about t h e r a t e d e s i g n , and we go 

4 t h r o u g h t h a t s t e p by s t e p , we can go t h r o u g h c l a s s , 

5 i f you want t o , b ut i n essence, yes. 

6 We had an a l l o c a t e d c o s t o f s e r v i c e s t u d y . 

7 I had t o g e t down t o a r a t e l e v e l . 

8 I t h e n t o o k out t h e c o s t o f s e r v i c e a s s o c i a t e d 

9 t r a n s m i s s i o n and s t a r t e d w i t h d i s t r i b u t i o n and 

10 a p p l i e d t h e CGCs t o g e t the CTC, b u t yes, b a s i c a l l y I 

11 t o o k t h e revenues, l e s s t h e a l l o c a t e d c o s t , and l e f t 

12 t h e g e n e r a t i o n , and t h e n I s p l i t i t up between market 

13 p r i c e and t h e s t r a n d e d c o s t b a s i s . 

14 Q Thank you. I j u s t have one l a s t area o f 

15 i n q u i r y . 

16 Could you r e f e r t o pages f i v e t h r o u g h t h i r t e e n 

17 o f yo u r r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y ? 

18 I am n o t g o i n g t o ask you t o r e a d a l l t h a t . I 

19 am a s k i n g you a g e n e r a l q u e s t i o n about i t . 

20 A Y o u s a i d f i v e t h r o u g h t h i r t e e n ? 

21 Q F i v e t h r o u g h t h i r t e e n ? 

2 2 A On page f i v e , I t a l k about t h e RFP p r i c e , 

23 and my response t o c r i t i c i s m o f t h e RFP p r i c e s b e i n g 

24 downward b i a s e d . 

25 Page seven t a l k s about so many c o n d i t i o n s t h a t 
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1 we had under t h e RFP f o r minimum and annual c a p a c i t y 

2 f a c t o r . 

3 Q We can s h o r t e n t h i s . J u s t i n g e n e r a l , your 

4 t e s t imony a t f i v e t h r o u g h t h i r t e e n i s a response t o 

5 c r i t i c i s m s c o n c e r n i n g t h e RFP? I s t h a t c o r r e c t i n 

6 g e n e r a l ? 

7 A Yes, b u t t h e r e 1s a l o t o f a s s o c i a t e d i s s u e s 

8 t h a t r e a c h as f a r as t r a n s m i s s i o n , f i r m t r a n s m i s s i o n , 

9 non f i r m t r a n s m i s s i o n , e t c e t e r a , e t c e t e r a , b u t i n 

10 g e n e r a l , based upon t h i s q u i c k r e v i e w , t h a t i s what 

11 i t l o o k s l i k e . 

12 Q A l l r i g h t . Could you t a k e a l o o k a t page 

13 nine? 

14 Do you see i n l i n e t h r e e , and t h e n you were 

15 asked a q u e s t i o n whether you c o n s i d e r t h e o t h e r 

16 f a c t o r s , o r d i d Duquesne c o n s i d e r o t h e r f a c t o r s i n 

17 d e v e l o p i n g t h e RFP, and t h e n i n response t o t h a t , i n 

18 a d d i t i o n t o o t h e r t h i n g s you say her e , you say t h a t 

19 t h e company spoke w i t h s e v e r a l t r a d e r s c o n c e r n i n g t h e 

20 development o f t h e RFP? 

21 I s t h a t a f a i r c h a r a c t e r i z a t i o n o f the 

22 t e s t i m o n y ? 

23 A Yes, i t i s , and I b e l i e v e we responded t o 

24 i t , t o a d i s c o v e r y r e q u e s t t h a t you had. 

25 Q That 1s c o r r e c t . You d i d . 
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1 MR. WISEMAN: Could I have marked as t h e next 

2 e x h i b i t i n o r d e r , t h i s i s Duquesne L i g h t Company's 

3 response t o I n t e r r o g a t o r y HSS JAL-1, and I am handing 

4 two c o p i e s t o the c o u r t r e p o r t e r , and one f o r t h e 

5 Judge, and one f o r t h e w i t n e s s , and I w i l l d i s t r i b u t e 

6 a d d i t i o n a l c o p i e s . 

7 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . T h i s document w i l l 

8 be marked as HSS Cross Examinat i o n E x h i b i t 9. Thank 

9 you. 

10 (Thereupon, HSS Cross E x a m i n a t i o n E x h i b i t 9 

11 was marked f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

12 MR. WISEMAN: Thank you, Your Honor. 

13 BY MR. WISEMAN: 

14 Q Mr. L a h t i n e n , can you i d e n t i f y t h e document 

15 t h a t has been marked f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n as HSS Cross 

16 9? 

17 A W e l l , i t i s - - c a n I -- do you want me t o 

18 t e l l you what i t i s ? 

19 I t i s number one o f t h e s i x s e t s o f 

20 i n t e r r o g a t o r i e s o f HSS, which asks about t h e 

21 r e f e r e n c e t h a t I made t o d i s c u s s i o n s Duquesne had 

22 w i t h t r a d e r s . 

23 Q Was t h i s i n t e r r o g a t o r y response p r e p a r e d 

24 under your s u p e r v i s i o n ? 

25 A I t w a s p r e p a r e d under my s u p e r v i s i o n . 
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1 Q Am I c o r r e c t t h a t i n t h i s i n t e r r o g a t o r y 

2 response, you i n d i c a t e t h a t Duquesne a c t u a l l y t a l k e d 

3 t o two p a r t i e s -- t h a t would be E l e c t r i c C l e a r i n g 

4 House, and a p p a r e n t l y t he N o r t h B r i d g e Group --

5 Duquesne t a l k e d t o Morgan S t a n l e y ? 

6 A Let me r e a d t h a t . Those names sound 

7 f a m i l i a r . L et me j u s t make s u r e . 

8 Yes. T h i s i n t e r r o g a t o r y i n d i c a t e s t h a t Mr. 

9 I r v i n c o n t a c t e d t h e one from E l e c t r i c C l e a r i n g House. 

10 N o r t h B r i d g e Group c o n t a c t e d Paul Weiss o f 

11 Morgan S t a n l e y , and t h a t N o r t h B r i d g e a l s o c o n t a c t e d 

12 Donna Newman from E l e c t r i c C l e a r i n g House, and t h a t 

13 p r i o r t o d e v e l o p i n g t h e RFP, t h e N o r t h B r i d g e Group 

14 a l s o c o n t a c t e d a R i c k S h a p i r o o f ENRON. 

15 Q W e l l , does i t i n f a c t , w i t h r e s p e c t t o Ri c k 

16 S h a p i r o o f ENRON, does i t say t h a t Mr. S h a p i r o 

17 a p p a r e n t l y d i d not r e t u r n N o r t h B r i d g e ' s c a l l ? 

18 A Yes. I'm s o r r y . I meant t o say t h a t he 

19 c o n t a c t e d him. 

2 0 Q Thank you. 

21 MR. WISEMAN: Your Honor, I have no f u r t h e r 

22 q u e s t i o n s . 

2'3 I would move t he a d m i s s i o n o f E x h i b i t HSS 

24 Cross E x h i b i t 9. 

25 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . H e a r i n g no 
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1 o b j e c t i o n , i t w i l l be so a d m i t t e d . 

2 ( T h e r e u p o n , E x h i b i t HSS C r o s s 9 was a d m i t t e d 

3 i n e v i d e n c e . ) 

4 JUDGE CORBETT: L e t ' s t a k e a t e n - m i n u t e b r e a k , 

5 and we w i l l be b a c k a t 3:00 o ' c l o c k . 

6 (Recess t a k e n . ) 

7 JUDGE CORBETT: We a r e b a c k on t h e r e c o r d . 

8 The n e x t p a r t y up w o u l d be t h e PRA, and Mr. Z e l i e n o i s 

9 i n d i c a t e d d u r i n g t h e b r e a k t h a t he had no c r o s s f o r 

10 t h i s w i t n e s s . 

11 Mr. B a r a k , I b e l i e v e , a l s o i n d i c a t e d he had no 

12 c r o s s f o r t h i s w i t n e s s . 

13 Mr. S t e w a r t --

14 MR. STEWART: Thank y o u , Yo u r Honor. 

15 JUDGE CORBETT: - - y o u a r e up. 

16 CROSS EXAMINATION 

17 BY MR. STEWART: 

18 Q Good a f t e r n o o n , Mr. L a h t i n e n . 

19 A How a r e y o u d o i n g ? 

20 Q I am d o i n g o k a y . F i r s t , c o u l d y o u p l e a s e 

21 t u r n t o t h e r e j o i n d e r t e s t i m o n y t h a t y o u d i s t r i b u t e d 

22 e a r l i e r t o d a y ? 

23 A S u r e . 

24 Q On Page 5 i n p a r t i c u l a r , a t l i n e t w e l v e , i s 

25 i t n o t t r u e t h a t y o u s t a t e t h e r e t h a t y o u a r e b a f f l e d 
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1 by Mr. R u s s e l l ' s c r i t i c i s m of yo u r t e s t i m o n y 

2 c o n c e r n i n g t h e c o s t s h i f t i n g i s s u e ? 

3 A I d o s t a t e t h a t I f i n d h i s c o n t i n u e d 

4 c r i t i c i s m b a f f l i n g . 

5 Q D i d you happen t o read Mr. R u s s e l l ' s d i r e c t 

6 t e s t i m o n y i n t h i s case? 

7 A Yes, I d i d . 

8 Q W o u l d i t s u r p r i se you t o know t h a t t h e r e i s 

9 a p a r t i n Mr. R u s s e l l ' s d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y which on 

10 page -- I am assuming you don't have a copy up t h e r e 

11 w i t h you. 

12 A A c t u a l l y , Mr. R u s s e l l ' s t e s t i m o n y I j u s t 

13 may have. 

14 Q You mi g h t . I j u s t want t o make s u r e . 

15 A I t a k e t h i s w i t h m e everywhere I go. 

16 Q I f i g u r e d you mi g h t . 

17 A I'm s o r r y . I spoke t o o soon. I have h i s 

18 r e b u t t a l . I don't have --

19 Q That 1s a l l r i g h t . 

20 MR. STEWART: Your Honor, may I approach t h e 

21 w i t n e s s ? 

22 JUDGE CORBETT: Sure. 

2 3 BY MR. STEWART: 

24 Q I want t o t a k e a l o o k a t something here. I 

2 5 j u s t want t o c l e a r something up f o r you. 
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1 T h i s i s my copy o f Mr. R u s s e l l ' s d i r e c t , and I 

2 j u s t want - - c o u l d you j u s t l o o k h e r e , r e a d f o r me a t 

3 page t h r e e , 1 i n e s t w e n t y t o t w e n t y - t h r e e ? 

4 A You want me t o read i t i n t o t h e r e c o r d ? 

5 Q You can j u s t r e a d i t . 

6 A (Witness r e a d i n g . ) Yes. Yes, I r e a d t h a t . 

7 Q Okay. D i d I ask you t o read a p o r t i o n o f 

8 Mr. R u s s e l l ' s d i r e c t t e s t i m o n y which concerns t h e 

9 o p i n i o n s o f MAPSA r e l a t i v e t o t h e o p i n i o n s o f t h e 

10 i n d i v i d u a l members o f t h e o r g a n i z a t i o n ? 

11 A Yes, you d i d . 

12 Q Does t h a t h e l p t o e x p l a i n t h e c o n f u s i o n 

13 t h a t you i n d i c a t e i n your r e j o i n d e r t e s t i m o n y ? 

14 A Yes, p a r t l y , b u t not c o m p l e t e l y . F i r s t o f 

15 a l l , I t h o u g h t my r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y was so 

16 compel1ing t h a t no one had any c r i t i c i s m . 

17 i t h o u g h t t h a t was c l e a r . 

18 Second of a l l , I do s t i l l f i n d i t a l i t t l e 

19 s u r p r i s i n g , even though MAPSA i s n o t s p e a k i n g 

20 s p e c i f i c a l l y f o r anybody, b u t f o r p e o p l e as a group, 

21 t h a t t h e r e was t e s t i m o n y t h a t was almos t i d e n t i c a l t o 

22 mine f i l e d by Dr. M i l e s B i d w e l l , which b a s i c a l l y 

2 3 reached t h e same c o n c l u s i o n s I do, so I was a l i t t l e 

24 -- I was a l i t t l e b a f f l e d , as I s a i d , because as I 

25 s a i d i n t h e s u r - r e b u t t a l , no one fr o m ENRON d i r e c t l y 
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1 i s r e a l l y d e a l i n g w i t h t h e r a t e d e s i g n i s s u e s per se, 

2 and I am j u s t - - my assumption i s t h a t Mr. R u s s e l l i s 

3 sp e a k i n g on b e h a l f o f ENRON t h r o u g h MAPSA, 

4 r e c o g n i z i n g t h a t ENRON i s a member o f MAPSA. 

5 Q Do you u n d e r s t a n d t h a t t h a t i s not t h e case 

6 here? 

A W e l l , I u n d e r s t a n d what I re a d , and I 

un d e r s t a n d t h a t he i s n o t sp e a k i n g f o r ENRON. 

9 I am s t i l l a l i t t l e b a f f l e d t h a t ENRON would 

10 s u p p o r t t e s t i m o n y by a w i t n e s s o f which t h e y are a 

11 member t h a t ' s d i r e c t l y c o n t r a r y t o t e s t i m o n y t h a t 

12 t h e y s u p p o r t , b ut t h a t ' s 

13 Q Duquesne proposes a CGC which i s based upon 

14 t h e r e s u i t s o f an annual RFP process? I s t h a t 

15 c o r r e c t ? 

16 A That i s c o r r e c t , w i t h a p p r o p r i a t e 

17 a d j u s t m e n t s f o r customer l o a d p a t t e r n s 

18 Q Yes. We have been t h e r e , t h r o u g h t h a t . 

19 A -- w i t h a l l t h e o t h e r s t u f f we t a l k e d 

2 0 about. 

21 Q I t a k e i t from your r e j o i n d e r t e s t i m o n y 

22 t h a t i t i s your p o s i t i o n t h a t a c o m p e t i t i v e s u p p l i e r 

23 s h o u l d be a b l e t o submit a b i d i n t h e p r o c e s s , the 

2 4 RFP p r o c e s s , and i f t h a t s u p p l i e r would be s u c c e s s f u l 

25 i n a c t u a l l y o b t a i n i n g t h e r i g h t t o purchase t h e 
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1 power, t h a t t h e y would be a b l e t o use t h a t r e s u l t i n g 

2 purchase t o serve r e t a i l l o a d i n Duquesne's s e r v i c e 

3 t e r r i t o r y . I s t h a t 

4 A They c o u l d serve r e t a i l l o a d i n Duquesne 1s 

5 t e r r i t o r y , any o t h e r t e r r i t o r y . They c o u l d s e l l i t 

6 a t w h o l e s a l e or r e t a i l , as I b e l i e v e I r e a d t h e 

7 p o r t i o n o f t h e b i d form which says Duquesne's 

8 r e q u i r e m e n t t o r e s e l l i t , no r e s t r i c t i o n s on who t h e y 

9 r e s e l l i t t o or how. 

10 Q F a i r enough. And i s t h e p r o d u c t t h a t i s 

11 t h e s u b j e c t o f t h e RFP o f such c h a r a c t e r t h a t i t 

12 would be t h e o n l y i t e m t h a t a s u p p l i e r would need t o 

13 have i n i t s s u p p l y p o r t f o l i o i n o r d e r t o r e l i a b l y 

14 serve r e t a i l l o a d i n Duquesne 1s s e r v i c e t e r r i t o r y ? 

15 A I don't know. I can t h i n k o f i n s t a n c e s 

16 where i t would be -- i t would be adequate. 

17 Q Are t h e r e i n s t a n c e s where i t would n o t be 

18 adequate? 

19 A P o s s i b l y . 

20 Q F a i r enough. What about i n o t h e r 

21 u t i l i t i e s ' t e r r i t o r i e s ? 

22 Would i t be f a i r t o say t h a t i t would -~ the 

23 same q u e s t i o n : I s i t p o s s i b l e t h a t t h i s p r o d u c t i s 

24 o f such c h a r a c t e r t h a t a s u p p l i e r would be a b l e t o 

25 use i t t o s u p p l y -- t h a t i t would be t h e o n l y i t e m 
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1 i n t h e i r s u p p l y p o r t f o l i o and p r o v i d e power i n 

2 a n o t h e r u t i l i t y ' s s e r v i c e t e r r i t o r y ? 

3 A Yes, i t would be p o s s i b l e t o do t h a t , and I 

4 b e l i e v e t h e r e are s a l e s b e i n g made t h a t Mr. I r v i n 

5 c o n s i d e r s t h e y may have even bought where those 

6 p r o d u c t s were s o l d , where i t i s t h e o n l y t h i n g t h a t 

7 i s b a s i c a l l y i n t h e i r p o r t f o l i o . 

8 Q Would a s u p p l i e r need t o purchase any o t h e r 

9 s e r v i c e s i n o r d e r t o s e l l l o a d i n Duquesne's s e r v i c e 

11 A W e l l , as my t e s t i m o n y s e t s f o r t h w i t h 

12 r e g a r d t o t h e t r a n s m i s s i o n , t h e r e are -- t h e r e are a 

13 bundle of a n c i l l a r y s e r v i c e s t h a t are a l r e a d y 

14 i n c l u d e d i n the t r a n s m i s s i o n b i d , so t o t h a t e x t e n t , 

15 f o r r e a c t i v e r e g u l a t i o n , t h e s u p p l i e r doesn't need t o 

16 purchase t h o s e . 

17 They have t he o p t i o n o f e i t h e r b u y i n g l o s t 

18 s e r v i c e f r o m Duquesne, o r s u p p l y i n g them on t h e i r own 

19 account and have t he o p t i o n o f c o m p e t i t i v e l y 

2 0 p r o c u r i n g o p e r a t i n g s u p p l e m e n t a l o r p u r c h a s i n g from 

21 Duquesne. 

22 Q How many t i m e s has Duquesne used an RFP 

23 proc e s s i n o r d e r t o s e l l power --

24 A Oh --

2 5 Q - - a round number? 
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1 A I don't know. Mr. I r v i n would be b e t t e r 

2 a b l e t o answer t h a t q u e s t i o n . 

3 Q Do you happen t o know i f any o f those t i m e s 

4 t h a t you are aware o f t h a t Duquesne s o l d w h o l e s a l e 

5 power t o someone who t u r n e d around and used i t 

6 d i r e c t l y t o serve r e t a i l load? 

7 A I d o n 1 t , but s i n c e r e t a i l c h o i c e j u s t 

8 s t a r t e d , i t w o u l d n ' t s u r p r i s e me i f t h a t o c c u r r e d . 

9 Q Do you happen t o know i f anybody used the 

10 power purchased i n t h e RFP t h a t you h e l d t h i s summer 

11 t o s e r v e r e t a i l load? 

12 A I t i s my u n d e r s t a n d i n g t h a t one o f the 

13 w i n n i n g b i d d e r s e i t h e r i s , o r i s p i a n n i n g on s e l l i n g 

14 i n Duquesne's r e t a i l p i l o t . 

15 Q But you a r e n ' t c e r t a i n o f t h a t f a c t ? 

16 A No, but I t h i n k Mr. I r v i n p r o b a b l y would 

17 be. 

18 Q I w i l l ask him t h e q u e s t i o n . 

19 I s i t Duquesne's p o s i t i o n t h a t no market p r i c e 

2 0 i n d e x c u r r e n t l y e x i s t s which a c c u r a t e l y r e f l e c t s 

21 Duquesne's p a r t i c u l a r c i r c u m s t a n c e s i n t h e market? 

22 A I t h i n k Duquesne's p o s i t i o n i s t h a t t he RFP 

23 p r e s e n t s t h e best market e v i d e n c e t h a t we have. 

24 Q That i s not my q u e s t i o n . I s i t your 

25 p o s i t i o n t h a t t h e r e i s no market p r i c e i n d e x which 
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1 c u r r e n t l y e x i s t s which would a c c u r a t e l y r e f l e c t 

2 Duquesne 1s c i r c u m s t a n c e s ? 

3 I t i s a s i m p l e q u e s t i o n , yes o r no. 

4 A I w i l l answer t h a t q u e s t i o n no, and I w i l l 

5 t e l l you why I am a n s w e r i n g i t no, because we b e l i e v e 

6 t h e RFP i s a more a c c u r a t e measure. 

7 There might be o t h e r i n d e x e s , b u t i t i s the 

8 whole i s s u e about whether b e i n g a p p r o x i m a t e l y r i g h t 

9 or p r e c i s e l y wrong. 

10 Q Does Duquesne agree t h a t t h e r e -- i n o r d e r 

11 f o r t h e r e t o be c o m p e t i t i o n i n t h e s e r v i c e t e r r i t o r y , 

12 Duquesne must n e c e s s a r i l y l o s e market share? 

13 A Could I have t h a t q u e s t i o n r e - r e a d , please? 

14 Q I c a n r e p e a t i t t o you. 

15 A Okay. That i s f i n e . That i s f i n e . 

16 Q Does Duquesne agree t h a t f o r t h e r e t o be 

17 c o m p e t i t i o n i n i t s s e r v i c e t e r r i t o r y , t h a t Duquesne 

18 must n e c e s s a r i l y l o s e market share? 

19 A I would answer t h a t q u e s t i o n no, and I w i l l 

2 0 e x p l a i n why I answered i t no --

21 Q A l l r i g h t . 

22 A -- because you are making a d i s t i n c t i o n 

2 3 between a c t u a l v e r s u s p o t e n t i a l compet i t i o n . 

2 4 There are markets t h a t have v e r y l i t t l e 

25 c o m p e t i t o r s , t h a t t h e r e are p o t e n t i a l l y good 
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1 c o m p e t i t o r s , and an example t h a t I use a l o t i s , i f 

2 you assume t h e r e i s a t e r r i t o r y w i t h a l o t o f 

3 r e s i d e n t i a l , commercial c o n s t r u c t i o n , t h e r e i s one 

4 f i r m t h a t ' s b u i l d i n g commercial e s t a b l i s h m e n t s , i t i s 

5 p r o b a b l y p r e t t y easy f o r t h a t commercial c o n t r a c t o r 

6 t o go between commercial and r e s i d e n t i a l . 

7 I n f a c t , t h e r e may be a l o t i n r e s i d e n t i a l and 

8 not many i n commercial. 

9 I t r e a l l y d o e s n 't, I t h i n k , i n d i c a t e t h e 

10 e x t e n t of p o t e n t i a l c o m p e t i t i o n i n t h e market, t o the 

11 e x t e n t b u i l d e r s can move v e r y e a s i l y between markets, 

12 so t h e f a c t t h a t you might observe one o r two 

13 c o n t r a c t o r s who do e x c l u s i v e l y commerc i a l 

14 c o n s t r u c t i o n , where t h e r e may be a thousand 

15 r e s i d e n t i a l c o n t r a c t o r s , t h e e x t e n t t h a t those 

16 commercial customers, I t h i n k a re g o i n g t o be c a r e f u l 

17 o f what t h e y can charge, because t h e y can charge a 

18 p r i c e t o o h i g h , so t h e p o t e n t i a l o f o t h e r c o n t r a c t o r s 

19 coming i n t o t h e market i s p r e t t y good. 

20 Q Are you aware o f any market share s t u d y 

21 t h a t says -- any s t u d i e s t h a t Duquesne may have done 

22 t o p r o j e c t how t h e c o m p e t i t i o n i s g o i n g t o a f f e c t i t s 

2 3 marke t share ? 

24 A You know, I am not I c a n ' t r e c a l l . . Mr. 

25 Hoffman was - - who i s coming up might be a good 
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1 p e r son t o ask. 

2 Q I w i l l ask him t h a t . 

3 On page -- can you t u r n t o page t w e n t y - f i v e o f 

4 y o u r r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y , please? 

5 A Give me one second. 

6 Q Sure. 

7 A Okay. I have page t w e n t y - f i v e . 

8 Q And r i g h t around t h e t o p o f t h e page, you 

9 t a l k about -- you t a k e i s s u e w i t h Mr. R u s s e l l 1s 

10 s u g g e s t i o n t h a t t h e u t i l i t i e s ' c o s t s o f m a r k e t i n g and 

11 back o f f i c e overhead t h a t he has i n c l u d e d , t h a t asks 

12 t h a t t h e y be backed out o f t h e o t h e r r a t e s and be 

13 made subj e c t t o c o m p e t i t i o n ? 

14 I s t h a t a c c u r a t e ? 

15 A I would - - can I l o o k a t t h e q u e s t i o n ? 

16 Yes, t h e y do. I do respond on t h a t p o i n t . 

17 Q Okay. Would you agree t h a t Duquesne, under 

18 i t s r a t e cap s e r v i c e , w i l l be t h e s e r v i c e a g a i n s t 

19 which c o m p e t i t o r s w i l l compete, b a s i c a l l y t h e way 

20 t h a t t h e Duquesne e n v i s i o n s t h e market b e i n g , t h a t 

21 t h a t i s r e a l l y t h e s c e n a r i o , o r n o t t h e s c e n a r i o , b ut 

2 2 t h e way t h e market w i l l develop? 

2 3 Would i t be e s s e n t i a l l y c o m p e t i t i v e s u p p l i e r s 

24 competing f o r customers a g a i n s t Duquesne's r a t e cap 

25 s e r v i c e ? 
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1 A W e l l , t h e y would be competing a g a i n s t o t h e r 

2 c o m p e t i t o r s . 

3 Q Yes, a g a i n s t t h emselves, and a l s o a g a i n s t 

4 Duquesne's r a t e cap s e r v i c e ? 

5 A Yes. I mean, Duquesne's p o s i t i o n i s t o s e t 

6 t h e CGC a t a p r i c e t h a t a p p r o x i m a t e s our o p p o r t u n i t y 

7 c o s t . 

8 We would l i k e t o a d j u s t i t e v e r y y e a r t o keep 

9 t h a t CGC r a t e i n balance w i t h t h e market p r i c e o f 

10 energy, and we want t o g i v e customers a d i r e c t 

11 d e c i s i o n t o s t a y v e r s u s l e a v e our s e r v i c e t e r r i t o r y 

12 t o a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r s . 

13 Q Would you agree t h a t t h o s e s u p p l i e r s , i n 

14 compet i n g a g a i n s t t h emselves, you know, o r amongst 

15 o t h e r c o m p e t i t i v e s u p p l i e r s , and i n competing a g a i n s t 

16 Duquesne w i l l have t o i n c u r most, i f not a l l o f these 

17 v e r y same c o s t s which Mr. R u s s e l l addresses? 

18 A Yes. I don't t h i n k I d i s p u t e t h e f a c t t h a t 

19 a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r s w i l l have overhead c o s t s , c o s t s 

20 o f market, c o s t s t h a t t h e y may i n c u r . 

21 I t h i n k what I do d i s p u t e i s t h e f a c t t h a t a 

22 market p r i c e , p r o p e r l y d e t e r m i n e d , w i l l p r o v i d e 

23 compensation f o r those overheads and m a r k e t i n g c o s t s , 

24 p a r t i c u l a r l y t h e overhead. 

2 5 To t h e e x t e n t a s u p p l i e r can g e n e r a t e power, 
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1 buy power, o r put t o g e t h e r some o t h e r DSM package 

2 l o w e r t h a n t h e market p r i c e , he w i l l be s u c c e s s f u l . 

3 To t h e e x t e n t a s u p p l i e r can b u n d l e s e r v i c e s , 

4 he c e r t a i n l y w i l l expend m a r k e t i n g d o l l a r s t o 

5 i n c r e a s e h i s market share. 

6 I have no doubt t h a t i s t h e way t h i n g s work, 

7 b u t e s s e n t i a l l y my p r o b l e m i s t h a t you have a market 

8 d e t e r m i n e d p r i c e which p r o v i d e s f o r i n c r e m e n t a l 

9 o u t - o f - p o c k e t c o s t s and p r o v i d e s c o n t r i b u t i o n s t o 

10 f i x e d c o s t s , and I have a p r o b l e m p a r t i c u l a r l y w i t h 

11 a d d i n g an a l l o w a n c e f o r m a r k e t i n g on t h e r e f o r a 

12 c o u p l e o f reasons. 

13 One. Duquesne doesn't have much i n t h e way o f 

14 a v o i d a b l e m a r k e t i n g c o s t s . 

15 Two. Duquesne's s p i l l - o v e r mechanism p r o v i d e d 

16 f o r t h e p l a n was t o p r o v i d e f o r m i t i g a t i n g s t r a n d e d 

17 c o s t s , as opposed t o r o l l i n g t h e -- r e f u n d i n g the 

18 d o l l a r s . 

19 Three. The m a r k e t i n g c o s t s are v e r y low 

2 0 anyhow. 

21 And f o u r . I b e l i e v e t h a t any m a r k e t i n g c o s t s 

22 t h a t are i n c u r r e d by c o m p e t i t i v e s u p p l i e r w i l l be 

23 expended on t h e b a s i s t h a t t h e y w i l l i n c r e a s e market 

24 share. 

2 5 You know, i f I can cont i n u e - - and I don't 
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1 want t o dr a g i t o u t , but f o r example, ENRON 

2 competes --

3 Q W e l l , you have a l r e a d y d r u g i t o u t , b ut - -

4 A W e l l , ENRON competes i n t h e w h o l e s a l e 

5 market a t a v e r y c o m p e t i t i v e p r i c e . 

6 I presume t h e y are c o s t i n g t h e i r overhead i n 

7 t h e market p r i c e s . 

8 Q You presume, but you don't know t h a t f o r a 

9 f a c t ? 

10 A No, but you can observe t h e i r p r i c e s 

11 v i s - a - v i s c o m p e t i t o r s p r e t t y c l o s e , so I t h i n k so. 

12 Q I s i t t r u e t h a t Duquesne b e l i e v e s t h a t i t 

13 i s n e c e s s a r y t o e s t a b l i s h i t s market p r i c e s on t h e 

14 b a s i s o f ob j e c t i v e market evidence? 

15 A Yes. We b e l i e v e t h a t CGC s h o u l d be based 

16 on market e v i d e n c e , and we s h o u l d not r e l y on 

17 a d m i n i s t r a t i v e d e t e r m i n a t i o n o f market p r i c e s . 

18 Q And would you c o n s i d e r an example o f such 

19 e v i d e n c e t o be a market i n d e x a t a l l ? 

20 A I t h i n k i n my excuse me. I t h i n k I have 

21 t a l k e d about i t , and I t h i n k Mr. M a r s h a l l has t a l k e d 

2 2 about i t . 

23 I t h i n k i t i s p o t e n t i a l l y p o t e n t i a l l y i t 

24 c o u l d be an i n d e x t h a t would be u s a b l e , u s e f u l . 

2 5 I haven't seen one. I don't t h i n k one e x i s t s . 
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1 The ECAR i n d e x I don't t h i n k r e a l l y i s an adequate 

2 i n d e x , because, you know, i t i s n o t q u i t e c l e a r 

3 whether thos e were a c t u a l s a l e s o r p o t e n t i a l 

4 s a l e s . 

5 You know, t h e y are s u r v e y s . 

6 I c e r t a i n l y haven't seen a n y t h i n g f o r t h e 

7 r e t a i l market i n d e x , b ut i f something g o t developed 

8 t h a t was a r e p r e s e n t a t i v e measure o f market v a l u e i n 

9 Duquesne's t e r r i t o r y , we would c e r t a i n l y c o n s i d e r i t , 

10 b u t a t t h i s t i m e , I t h i n k t h e RFP i s t h e b e s t we have 

11 g o t . 

12 Q I s i t y o u r t e s t i m o n y t h a t ECAR c u r r e n t l y 

13 would not p e r m i t Duquesne t o unbundled any o t h e r 

14 a n c i l l a r y s e r v i c e s o t h e r t h a n t h e ones t h a t have been 

15 d e s c r i b e d by you p r e v i o u s l y ? 

16 A I'm not sure I am t h e b e s t w i t n e s s f o r 

17 t h a t . 

18 Mr. I r v i n r e a l l y t h e one who t a l k s about ECAR 

19 r e q u i r e m e n t s i n h i s t e s t imony. 

20 I t h i n k i f you ask him, you would g e t a much 

21 b e t t e r answer t h a n you would f r o m me. 

2 2 Q However, you d i d s t a t e i n yo u r t e s t i m o n y 

23 t h a t you are j u s t f o l l o w i n g Ecar's r u l e s , d i d you 

24 not? 

25 A W e l l , yes, I d i d say I am r e l y i n g on ECAR 
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r u l e s as Mr. I r v i n has t o l d me what t h e ECAR r u l e s 

2 a r e . 

3 Q And i s i t your u n d e r s t a n d i n g o f those ECAR 

4 r u l e s , as Mr. I r v i n has d e s c r i b e d them t o you, t h a t 

5 ECAR would c u r r e n t l y n ot p e r m i t Duquesne t o unbundle 

6 any o t h e r a n c i l l a r y s e r v i c e s ? 

7 MR. WISEMAN: I would ask f o r 

A No, no. I t h i n k I can answer t h e quest i o n . 

9 I don't t h i n k ECAR has g o t a n y t h i n g t o do w i t h 

10 u n b u n d l i n g t h e s e r v i c e s . 

11 I f t h e q u e s t i o n i s , would ECAR a l l o w Duquesne 

12 t o -- would Duquesne be exempted from i t s o b l i g a t i o n 

13 t o c a r r y s u p p l e m e n t a l o p e r a t i n g r e s e r v e s f o r l o a d i n 

14 i t s t e r r i t o r y , I t h i n k t h e answer i s , i f a g e n e r a t o r 

15 i s l o c a t e d i n Duquesne's t e r r i t o r y , I t h i n k i t i s 

16 p o s s i b l e t h a t t h e y would, b ut as I u n d e r s t a n d t h e 

17 ECAR r u l e s , and a g a i n , I am no e x p e r t -- Mr. I r v i n i s 

18 t he e x p e r t -- t h a t Duquesne i s r e q u i r e d t o c a r r y 

19 o p e r a t i n g r e s e r v e s i n t h e c o n t r o l area o f g e n e r a t i o n 

20 t o meet t h e r e q u i r e m e n t s o f ECAR's o p e r a t i n g r e s e r v e . 

21 Q That's a l l I have. Thank you. 

22 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Mr. C l e a r f i e l d . 

23 MR. CLEARFIELD: I f you can g i v e me a minute , 

24 Your Honor? 

25 JUDGE CORBETT: Sure. 
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1 MR. CLEARFIELD: Thank you, Your Honor. 

2 CROSS EXAMINATION 

BY MR. CLEARFIELD: 

4 Q Good a f t e r n o o n , Mr. L a h t i n e n . 

5 A Good a f t e r n o o n . 

6 Q I j u s t want t o c l e a r up one t h i n g . You 

7 p r o b a b l y can do t h i s p r e t t y q u i c k l y . 

8 I n r e s p o n s e t o a n answer t h a t you mentioned, 

9 ENRON and w h o l e s a l e power s a l e s , you are not 

10 s u g g e s t i n g , are you, t h a t m a r k e t i n g and r e t a i l c o s t s 

11 a t t h e r e t a i l l e v e l t h a t c o u l d e n t e r i n t o t h e r e t a i l 

12 e l e c t r i c market are g o i n g t o be comparable t o any 

13 m a r k e t i n g o f w h o l e s a l e c o s t s t h a t any w h o l e s a l e 

14 s u p p l i e r might i n c u r , are you? 

15 A No. I t h i n k t h a t I am suggest two t h i n g s . 

16 One. The argument has been advanced by 

17 s e v e r a l w i t n e s s e s i n the case t h a t c o m p e t i t o r s 

18 c o u l d n 1 t compete u n l e s s t h e y r e c o v e r e d t h e i r 

19 overheads and m a r k e t i n g c o s t s . 

20 I j u s t s i m p l y observed t h a t ENRON has been 

21 compet i n g , and somewhat argue some, s u c c e s s f u l l y i n 

22 t h e w h o l e s a l e market f o r s e v e r a l y e a r s . 

23 Q I would argue t h a t - -

2 4 A - - yes, and t h a t those w h o l e s a l e markets 

2 5 b a s i c a l l y are w h o l e s a l e market p r i c e s , and i t seems 
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1 t o me t h a t , i f t h e y are c o m p e t i t i v e about o t h e r 

2 s u p p l i e r s , p r i m a r i l y IOUS, which everybody c l a i m s are 

3 p r i c e s a t i n c r e m e n t a l c o s t s , t h a t t h e y are r e c o v e r i n g 

4 those c o s t s by v i r t u e o f t h e i r b u s i n e s s acumen o r an 

5 a b i l i t y t o purchase and buy q u i c k e r i n t h e market. 

6 Q But my q u e s t i o n was r e a l l y r e l a t e d t o the 

7 compari son o f a d m i n i s t r a t i v e and g e n e r a l c o s t s , and 

8 you made the r e f e r e n c e t o r e t a i l market c o s t s . 

9 A R i g h t . W e l l - -

10 Q We can agree, c a n ' t we, t h a t a t t e m p t i n g t o 

11 s e l l i n t o a new market t o perhaps hundreds o f 

12 thousands o f r e t a i l customers i s g o i n g t o have a l o t 

13 more r e t a i l customer s e r v i c e and m a r k e t i n g c o s t s t h a n 

14 s e l l i n g i n t h e w h o l e s a l e market, i s n ' t i t ? 

15 A Oh, t h e r e v e r y w e l l may be, b u t t h a t w i l l 

16 o n l y o c c u r i f t h e r e are a l o t o f o p p o r t u n i t i e s f o r 

17 p a c k a g i n g p r o d u c t s and b r i n g i n g new s e r v i c e s t o the 

18 market, i n which case I would expect a l o t o f 

19 c o m p e t i t o r s t o do t h a t , as l o n g as t h e y i n c r e a s e d 

20 t h e i r market share, and t h e y w i l l more t h a n r e c o v e r 

2 1 tho s e market c o s t s , b ut t h a t i s t h e essence o f 

22 c o m p e t i t i o n , I mean, you know, i t seems t o me. 

23 Q Do new e n t r a n t s i n t o t h e market always go 

24 t o t h e market w i t h a b s o l u t e assurances t h a t t h e y are 

25 g o i n g t o r e c o v e r a l l those c o s t s ? 
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1 A Oh, no. That i s the essence o f 

2 c o m p e t i t i o n . 

3 Q And a r e t a i l m a r k e t e r might e n t e r i n t o t h e 

4 market m e r e l y t o hope t h a t i t w i l l be a b l e t o r e c o v e r 

5 t h o s e c o s t s ? 

6 I s t h a t t r u e ? 

7 A A b s o l u t e l y , a b s o l u t e l y . 

8 Q And t h e key i s whether i t can compete 

9 a g a i n s t a CGC t h a t a l l o w s i t t o o f f e r a d i s c o u n t , 

10 t h a t a t t r a c t s customers? Wouldn't t h a t be t r u e as 

11 w e l l ? 

12 A No, I r e a l l y d i d n ' t t h i n k so. I mean, I 

13 t h i n k t h e key i s t h a t t h e r e i s a p r o c e s s i n p l a c e t o 

14 a l l o w a l t e r n a t e s u p p l i e r s t o s e l l a t r e t a i l . 

15 There i s a mechanism and t h e f a i r r u l e s t h a t 

16 t h e y have a r e a s o n a b l e and f a i r chance f o r 

17 c o n t r a c t i n g l o a d . 

18 Those c o n d i t i o n s are s e t , t h a t t h a t ' s f i n e , 

19 and now t h a t t h e y have access t o t h e r e t a i l market, 

20 t h e r e i s a whole new market t h a t 1s o p e n i n g up. 

21 People are t a l k i n g about u n b u n d l i n g a l l t y p e s 

22 of p r o d u c t s . 

23 I t h i n k t h e w i t n e s s e s f r o m ENRON, you know, 

2 4 w r i t e some r e a l l y i n t e r e s t i n g , c o m p e l l i n g t e s t i m o n y 

25 t h a t t h i s market i s g o i n g t o c o m p l e t e l y change, and 
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1 t h e a b i l i t y t o unpackage and unbundle I t h i n k i s a 

2 g r e a t o p p o r t u n i t y f o r people t o make g r e a t i n r o a d s 

3 i n t o t h e e l e c t r i c r e t a i l market. 

4 Q Are you r e f e r r i n g t o t h e t e s t imony t h a t 

5 suggests t h a t m e t e r i n g and b i l l i n g s h o u l d be 

6 unbundled and compet i t i v e ? 

7 A No. I was - -

8 Q I t h o u g h t you were e n d o r s i n g t h a t . 

9 A No. I was r e f e r r i n g t o t h e t e s t i m o n y t h a t 

10 t a l k s about what may happen i n t h e f u t u r e , t h e 

11 e x c i t i n g t h i n g s t o come i n t h e f u t u r e . 

12 T h a t ' s a l l l was r e f e r r i n g t o . 

13 Q I agree. J u s t t o put a p o i n t on i t , can 

14 you w i t h agree a t l e a s t t h a t t o t h e e x t e n t t h a t 

15 s u p p l i e r s a re competing a g a i n s t Duquesne as a 

16 p r o v i d e r o f l a s t r e s o r t , and a CGC t h a t does not 

17 cover a d e l i v e r e d market p r i c e , o r a d e l i v e r e d market 

18 p r i c e a t t h e t i m e , c o m p e t i t i o n i s g o i n g t o be much 

19 s l o w e r i n d e v e l o p i n g t h a n i f i n f a c t t h a t CGC exceeds 

20 t h e d e l i v e r e d market p r i c e ? 

21 I s t h a t a f a i r s t a t e m e n t ? 

22 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, a t t h i s p o i n t I have t o 

2 3 obj e c t . 

2 4 T h i s i s p r o b a b l y a t l e a s t t h e t h i r d o r t h e 

25 f o u r t h t i m e t h i s q u e s t i o n has been asked by t h e t h i r d 
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1 o r t h e f o u r t h p a r t y , and i t i s c u m u l a t i v e . 

2 MR. CLEARFIELD: Your Honor, we would go a l o t 

3 f a s t e r --

4 MR. MOOT: They are t r y i n g t o get a b e t t e r 

5 answer t h a n t h e y g o t b e f o r e , and i t i s n o t w o r k i n g . 

6 MR. CLEARFIELD: I don't know i f i t ' s w o r k i n g 

7 o r n o t . 

8 I t h i n k we w i l l d e t e r m i n e when t h e Commission 

9 makes t h e f i n a l d e c i s i o n i n t h e case. Your Honor, b u t 

10 i t w i l l go a l o t f a s t e r i f you a l l o w t h e w i t n e s s t o 

11 answer, and I w i l l move on. 

12 JUDGE CORBETT: W e l l --

13 MR. CLEARFIELD: I t wasn't t h e same q u e s t i o n . 

14 The o t h e r q u e s t i o n had t o do w i t h whether 

15 c o m p e t i t i o n c o u l d o r c o u l d n ot oc c u r and had t o do 

16 w i t h t h e pace of t h e c o m p e t i t i o n , and I t h i n k i t i s 

17 d i f f e r e n t . 

18 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . I w i l l o v e r r u l e 

19 t h e o b j e c t i o n . 

20 Do you remember t h e q u e s t i o n ? 

21 THE WITNESS: I would r e a l l y a p p r e c i a t e i t i f 

22 you would r e r e a d i t . 

23 JUDGE CORBETT: L e t ' s have t h e r e p o r t e r read 

24 i t back. 

2 5 (Record read.) 
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1 A I don't know i f I can answer t h a t q u e s t i o n . 

2 I can say t h a t -- I mean, i f you are a s k i n g me 

3 i f t h e CGC i s s e t a r t i f i c i a l l y h i g h e r t h a n t h e market 

4 p r i c e or a r t i f i c i a l l y l o w e r t h a n t h e market p r i c e , I 

5 w i l l i n e f f i c i e n t c o m p e t i t i o n . 

6 You w i l l have people e i t h e r s t a y i n g w i t h 

7 Duquesne t h a t s h o u l d go, or l e a v i n g Duquesne t h a t 

8 s h o u l d s t a y . 

9 I am a l i t t l e -- I am h a v i n g t r o u b l e w i t h your 

10 quest i o n , because you t a l k about d e l i v e r e d p r i c e . 

11 A s l s a i d , Duquesne b e l i e v e s t h a t u s i n g t h e 

12 RFP p r i c e , and u s i n g the a d j u s t m e n t s t h a t I s e t 

13 f o r t h , t h a t t h a t ' s a market a p p r a i s e d CGC. 

14 Q And what i f you are wrong? What i f t h e 

15 market based CGC t h a t you s e t t u r n s o u t t o i n f a c t be 

16 below t h e market p r i c e t h a t a c t u a l l y d e v e l o p s , and 

17 t h a t o c c u r s t h r o u g h o u t t h a t y e a r , i t o c c u r s t h e n e xt 

18 year as we11, and t h e y ear a f t e r t h a t ? 

19 I s n ' t i t f a i r t o say t h a t i n t h o s e 

20 c i r c u m s t a n c e s , c o m p e t i t i o n , t h e r e t a i l c o m p e t i t i v e 

21 market i s g o i n g t o be much s l o w e r t o d e v e l o p i n 

22 Duquesne's s e r v i c e t e r r i t o r y t h a n i n f a c t w i t h t h e 

23 CGC i f t h i s r e l a t i o n s h i p were r e v e r s e d ? 

24 I s n ' t t h a t an easy q u e s t i o n . 

2 5 MR. MOOT: The same o b j e c t i o n . Cumulat i v e 
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1 c r o s s . 

2 MR. CLEARFIELD: The same response. 

3 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . I w i l l o v e r r u l e 

4 t h e ob j e c t i o n . 

5 A I don't want t o 

6 Q I t i s a yes o r no, r e a l l y , i s n ' t i t ? I 

7 mean, you can e x p l a i n . 

8 A No, I don't know, r e a l l y , because I want t o 

9 make the d i s t i n c t i o n . 

10 I w i l l c e r t a i n l y concede and a c c e p t , and I 

11 t h i n k I have s a i d i t , t h a t i f you s e t t h e CGC above 

12 market l e v e l s , t h e n you w i l l have people who w i l l 

13 l e a v e Duquesne t h a t s h o u l d s t a y . 

14 I f you s e t t h e CGC below market l e v e l s , you 

15 w i l l have people s t a y a t Duquesne when t h e y s h o u l d 

16 1eave. 

17 I mean, my prob l e m i s , i t seems t o me you are 

18 t a l k i n g about d e l i v e r y p r i c e s d i s t i n c t f r o m 

19 c o m p e t i t i v e market p r i c e s . 

20 I f you want t o a r t i f i c i a l l y s e t t h e CGC above 

21 market l e v e l s t o s t i m u l a t e c o m p e t i t i o n t o g e t more 

22 p e o p l e i n , you c o u l d c e r t a i n l y do t h a t . 

23 I don't b e l i e v e i t i s e f f i c i e n t c o m p e t i t i o n , 

24 and I have s a i d t h a t t h r o u g h p i e c e s o f t e s t i m o n y . 

25 I t i s t h e o n l y d i s t i n c t i o n I made. 
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1 I mean, we c o u l d s e t i t a r t i f i c i a l l y h i g h or 

2 low, and i t w i l l have consequences. 

3 Q You d i d n 1 t answer my q u e s t i o n . 

4 A W e l l , I t r i e d . I a p o l o g i z e . 

5 Q My q u e s t i o n i s , and I w i l l t a k e some words 

6 o u t , and I am g o i n g t o keep t r y i n g , because i t i s 

7 i m p o r t a n t . 

8 I f t h e C G C t h a t Duque sne s e t s i s below, t u r n s 

9 o u t t o be below t h e c o m p e t i t i v e market p r i c e , t h e 

10 a c t u a l market p r i c e i n t h e market, and t h a t o c c u r s 

11 year a f t e r y ear, i s n ' t t h a t g o i n g t o slow t h e 

12 development o f a c o m p e t i t i v e r e t a i l market i n 

13 Duquesne 1s s e r v i c e t e r r i t o r y ? 

14 MR. MOOT: The same o b j e c t i o n , b u t f o r a 

15 d i f f e r e n t reason. 

16 The p r e c i s e q u e s t i o n was asked and answered by 

17 Mr. S c h n i t z e r . 

18 MR. CLEARFIELD: I don't -- Your Honor, t h a t 

19 i s n o t a v a l i d o b j e c t i o n . 

20 I have a r i g h t t o i n t e r r o g a t e t h i s w i t n e s s as 

21 t o h i s knowledge about Duquesne's p l a n i n h i s 

22 t e s t i m o n y . 

23 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . The o b j e c t i o n i s 

24 o v e r r u l e d . 

25 A I f t he CGC i s c o n s i s t e n t l y s e t below market 
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1 p r i c e s y e a r i n , year o u t , i t w i l l have a dampening 

2 e f f e c t on c o m p e t i t i o n . 

3 Duquesne does not recommend t h a t c o u r s e . I t 

4 recommends s e t t i n g up t h e market p r i c e s . 

5 Q L e t ' s l o o k a t JAL-15. 

6 ( D i s c u s s i o n o f f t h e r e c o r d . ) 

7 JUDGE CORBETT: We are back up and ready t o 

go . 

9 THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

10 BY MR. CLEARFIELD: 

11 Q Mr. L a h t i n e n , I'm s o r r y t o have g i v e n you 

12 t h a t r e f e r e n c e t o JAL-15. 

13 I j u s t want t o f o l l o w up on a few o t h e r 

14 q u e s t i o n s - -

15 A Okay. 

16 Q -- w i t h r e s p e c t t o t h i s i s s u e o f t h e 

17 development o f a c o m p e t i t i v e market. 

18 I t i s t r u e , i s n ' t i t , t h a t t h e p r i m a r y 

19 o b j e c t i v e o f Duquesne's u n b u n d l i n g r a t e d e s i g n i s t o 

20 m i t i g a t e s t r a n d e d c o s t s t o t h e maximum you can 

21 p o s s i b l y ? 

22 A Our r a t e design? 

23 Q Yes. 

24 A That i s a key element, as w e l l as p r o v i d e d 

2 5 f o r more e f f i c i e n t p r i c e s . 
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1 Q T h a t ' s --

2 A C e r t a i n l y l do s a y t h a t i n t h e t e s t imony. 

3 I t i s a c r i t i c a l e l e m e n t o f r a t e d e s i g n t o 

4 Q And i f y o u r - -

5 A -- i n c r e a s e m i t i g a t i o n . 

6 Q Okay. And i f y o u r u n b u n d l e d r a t e d e s i g n i s 

7 s u c c e s s f u l i n m i t i g a t i n g s t r a n d e d c o s t s , b u t a t t h e 

8 same t ime, no compet i t i v e m a r k e t a t r e t a i l l e v e l 

9 d e v e l o p s i n D u q u e s n e 1 s s e r v i c e t e r r i t o r y , w o u l d y o u 

10 c o n s i d e r y o u r u n b u n d l i n g p r o p o s a l t o be a f a i l u r e ? 

11 MR. MOOT: I w o u l d l i k e a q u e s t i o n f o r 

12 c l a r i f i c a t i o n . 

13 I s t h e q u e s t i o n , when i t r e f e r s t o r a t e 

14 d e s i g n , t a l k i n g a b o u t t h e t w o - p a r t CTC, o r i s i t 

15 t a l k i n g a b o u t t h e e n t i r e r a t e d e s i g n o f e v e r y e l e m e n t 

16 TG, CGC and CTC. 

17 MR. WISEMAN: I b e l i e v e , Y o u r Honor, t h e 

18 w i t n e s s u n d e r s t o o d t h e q u e s t i o n as t o t h e o v e r a l l 

19 r a t e d e s i g n o f t h e u n b u n d l i n g o f t h e company's r a t e 

20 p r o p o s a l i n t h i s p r o c e e d i n g . 

21 MR. MOOT: You c a n a s k h i m t h a t . 

22 JUDGE CORBETT: D i d y o u u n d e r s t a n d t h e 

23 q u e s t i o n , Mr. L a h t i n e n ? 

24 THE WITNESS: No. I u n d e r s t o o d t h e q u e s t i o n 

2 5 t o be f o c u s i n g more on t h e t w o - p a r t r a t e , t h e 
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1 t w o - p a r t t a r i f f r a t e d e s i g n , t h e f i x e d CTC and t h e 

2 v a r i a b l e CTC. 

3 BY MR. CLEARFIELD: 

4 Q W e l l , d i d n ' t you say -- haven't you s a i d i n 

5 your t e s t i m o n y and o t h e r p l a c e s t h a t t h e p r i m a r y 

6 f o c u s o f y o u r unbundled r a t e d e s i g n i s t o m i t i g a t e 

7 s t r a n d e d c o s t s ? 

8 A Yes, but t h a t ' s i n r e f e r e n c e t o the 

9 p a r t i c u l a r d e s i g n o f our r e t a i l r a t e s . 

10 Q I s i t a l s o t h e purpose o f y o u r o v e r a l l 

11 u n b u n d l i n g p r o p o s a l ? 

12 A W e l l , no. I d e s c r i b e how we s e t t h e r a t e s . 

13 I mean, I have t o - - I have t o s u p p l y a p p r o p r i a t e 

14 c o s t a l l o c a t i o n f a c t o r s . 

15 I have t o a l l o c a t e those c o s t s c o n s i s t e n t w i t h 

16 t h e way t h e y are a l i o c a t e d i n t h e s t a t e s . 

17 I have t o m a i n t a i n p r i c e s w i t h i n t h e c o n f i n e s 

18 o f t h e r a t e cap, and I want t o s e t r a t e s t h a t are 

19 e f f i c i e n t a re adequate and f a i r . 

20 I b e l i e v e I have done t h a t . 

21 Q I n terms o f o v e r a l l g o a l s - -

22 A Yes. 

23 Q -- was one of y o u r p r i n c i p a l o v e r a l l g o a l s 

24 t o come t o -- t o a t t e m p t t o r e c o v e r s t r a n d e d c o s t s as 

2 5 q u i c k l y as p o s s i b l e and t o m i t i g a t e s t r a n d e d c o s t s t o 
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1 t h e g r e a t e s t e x t e n t p o s s i b l e ? 

2 A I t was, and as I say i n my r e b u t t a l and 

3 d i r e c t , I t h i n k we c o u l d do t h i s and make everybody 

4 happy - -

5 Q Do you - -

6 A - - but I would l i k e t o answer t h a t 

7 q u e s t i o n , because I t h i n k i t i s c r i t i c a l . 

8 We can m i t i g a t e s t r a n d e d c o s t s by l o w e r i n g 

9 r a t e s . 

10 Lowering r a t e s i s good f o r customers. 

11 I n c r e a s e d consumption i s good, because 

12 i n c r e a s e d w e l f a r e t h e n f o l l o w s . 

13 I a l s o t h i n k t h a t Dr. B i d w e l l and t h e New York 

14 p r o c e e d i n g makes t h e p o i n t , i f you s t i m u l a t e more 

15 k i l o w a t t s a l e s t h e r e , t h e more e f f i c i e n t r a t e d e s i g n , 

16 you g e t more s a l e s . 

17 Y o u w i l l g e t more o p p o r t u n i t i e s f o r s u p p l i e r s 

18 t o come i n t o t h e market. 

19 I have used an e x t r e m e l y c o n s e r v a t i v e 

2 0 assumption i n t h a t a n a l y s i s i n p o i n t one about 

21 f i f t e e n m i H i o n d o l l a r s i n a d d i t i o n a l revenues, 

22 and --

23 Q You are way beyond my q u e s t i o n , and l e t ' s 

24 j u s t go back, and we are g e t t i n g l a t e , and we are 

25 g o i n g t o f a l l back and get l a t e a g a i n , i f we are not 
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1 a l r e a d y . 

2 I f your r a t e d e s i g n t h a t you have proposed 

3 here i s ac c e p t e d by t h e Commi s s i o n , and i t does i n 

4 f a c t m i t i g a t e s t r a n d e d c o s t s , as you b e l i e v e i t w i l l , 

5 b u t no r e t a i l c o m p e t i t i v e market d e v e l o p s i n the 

6 Duquesne s e r v i c e t e r r i t o r y , w i l l t h a t t r o u b l e you? 

7 W i l l you c o n s i d e r y o u r u n b u n d l i n g p r o p o s a l a 

8 success o r a f a i l u r e i n t h a t c o n t e x t ? 

9 A I would not be p a r t i c u l a r l y t r o u b l e d , 

10 because I am s e t t i n g r a t e s t h a t I b e l i e v e are market 

11 based. 

12 W e h a v e a n R F P t h e y are marke t based on a 

13 r e a s o n a b l e r e p r e s e n t a t i o n o f what t h e market i s . 

14 I have made a p p r o p r i a t e adj ustments f o r 

15 l o s s e s , l o a d p a t t e r n s , CRTs, and I am making -- I am 

16 making l o w e r r a t e s f o r customers, adequate r e t u r n s , 

17 and I am a l s o opening up o p p o r t u n i t i e s f o r new 

18 s u p p l i e r s . 

19 I am v e r y c o m f o r t a b l e w i t h t h e r a t e s . 

20 Q So i f no c o m p e t i t i o n d e v e l o p s , t h a t i s 

21 s i mp1y 

2 2 A We11--

23 Q -- an u n f o r t u n a t e consequence t h a t you 

24 would not f e e l would compel a r e s u l t t h a t something 

2 5 went wrong, and t h a t your u n b u n d l i n g p r o p o s a l s h o u l d 
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1 be r e - e v a l u a t e d ? 

2 I s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

3 A I don't t h i n k t h a t i s l i k e l y t o happen. 

4 Q B u t i f i t d i d happen, would t h a t be t h e 

5 c o n c l u s i o n you would advance t o t h e Commission i f 

6 t h e y asked you? 

7 A W e l l , I I have n o t d e s i g n e d r a t e s t o 

8 t a r g e t f i v e new s u p p l i e r s o r f i f t y new s u p p l i e r s . 

9 I have t a r g e t e d r a t e s t o a b i d e by t h e 

10 C o m p e t i t i o n Choice A c t , and I have s e t p r i c e s -- I 

11 have s e t CGCs on t h e b a s i s o f t h e market v a l u e s , and 

12 I have d e s i g n e d r a t e s t o make everybody b e t t e r o f f . 

13 That i s my ob j e c t i v e . 

14 Q And i f no c o m p e t i t i o n d e v e l o p s , and 

15 customers i n two years i n f a c t have no c h o i c e , no 

16 m a r k e t e r s e n t e r t h e market, t h a t would n o t 

17 p a r t i c u l a r l y t r o u b l e you, based on what you have j u s t 

18 t e s t i f i e d ? 

19 MR. MOOT: Asked and answered t h r e e t i m e s , 

20 Your Honor. 

21 O b j e c t i o n . 

2 2 MR. CLEARFIELD: I s t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

23 He hasn't answered. 

24 JUDGE CORBETT: I am g o i n g t o s u s t a i n t h e 

2 5 ob j e c t i o n . 
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1 Move on. 

2 BY MR. CLEARFIELD: 

3 Q Could you t u r n t o JAL-15? Now, I am t r y i n g 

4 t o u n d e r s t a n d where we are w i t h r e s p e c t t o t h e 

5 proposed GGC, Mr. Laht i n e n . 

6 A Okay. 

7 Q Now, your JAL-15 shows a CGC t h a t i s 

8 a d j u s t e d f o r l i n e l o s s e s and GRT by r a t e clas.s? 

9 A That 1s c o r r e c t . 

10 Q I s t h a t r i g h t ? Now, are you p r o p o s i n g , or 

11 have you t e s t i f i e d t h a t i n a d d i t i o n t o t h i s CGC t h a t 

12 i s shown i n t h e f a r r i g h t - h a n d column, t h a t you are 

13 now p r o p o s i n g t h a t you would add an amount t o cover 

14 a n c i l l a r y s e r v i c e t h a t was c o m p e t i t i v e l y o f f e r e d i n 

15 t h a t s u p p l e m e n t a l r e s e r v e s ? 

16 A I b e l i e v e I do say t h a t . I am j u s t l o o k i n g 

17 f o r a r e f e r e n c e . 

18 Yes, I do. That c r e d i t i s not r e f l e c t e d i n 

19 t h e s e . 

20 I t c e r t a i n l y w i l l be made a t t h e t i m e we f i l e 

21 our compli a n c e . 

2 2 Q I n your compliance? 

23 A Yes. 

24 Q Now, have you -- and i f I u n d e r s t o o d your 

25 t e s t i m o n y c o r r e c t l y , and I c o u l d be wrong about t h i s , 
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1 b ut a t l e a s t w i t h r e s p e c t t o d i s t r i b u t i o n l i n e 

2 l o s s e s , you are p l a n n i n g t o a d j u s t your proposed 

3 d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e s t o r e f l e c t t h e removal o f 

4 d i s t r i b u t i o n l i n e l o s s e s and t h e i n c l u s i o n o f those 

5 i n t h e CGC? 

6 A There i s t h e d i f f e r e n t i a l . 

7 Q D i f f e r e n t i a l ? 

8 A Yes. 

9 Q Now, has t h a t been shown anywhere? 

10 A No, and a g a i n , t h e r e are o b v i o u s l y g o i n g t o 

11 be t h i n g s t h a t we are g o i n g t o have t o f i l e . 

12 For example, I am g o i n g t o have r e f i l e a l l my 

13 unbundled r a t e s , a l l my c o s t o f s e r v i c e s t u d y 

14 e x h i b i t s j u s t t o d e f l e c t t h e h o p e f u l l y a p p r o v a l of 

15 our s e t t l e m e n t a t t h e FERC t r a n s m i s s i o n r a t e s . 

16 I d i d n ' t do t h a t , because r e a l l y , t o make one 

17 change i n c o s t o f s e r v i c e , I had t o change eve r y one 

18 o f t h o s e . 

19 I have t o do a l l t h e p r o o f o f revenue s h e e t s , 

20 unbundle r a t e s . 

21 I t j u s t i s n ' t , b ut those c e r t a i n l y w i l l be 

22 done, and you might as w e l l go t h r o u g h t h a t l i s t 

23 t o d a y , and you can get them on t h e r e c o r d . We i n t e n d 

24 t o do t h a t . 

25 Q W e l l , what I am concerned about i s t h a t --
. 
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1 what we are i n t e r e s t e d i n i s , i s t h e r e a p r o o f o f 

2 revenue t h a t i n d i c a t e s t h a t t h e CGCs t h a t you are 

3 p r o p o s i n g and the T&D r a t e s t h a t you are p r o p o s i n g 

4 and t h e r e s u l t i n g CTC i n f a c t , when a p p l i e d t o a l l 

5 t h e r a t e c l a s s e s , produce revenues t h a t i n f a c t 

6 equate t o t h e amount of revenues t h a t 

7 A Ag a i n unbundled r a t e s . 

8 Q t h a t you were g e t t i n g i n t h e b u n d l e d 

9 r a t e caps? 

10 A Yes. E x h i b i t JAL-4. 

11 Q And does t h a t r e f l e c t t h e changes t h a t 

12 A Oh, no, no, no. That i s my p o i n t . That i s 

13 my p o i n t . Those sheets are a l l g o i n g t o have t o be 

14 redone. 

15 Those sheets are g o i n g t o have t o a l l be 

16 redone. 

17 A s l s p e a k now, the c o s t o f s e r v i c e p r o b a b l y 

18 w i l l be 1ower, because t h e t r a n s m i s s i o n r a t e s under 

19 t h e FERC s e t t l e m e n t are low e r by about a m i l 1 i o n 

20 d o l l a r s , b u t no. 

21 A l l those -- those a d j u s t m e n t s w i l l have t o be 

22 done. I d i d not do th o s e . 

2 3 For example, i f I had t a k e n t h i s a d j u s t m e n t 

24 f o r d i s t r i b u t i o n l o s s e s , I p r o b a b l y would have had t o 

25 change 400 pages o f e x h i b i t s , and I j u s t d i d n ' t t h i n k 

HOLBERT ASSOCIATES 
(717) 540-9669 



790 

1 i t made a l o t of sense t o do i t , because I d o n 1 t know 

2 - - I am h o p i n g and I suspect t h a t t he t r a n s m i s s i o n 

3 s e t t l e m e n t r a t e s w i l 1 be approved, but I was g o i n g t o 

4 w a i t u n t i l I got t h e a p p r o v a l t o do i t . 

5 I t i s a m a t t e r o f t i m e , and when you want - -

6 when t h e p a r t i e s agree, o r when t h e y want i t done, I 

7 w i l l do i t . 

8 I j u s t d i d n ' t want t o do t h e s e t h i n g s 

9 p i e c e m e a l . 

10 There's j u s t t o o many numbers t o do t h a t . 

11 Q That i s f a i r . What I would be i n t e r e s t e d 

12 i n , and I'm not sure you g o t t o t h i s i n y o u r 

13 q u e s t i o n s f r o m Mr. Wiseman i s , i s t h e r e i n t h e 

14 r e c o r d , e i t h e r b e f o r e o r a f t e r t h e s e a d j u s t m e n t s , a 

15 c a l c u l a t i o n o f a system average h y p o t h e t i c a l CGC 

16 system average T&D r a t e s and t h e r e s u l t i n g CTC? 

17 A Yes. I -- I t h i n k t h e r e i s . I t h i n k i t i s 

18 E x h i b i t JAL-9, I b e l i e v e . 

19 A I have t o l o o k a t t h a t . I f you l o o k at 

20 JAL-9 -- yes. Take a l o o k a t JAL-9. There i s --

21 excuse me. 

22 I t h i n k t h a t ' s a two-page e x h i b i t , i f I am not 

23 m i s t a k e n . 

24 The f i r s t page of t h a t e x h i b i t r e a l l y shows 

2 5 t h e revenue r e q u i r e m e n t s and t h e b r e a k - o u t o f t h o s e 
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1 revenue r e q u i r e m e n t s by f u n c t i o n , and i f you go t o 

2 t h e n e x t page, t h a t b r e a k - o u t w i l l show you how those 

3 r a t e s are unbundled between t h e v a r i o u s components. 

4 I a l s o t h i n k we f i l e d a p r o o f o f revenue i n 

5 response t o a Appendix A. 

6 There i s t h e r e f e r e n c e . I don't know. I n t h e 

7 back o f my d i r e c t , I l i s t t h e t h i n g s t h a t I have, b u t 

t h e r e i s a p r o o f o f revenue sheet i n t h e r e . 

9 I mean, t h i s e x h i b i t r e a l l y i s a summary of 

10 i t , b u t I t h i n k i t i s a good one. 

11 Q Help me u n d e r s t a n d where I would l o o k t o 

12 see t h e system average r a t e s , t h a t i s , t h e one number 

13 t h a t c o u l d be compared t o , f o r example, t h e schedule 

14 t h a t Miss Smith p r o v i d e d . 

15 I t h i n k i t i s LS-4 i n her o r i g i n a l d i r e c t 

16 t e s t i m o n y . 

17 I t showed system average, t ransmi ss i o n and 

18 d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e s and c o r r e s p o n d i n g r a t e s f o r t h e 

19 o t h e r f u n c t i o n a l elements. 

2 0 A What she - - i f you want i t f o r each p i e c e , 

21 t h e e a s i e s t t h i n g t o do would be e i t h e r t o add a l l 

22 t h e unbundled t r a n s m i s s i o n d i s t r i b u t i o n c o s t s , 

23 v a r i a b l e CGCs, d i v i d e d by t h e k i l o w a t t h o urs, b ut i t 

2 4 i s p r o b a b l y j u s t as ease t o go t o t h e c o s t o f 

25 s e r v i c e , and l e t me -- l e t me do t h a t . 
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Now, I t h i n k t h a t ' s p r o b a b l y i n --

Q Perhaps t o s h o r t c i r c u i t t h i s , a t t h e r i s k 

o f 

A No. There are a l o t o f numbers, b u t I mean 

-- I mean, t h i s can be done. 

The problem i s , you are g o i n g t o have t o do 

some a d d i t i o n s and d i v i s i o n s . 

I mean, I c o u l d c e r t a i n l y — 

Q W e l l , l a w y e r s can handle t h a t , b ut --

A I can c e r t a i n l y , and I t h i n k we have done 

t h a t . I t h i n k we have sent t h a t o ut i n response t o 

i n t e r r o g a t o r i e s . 

Q I w i l l be t h e f i r s t t o a p o l o g i z e i f t h e r e 

i s something t h a t I have missed, because --

A No. There i s a l o t o f s t u f f . 

Q But what I would ask i s , s i n c e we do have 

an acknowledgement t h a t - - and a p p r o p r i a t e l y t h a t t h e 

CGC has been r e v i s e d , when you are p r o p o s i n g a 

r e v i s i o n , would i t be p o s s i b l e t o p r e p a r e t h a t 

A Yes . 

Q - - s h e e t , so t h a t we d o n 1 t have t o have - -

A Yes. That --

Q -- Mr. L a h t i n e n c a l c u l a t e numbers based on 

th e e a r l i e r p r o p o s a l s , b u t one t h a t r e f l e c t s a l l o f 

th e new elements, so t h a t t h e p a r t i e s and t h e 
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1 Commission can p r e p a r e t h o s e , compare thos e numbers 

2 and those c a l c u l a t i o n s f o r t h e purposes o f 

3 u n d e r s t a n d i n g t h e company's p r o p o s a l ? 

4 A I w i l l t e l l you, a s i m p l e c a l c u l a t i o n , i f 

5 you want a system w e i g h t e d CGC, would be t o go i n t o 

6 c o s t o f s e r v i c e on the FERC form one r e p o r t , m u l t i p l y 

7 t h e CGCs by c l a s s , by t h e megawatt h o u r s , sum them, 

8 d i v i d e them by t h e megawatt h o u r s , t h a t would be 

9 t h a t i s a p r e t t y good measure o f t h e system w e i g h t e d 

10 CGC, I w i l l do t h a t f o r you. 

11 I can p r o b a b l y do i t i n t h e n e x t - - n o . I am 

12 a c t u a I l y t a k i n g t h e n e x t week and a h a l f o f f , b ut I 

13 can p r o v i d e - - I c o u l d p r o v i d e f o r t h e r e c o r d - - I 

14 can do t h e c a l c u l a t i o n s necessary t o g i v e you t h a t 

15 i n f o r m a t i o n . 

16 I w i l l redo those s t a t e m e n t s . 

17 My o n l y p r o b l e m a g a i n i s , I don't know when 

18 t h e t r a n s m i s s i o n t a r i f f s a re g o i n g t o be approved, 

19 and I wanted t o h o l d o f f d o i n g a l l t h e s e e x h i b i t s 

20 u n t i l t h o s e were approved. 

21 There's a couple o f c a l c u l a t i o n s I c o u l d do, 

2 2 t h a t t h a t ' s n o t easy. 

2 3 Q That i s f i n e . I am not a s k i n g you t o redo 

24 a l l t h e t a r i f f s and the c o s t o f s e r v i c e . 

25 A I f you want a system average CGC w i t h t h i s , 
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1 I can do t h a t . 

2 I can p r o b a b l y do t h a t b e f o r e I l e a v e t o d a y . 

3 Q NO. That would be h e l p f u l , b u t what I 

4 would ask i s t h a t you a l s o p r o v i d e , i f p o s s i b l e , t h e 

5 c o r r e s p o n d i n g system average d i s t r i b u t i o n r a t e and 

6 t h e t r a n s m i s s i o n r a t e , w i t h t h e caveat t h a t t h a t may 

7 change --

8 A I can do t h a t . 

9 Q because o f t h e i n g --

10 A I can do t h a t . 

11 Q - - FERC o r d e r , and I pr e sume - - now, l e t ' s 

12 j u s t go a l i t t l e f u r t h e r . 

13 Now, t o de t e r m i n e what t h e CTC would be on a 

14 system average, you would have t o know what t h e 

15 system average revenue f o r KWH would be? 

16 A W e l l , t h e r e ' s a t o t a l b i l l o f revenues f o r 

17 1996, which we have i n E x h i b i t 9. 

18 Q Okay. Can you a l s o p r o v i d e t h a t --

19 A Sure. 

20 Q -- so t h a t --

21 A A b s o l u t e l y . And you j u s t want i t on a 

22 c e n t s per k i l o w a t t hour b a s i s f o r t h e e n t i r e company? 

23 Q Yes. 

24 A I can ge t t h a t i n t h e ne x t day o r two. 

25 Q So t h a t we can compare --
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1 A Yes. 

2 Q t h e v a r i o u s p r o p o s a l s and compare the 

3 p r o p o s a l s f r o m t h e o t h e r - -

4 A I can do t h a t . 

5 Q o t h e r companies. 

6 MR. MOOT: Duquesne w i l l agree t o p r o v i d e t h e 

7 c a l c u l a t i o n s you r e q u e s t . 

8 However, t h e c a l c u l a t i o n s you r e q u e s t are not 

9 t h e r a t e s Duquesne i s p r o p o s i n g . 

10 MR. CLEARFIELD: Well --

11 MR. MOOT: As you l o o k on t h i s page, you w i l l 

12 see KW and KWH r a t e s . 

13 You w i l l see f i x e d and v a r i a b l e CGCs. You 

14 w i l l see many t h i n g s t h a t you have not asked f o r , and 

15 we are not c o m m i t t i n g t o p r o v i d e you our p r o p o s a l . 

16 We are commi11ing t o p r o v i d e you your 

17 i n f o r m a t i o n . 

18 MR. CLEARFIELD: Your Honor, t h a t ' s 

19 u n d e r s t o o d , and a system average c a l c u l a t i o n i s not a 

20 r a t e . 

21 No one i s g o i n g t o be charged a system 

22 average, b u t i t i s v e r y h e l p f u l , as a t o o l , t o 

23 compare o t h e r p r o p o s a l s and t o u n d e r s t a n d t h e 

2 4 s p e c i f i c p r o p o s a l s t h a t a r e b e i n g made by t h e company 

2 5 on an o v e r a l l b a s i s . 
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1 MR. MOOT: We w i l l agree t o p r o v i d e t h e 

2 i n f o r m a t i o n , and i t w i l l be a t l e a s t w i t h t h e caveat 

3 t h a t t h e CGC t h a t appears i n Mr. L a h t i n e n ' s e x h i b i t s 

4 i s n o t t h e CGC t h a t we are p r o p o s i n g f o r t h e f i r s t 

5 year o f c o m p e t i t i o n . 

6 MR. CLEARFIELD: That i s because 

7 MR. MOOT: That's because 

8 MR. CLEARFIELD: My u n d e r s t a n d i n g i s , t h a t ' s 

9 because t h a t ' s a CGC t h a t was c r e a t e d u s i n g t h e 1997 

10 RFP, and t h e company i s propos i n g t o conduct a new 

11 RFP t o de t e r m i n e what t h a t CGC s h o u l d be. 

12 MR. MOOT: That i s c o r r e c t . 

13 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. 

14 THE WITNESS: I can do t h a t . 

15 MR. CLEARFIELD: O f f t h e r e c o r d . 

16 ( D i s c u s s i o n o f f t h e r e c o r d . ) 

17 BY MR CLEARFIELD: 

18 Q Q u i c k l y , j u s t on a few o t h e r p o i n t s , on 

19 Page 28 o f yo u r r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y , you d i s c u s s on 

2 0 t h a t page Mr. R e i s i n g ' s p r o p o s a l f o r a l l o c a t i o n o f 

21 t h e c o s t s and acco u n t s , FERC Accounts 908 o r 909? I s 

22 t h a t c o r r e c t ? 

23 A Yes. I t h i n k t h a t d i s c u s s i o n s t a r t s 

24 e a r l i e r , on 27, but --

25 Q Mr. L a h t i n e n , I am j u s t t r y i n g t o g i v e you 
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1 a frame o f r e f e r e n c e . We don't need t o know --

2 A R i g h t . 

3 Q - - e x a c t l y where i t s t a r t s , o r e x a c t l y 

4 where i t ends. 

5 A Yes. W e l l , I j u s t --

6 Q I u n d e r s t a n d . I f we c o u l d move a l o n g . I f 

7 I do need a s p e c i f i c r e f e r e n c e , I w i l l be the f i r s t 

8 one t o t e l l you. 

9 A Okay. 

10 MR. CLEARFIELD: Your Honor, I would l i k e t o 

11 ask t h a t we mark f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n two pages t h a t 

12 r e f l e c t t h e d e s c r i p t ! o n o f Accounts 9 0 8 and 9 0 9 from 

13 t h e Code o f F e d e r a l -- t h e CFR U n i f o r m System o f 

14 Accounts f o r e l e c t r i c u t i l i t i e s . 

15 I am handing one t o Mr. Moot and two co p i e s t o 

16 t he c o u r t r e p o r t e r . 

17 MR. MOOT: Do you have a g o l d s e a l f o r t h a t ? 

18 MR. CLEARFIELD: No, Your Honor. I'm s o r r y . 

19 I d o n ' t . 

20 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. I b e l i e v e t h i s i s ENRON 

21 Cross E x h i b i t Cross E x a m i n a t i o n E x h i b i t 1. 

22 May I have one, please? Thank you. 

2 3 MR. CLEARFIELD: Yes. Cross 1 . 

2 4 (Thereupon, ENRON Cross E x a m i n a t i o n E x h i b i t 1 

25 was marked f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 
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1 BY MR. CLEARFIELD: 

2 Q Do you have what we have marked as ENRON 

3 Cross E x h i b i t 1? 

4 A Yes. 

5 Q Have you seen t h i s , t h e s e d e s c r i p t i o n s 

6 b e f o r e ? 

7 A Yes. 

8 Q And are these i n f a c t t h e d e s c r i p t i o n s t h a t 

9 are i n t h e U n i f o r m System o f Accounts f o r Accounts 

10 908 and 909? 

11 A Yes, t h e y a r e . 

12 Q Now, i s t h e r e i n f a c t any d i s c u s s i o n o r 

13 d e s c r i p t i o n i n these account d e s c r i p t i o n s o f 

14 a c t i v i t i e s o r c o s t s a s s o c i a t e d w i t h t h e p r o m o t i o n o f 

15 t he e f f i c i e n t use o f t h e e l e c t r i c d e l i v e r y system? 

16 A I n Account 909, a t t h e t o p , t h e y t a l k about 

17 i n f o r m a t i o n and i n s t r u c t i o n a l a d v e r t i s i n g expenses, 

18 which a t t h e l a s t l i n e , t o u t i l i z e t h e e l e c t r i c 

19 equipment s a f e l y and e c o n o m i c a l l y , o r t o conserve 

2 0 e l e c t r i c energy. 

21 Q There i s no s p e c i f i c r e f e r e n c e t o t h e 

22 d i s t r i b u t i o n system, though, i s t h e r e ? 

23 A Oh, i f t h a t was your que s t i o n , I do n o t 

24 I do n o t see -- I do not see any r e f e r e n c e t o 

25 d i s t r i b u t i o n systems, t h a t ' s c o r r e c t . 
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Q W i t h r e s p e c t t o t h e a d m i n i s t r a t i v e and 

g e n e r a l c o s t s t h a t we have been d i s c u s s i n g , and t h a t 

you d i s c u s s e d i n s e v e r a l p l a c e s i n y o u r t e s t imony - -

maybe we can do t h i s q u i c k l y -- would you agree t h a t 

t h e s e c o s t s i n c l u d e i t e m s such as t h e c o s t o f t h e 

E x e c u t i v e Department, t h e c o s t o f the CFO, t h e 

s e c r e t a r y 1 s o f f i c e , P u b l i c P o l i c y Department, t h e 

Claims D i v i s i o n , and such? 

A A&G c o s t s g e n e r a l l y , yes. W i t h r e g a r d t o 

Account 908 --

Q No, no. I am s w i t c h i n g f r o m Account 9 0 8. 

A W e l l , b u t I j u s t would l i k e t o c l a r i f y 

s omething, because I d i d n ' t have t h e i n f o r m a t i o n a t 

t h e t i m e when I d i d my r e b u t t a l . 

My u n d e r s t a n d i n g was t h a t t h e c o s t s a s s o c i a t e d 

i n 908 are now i n c l u d e d i n Mr. F l y n n 1 s t e s t i m o n y from 

U n i v e r s a l S e r v i c e s . 

As I u n d e r s t a n d i t , now, a s u b s t a n t i a l p o r t i o n 

o f t h o s e c o s t s , which are 1.74 m i l l i o n d o l l a r s , are 

a s s o c i a t e d w i t h t h e Smart Comfort Program, which i s 

geared t o h a r d s h i p economics, h a r d s h i p r e s i d e n t i a l 

customers, but I j u s t wanted t o c l a r i f y t h a t f o r you. 

Q Should we d i s c u s s t h a t w i t h Mr. Flynn? 

A Yes, I would ask him, because he does have 

a 1 i s t i n g o f the c o s t s i n c l u d e d i n t h e U n i v e r s a l 
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1 S e r v i ce, and I b e l i eve t h e account numbers, I j u s t go 

2 t h r o u g h i t , because these accounts numbers are a 

3 cou p l e o f t h e same ones t h a t I am u s i n g here. 

4 Q Have you, or does t h e company f u n c t i o n a l i z e 

5 t h e accounts i n t h e a d m i n i s t r a t i v e and g e n e r a l 

6 c a t e g o r y i n Accounts 920, e t c e t e r a , t o any g r e a t e r 

7 l e v e l o f s p e c i f i c i t y beyond t h e d e s c r i p t i o n s t h a t a re 

8 i n t h e FERC U n i f o r m System o f Accounts d e s c r i p t i o n ? 

9 A W i t h r e g a r d t o f u n c t i o n a l i z a t i o n , I don't 

10 know. 

11 Mr. O ' B r i e n r e a l l y d i d t h e f u n c t i o n a l i z e d c o s t 

12 o f s e r v i c e s t u d y . 

13 I -- b a s i c a l l y , I d i d t h e a l l o c a t i o n o f t h e 

14 f u n c t i o n a l i z e d component. 

15 I r e a l l y don't know on what l e v e l o f d e t a i l 

16 Mr. O'Brien g e t s i n t o . 

17 Q Have you r e v i e w e d a d e s c r i p t i o n o f t h e 

18 t y p e s o f -- I t h i n k you s a i d yes, when I l i s t e d a 

19 s e r i e s o f g e n e r a l c a t e g o r i e s o f expenses t h a t were 

20 b e i n g i n c l u d e d i n a d m i n i s t r a t i v e and g e n e r a l 

21 expenses. 

22 A W e l l , I - -

2 3 Q Have you r e v i e w e d t h e l i s t o f f u n c t i o n s or 

2 4 a c t i v i t i e s t h a t would be i n c l u d e d i n t h o s e 

2 5 c a t e g o r i e s ? 
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A Yes, I have, from t i m e t o t i m e , and t h e 

people t h a t work d i r e c t l y f o r me i n c o s t o f s e r v i c e , 

and when we do have them f o r a c c o u n t s , we do r e v i e w 

them, b u t i n terms o f t h e s p e c i f i c d e t a i l , f o r 

example, t h e c o s t s t h a t would be a s s o c i a t e d w i t h t h e 

c o s t c e n t e r w i t h i n t h e company, I can g e t t h a t 

i n f o r m a t i o n . 

I r e a l l y d i d n ' t need t h a t i n f o r m a t i o n , due t o 

the work I was d o i n g . 

Q L e t me t r y t h i s and see. 

MR. CLEARFIELD: May I have marked as ENRON 

Cross 2 t h e f i r s t s i x pages o f an e x h i b i t t h a t was 

produced by PECO w i t n e s s Klemmerer i n t h e PECO 

p r o c e e d i n g t h a t l i s t s a d e s c r i p t i o n o f subaccounts 

t h a t were used by PECO t o f u n c t i o n a l i ze a p a r t i c u l a r 

USOA account, Account 920? 

I am handing c o p i e s t o t h e c o u r t r e p o r t e r and 

Mr. Moot. 

JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . T h i s document w i l l 

be so marked and i d e n t i f i e d . 

(Thereupon, ENRON Cross E x h i b i t 2 was marked 

f o r i d e n t i f i c a t i o n . ) 

MR. MOOT: A n y t h i n g beyond t h a t , we are g o i n g 

t o have t r o u b l e . 

MR. CLEARFIELD: I c e r t a i n l y a p p r e c i a t e t h e 
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1 w a r n i n g . 

2 MR. MOOT: Thank you. 

3 JUDGE CORBETT: And one f o r me, p l e a s e . 

4 MR. CLEARFIELD: Oh, I'm s o r r y . 

5 JUDGE CORBETT: That 1s a l l r i g h t . Thank you. 

6 BY MR. CLEARFIELD: 

7 Q Perhaps i f you c o u l d j u s t -- my quest i o n s 

8 are g o i n g t o be b r i e f . 

9 A Can I ask you what -- I mean, i s t h i s Mr. 

10 Klemmerer from PECO? 

11 Q Yes. Have you ever seen 

12 A T h i s i s --

13 Q - - t h a t document? 

14 A I s t h i s - - i s t h i s a - - no , I have no t 

15 seen t h i s . 

16 Was t h a t f i l e d i n h i s t e s t i m o n y ? 

17 Q Yes. I would r e p r e s e n t t o you, Mr. 

18 L a h t i n e n , t h a t t h i s was an e x h i b i t t h a t was f i l e d and 

19 e n t e r e d i n t h e PECO p r o c e e d i n g sponsored by Mr. 

2 0 Klemmerer, and t h a t i t r e p r e s e n t s m e r e l y a 

21 d e s c r i p t i o n o f v a r i o u s f u n c t i o n a l a c c o u n t s o r 

22 subaccounts as used by PECO Energy t o s e p a r a t e t h e 

23 c o s t s t h a t are booked i n t o Account 920. 

24 A These are i n t e r n a l a ccounts t o PECO? 

25 Q Yes. Now, t h e y have d e s c r i p t i o n s o f 
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1 v a r i o u s a c t i v i t i e s . 

2 Do you see t h a t ? Does t h a t g i v e E x e c u t i v e 

3 Department, O f f i c e o f CFO? 

4 A Yes, 

5 Q Now, t h e q u e s t i o n i s v e r y s i m p l e w i t h 

6 r e s p e c t t o Duquesne. 

7 A T h i s i s account 920? I s t h a t r i g h t ? 

8 A Yes, as an example. Can you t e l l us today 

9 whether t h e k i n d s o f f u n c t i o n s and c o s t s t h a t are 

10 booked by Duquesne i n t o Account 920 would be 

11 g e n e r a l l y comparable t o t h e d e s c r i p t i o n s t h a t a re 

12 r e f l e c t e d hereby Mr. Klemmerer i n h i s e x h i b i t t h a t I 

13 have marked as ENRON Cross 2 ? 

14 A W e l l , t h e r e are a l o t o f subaccounts here. 

15 Q J u s t as a g e n e r a l m a t t e r , Mr. L a h t i n e n . 

16 A W e l l , yes, b ut t h e g e n e r a l m a t t e r i s 

17 p r o b a b l y f i v e pages. 

18 I would have t o r e v i e w t h i s . I would have 

19 t o t a l k t o -- Mr. O'Brien would be the a p p r o p r i a t e 

20 w i t n e s s t o r e v i e w t h i s w i t h . 

21 I - - I d o n 1 t know. There i s a l o t o f s t u f f i n 

2 2 t h e r e . Some o f t h e s t u f f I guess p r o b a b l y l o o k s 

2 3 f a m i l i a r . 

24 I mean, t h e r e ' s j u s t a l o t o f subaccounts. 

2 5 I d o n 1 t know i f Duquesne has g o t n e a r l y as 
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1 many o f these subaccounts, b u t a g a i n , I am n o t 

2 Mr. O'Brien would be t h e more a p p r o p r i a t e w i t n e s s . 

3 Q D i d you r e v i e w t h e t y p e s o f c o s t s t h a t made 

4 up t h e accounts t h a t were c h a r a c t e r i z e d as 

5 a d m i n i s t r a t i v e and g e n e r a l b e f o r e you p r e p a r e d your 

6 t e s t i m o n y o r your r e b u t t a l ? 

7 A We11, when you say b e f o r e I d i d t h e d i r e c t 

8 t e s t i m o n y and d i d the c o s t o f s e r v i c e ? I mean, we 

9 d i d --

10 Q That's --

11 A W e d i d - - we asked, o b v i o u s l y , Mr. 

12 O'Brien's people and Mr. C l a y t o n ' s p e o p l e and checked 

13 t o make sure t h a t t he r a t e b a s i s , t h e expenses were 

14 a p p r o p r i a t e , b u t a g a i n , I mean, Mr. -- t h e way we --

15 t h e way t h i s was s e t up, Mr. O'Brien d i d the t e s t 

16 year, f u n c t i o n a l i z e d c o s t o f s e r v i c e . 

17 He p r o v i d e d me w i t h the breakdown of 

18 p r o d u c t i o n g e n e r a t i o n . 

19 I t h e n t o o k those components, and I a l l o c a t e d 

20 them a c r o s s r a t e c l a s s e s . 

21 That was the d i s t i n c t i o n , so p eople who worked 

22 f o r me are more f a m i l i a r w i t h t h e s e accounts and 

23 subaccounts t h a n I am. 

24 I s u r e l y r e v i e w e d them. I l o o k e d a t some of 

25 them, but I don't know anywhere near t h e d e t a i l t h a t 
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1 Mr. O'Brien would know. 

2 Q D i d you r e v i e w a d e s c r i p t i o n o f t h e k i n d s 

3 o f c o s t s o r a c t i v i t i e s t h a t a re booked i n t o these 

4 accounts b e f o r e you p r e p a r e d y o u r r e b u t t a l t e s t i m o n y , 

5 i n which you responded t o , i n f a c t c r i t i c i z e d some o f 

6 the p r o p o s a l s t h a t were made by 

7 A We l l 

8 Q o t h e r w i t n e s s e s i n t h i s p r o c e e d i n g --

9 A I - -

10 Q -- w i t h r e s p e c t t o 

11 A I have --

12 Q - - a l l o c a t i o n o f A&G? 

13 JUDGE CORBETT: J u s t w a i t a m i n u t e . Wait, 

14 w a i t , w a i t . 

15 L e t ' s have one p a r t y a t a t i m e speak. 

16 L e t ' s have Mr. C l e a r f i e l d f i n i s h h i s q u e s t i o n , 

17 and we w i l l l e t you answer, Mr. L a h t i n e n . 

18 I know you want t o answer, b u t --

19 A W i t h r e g a r d t o Accounts 908 and 909, which 

20 I d i s c u s s i n my r e b u t t a l , based on t h e t e s t imony of 

21 Mr. R e i s i ng, I d i d n o t have t h e i n f o r m a t i o n I had 

22 tod a y . 

23 Q But w i t h r e s p e c t t o Accounts 920 t h r o u g h 

24 931, f i r s t o f a l l , a re those t h e acco u n t s t h a t a re 

25 g e n e r a l l y c h a r a c t e r i zed as the a d m i n i s t r a t i v e and 
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1 g e n e r a l a c c o u n t s , i f you know? 

2 A I b e l i e v e so. I d o n 1 t - - do you have 

3 w e l l --

4 Q Wel1, t h e r e i s one. You can e a s i l y see i t , 

5 Mr. L a h t i n e n --

6 A W e l l , h o l d on a second. 

7 Q - - i f you - -

8 A No. I t i s e a s i e r j u s t t o t a k e a l o o k a t 

9 c o s t o f s e r v i c e . 

10 Q But t h i s would t a k e - - I am t r y i n g t o not 

11 t a l k o ver you. 

12 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Yes. Ag a i n , l e t ' s t r y 

13 t o l e t one p a r t y a t a t i m e speak. 

14 O t h e r w i s e , t h e poor c o u r t r e p o r t e r w i l l have a 

15 d i f f i c u l t t i m e here. 

16 A Accounts 920 t h r o u g h 935 are A&G expense 

17 account s. 

18 Q Now, l e t me j u s t ask t h e q u e s t i o n a g a i n , 

19 and f o r g i v e me i f t h i s i s r e p e t i t i v e , b u t I want t o 

20 make sure I u n d e r s t a n d your answer. 

21 Can you, by l o o k i n g a t t h i s more d e t a i l e d l i s t 

22 o f f u n c t i o n s t h a t are c o s t s a s s o c i a t e d w i t h Account 

23 920, t e l l us toda y whether thes e g e n e r a l l y r e f l e c t 

2 4 t h e k i n d s o f f u n c t i o n s t h a t would be booked i n t o t h i s 

25 p a r t i c u l a r account ? 
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1 A No, not u n t i l I r e v i e w i t f u r t h e r . 

2 Q W e l l , can you t a k e some t i m e t o r e v i e w i t 

3 and respond 

4 A W e l l , I mean, here i s --

5 Q - - o r check w i t h Mr. O'Brien, so t h a t t h e 

6 r e c o r d can be --

7 A W e l l , we c e r t a i n l y can do t h a t . I don't 

8 have a problem. 

9 I am j u s t s a y i n g t h a t g e n e r a l l y , t h e r e ' s 

10 p r o b a b l y two hundred accounts up h e r e . 

11 G e n e r a l l y , what does he mean? Ten o f them, 

12 f i f t e e n , t w e n t y , two hundred, f i f t y o f them? I don't 

13 know. 

14 Q Why don't we make a d a t a r e q u e s t on t h e 

15 r e c o r d , and you can respond? 

16 A That i s f i n e . I have no p r o b l e m w i t h t h a t . 

17 J u s t a moment. I want t o make sure I d i d n ' t miss 

18 a n y t h i n g . 

19 Q Ag a i n , j u s t t o make sure t h e r e c o r d i s 

20 c l e a r , w i t h r e s p e c t t o t h e p i l o t c r e d i t , have you, 

2 1 Mr. L a h t i n e n , have you c a l c u l a t e d an o v e r a l l system 

22 c r e d i t t h a t would be produced by t h e p i l o t , and t h a t 

2 3 i s t h e o v e r a l 1 shopping c r e d i t t h a t would i n c l u d e t h e 

24 g e n e r a t i o n c r e d i t and t h e customer p a r t i c i p a t i o n 

25 c r e d i t ? 
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1 A You know, I b e l i e v e I d i d . Oh, I know I 

2 d i d , and I p r o v i d e d i t i n response t o a da t a r e q u e s t 

3 from BFUS 

4 Q I'm s o r r y ? 

5 A Bureau o f F i x e d U t i l i t y S e r v i c e s as p a r t 

6 o f a compliance f i 1 i n g , and I do know, f o r example, 

7 t h a t t h e r e s i d e n t i a l c l a s s , t h e shopping c r e d i t , w i t h 

8 a t h r e e cent market p r i c e c r e d i t and a t h i r t e e n 

9 p e r c e n t customer p a r t i c i p a t i o n c r e d i t was 4.25 cent s 

10 per k i l o w a t t hour. 

11 Q That i s p r e t t y c l o s e t o what I c a l c u l a t e d . 

12 I s t h e r e a system average t h a t would be comparable t o 

13 t h a t number? 

14 A Y e s , t h e r e i s , and I c a l c u l a t e d i t on those 

15 s h e e t s . 

16 I can c e r t a i n l y p r o v i d e t h a t . That 1s p r o b a b l y 

17 a l r e a d y p a r t o f t h e r e c o r d . 

18 Q That i s f i n e . I f you c o u l d p r o v i d e t h a t , 

19 t h a t would be f i n e . 

20 A I w i l l a l s o p r o v i d e you w i t h f i n a n c i a l --

21 t h e f i n a n c i a l l o o p back t h a t t h o s e c r e d i t s are 

22 b e l i e v e d t o have on Duquesne. 

23 JUDGE CORBETT: Be f o r e you v o l u n t e e r more, 

24 maybe you had b e t t e r check w i t h y o u r a t t o r n e y . 

25 MR. CLEARFIELD: I am sure t h a t he w i l l a l l o w 
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1 t h a t l a s t p a r t t o be s u b m i t t e d . Make i t a pa c k a g e 

2 d e a l . 

3 BY MR. CLEARFIELD: 

4 Q Do you know, o r s h o u l d I a s k Mr. I r v i n : 

5 How many m e g a w a t t s a r e a s s o c i a t e d w i t h t h e p i l o t 

6 l o a d ? 

7 A Oh, I t h i n k i t i s a b o u t 130. Mr. --

8 a c t u a l l y , Mr. H o f f m a n p r o b a b l y w o u l d know t h a t . 

9 Q H o f f m a n . Okay. 

10 A I b e l i e v e i t i s a b o u t 130, 135. 

11 JUDGE CORBETT: You c a n open t h a t d o o r b a c k 

12 t h e r e , p l e a s e . 

13 BY MR. CLEARFIELD: 

14 Q A g a i n , j u s t so t h e r e c o r d i s c l e a r , i f we 

15 c a n j u s t compare t h e CGC t h a t y o u have c a l c u l a t e d on 

16 JAL-15 f o r t h e R r a t e c l a s s , RS --

17 A Yes. 

18 Q -- and t h e i r r e s p o n s e t o an i n t e r r o g a t o r y , 

19 I n t e r r o g a t o r y -- I b e l i e v e i t i s E n v i r o n m e n t a l i s t 1 s 

2 0 Set 1 , Number 18, y o u p r o v i d e d some a v e r a g e c h a r g e s 

21 f o r R a t e RS, and t h e r e i n i t l i s t e d t h e a v e r a g e c h a r g e 

2 2 p e r k i l o w a t t h o u r f o r R a t e RS as 12.59 c e n t s . 

2 3 Can y o u c o n f i r m t h a t t h a t i s a c c u r a t e ? 

24 MR. MOOT: I o b j e c t . I f he c o u l d be shown t h e 

2 5 document, and i f he ca n , he c a n . I f he c a n ' t , he 
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1 c a n ' t . 

2 BY MR. CLEARFIELD: 

3 Q W e l l , do you have t h e document? 

4 A I don't have t h e document. I f anybody has 

5 got a Duquesne FERC Form 1, i t i s easy enough t o 

6 v e r i f y . 

7 Q W e l l , I w i l l show you t h e document. Would 

8 you accept i t , s u b j e c t t o check? 

9 MR. MOOT: We are not g o i n g t o do tha.t . We 

10 obj e c t . 

11 We a p o l o g i z e t h a t we d i d n ' t b r i n g t h e two 

12 thousand i n t e r r o g a t o r y responses and 120 thousand 

13 pages o f documents we p r o v i d e d . 

14 MR. CLEARFIELD: Could you have them tomorrow? 

15 MR. MOOT: I f you would l i k e t o s i t i n t'he 

16 o t h e r room, we w i l l b r i n g them. 

17 I f you c o u l d j u s t t a k e a moment, Your Honor, I 

18 can f i n d t h a t . I b e l i e v e I d i d --

19 , JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . 

20 MR. CLEARFIELD: b r i n g i t w i t h me, but I 

21 was t r y i n g t o e x p e d i t e t h i s . 

22 MR. MOOT: Okay. 

23 JUDGE CORBETT: I f we c o u l d j u s t t a k e a moment 

2 4 here, I t h i n k i t might be a good t i m e . 

25 ( D i s c u s s i o n o f f t h e r e c o r d . ) 
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1 JUDGE CORBETT: We're back on the record. 

2 Mr. C l e a r f i e l d ? 

3 MR. CLEARFIELD: That's a l l I have. 

4 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Mr. Rubin i s not i n the room 

5 at the time, at t h i s time, but according t o t h i s schedule, 

6 i t i n d i c a t e s t h a t he had no cross-examination of t h i s 

7 witness. 

8 I s there any other p a r t y t h a t I have not c a l l e d who 

9 has cross-examination f o r t h i s witness? 

10 (Pause.) 

11 Hearing none, then, Mr. Moot, do you have any 

12 r e d i r e c t ? 

13 MR. BERGER: Your Honor, I had a follow-up question. 

14 I i n d i c a t e d t o Mr. Moot t h a t I had a follow-up question on 

15 some of the questions I t h i n k t h a t Mr. Wiseman had asked, 

16 and i t j u s t r e f e r s t o Mr. Lahtinen's E x h i b i t JAL-3. I f 

17 you'd t u r n there. 

18 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . I s t h a t a l l r i g h t ? So 

19 long as no one else objects and i t ' s b r i e f , w e ' l l l e t you 

2 0 do t h a t . 

21 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

22 BY MR. BERGER: 

23 Q On page 2 of 2. 

24 A Yes. 

25 Q And the two l i n e s at the bottom there under 
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1 Adjusted Cost/Revenue, you have two l i n e s saying a l l o c a t e d 

2 cost to service adjusted 1996 revenues. Do you see those? 

3 A Yes, I do. 

4 Q Let's look, f o r example, at the RA class, and 

5 there you have a l l o c a t e d cost of service of 3.9 m i l l i o n 

6 approximately. 

7 A That's c o r r e c t . 

8 Q And adjusted 1996 revenues of 3.4 m i l l i o n . 

9 A That i s c o r r e c t . 

10 Q Now, on the Rate of Return l i n e , i t ' s i n d i c a t e d 

11 t h a t t h a t class has a higher r a t e of r e t u r n than the system 

12 average, or the -- than the allowed r a t e of r e t u r n , even 

13 though i t s earning -- even though i t s revenues are below 

14 i t s cost of service. 

15 A Yes. 

16 Q Why i s that? 

17 A The r a t e of r e t u r n was a c a l c u l a t i o n I d i d t o 

18 adjust the o v e r a l l r a t e of r e t u r n f o r the class rates 

19 r e t u r n t h a t r e s u l t e d from the l a s t base r a t e proceeding. I 

20 took the rates of r e t u r n t h a t r e s u l t e d from the revenue 

21 requirements t h a t were i n the l a s t case and adjusted them 

22 such t h a t the sum of the returns f o r each of the classes 

23 would r e t u r n 9.61 percent o v e r a l l . 

24 This t a b l e was j u s t an adjustment f o r the class rates 

25 o f r e t u r n t h a t the previous r a t e base proceeding produced. 
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1 I t was a c a l c u l a t i o n t o show what p r e v a i l e d t o get an 

2 adjusted class of service. 

3 I ex p l a i n t h a t I t h i n k at page 25 of ray d i r e c t 

4 testiraony. 

5 Q I guess I'm j u s t having t r o u b l e understanding, and 

6 1 guess I'm concerned t h a t t h i s flows through i n t o the 

7 a l l o c a t i o n i n some way. 

8 A No, i t does not. I t does not. These e x h i b i t s 

9 were done p r i m a r i l y f o r i n f o r m a t i o n a l purposes, because 

10 when I reviewed some of the testimony of the previous 

11 r e s t r u c t u r i n g case, everybody seemed to want t o see t h i s . 

12 This has no e f f e c t on my — These t a b l e s , these adjusted 

13 rates of return s have no e f f e c t on what I d i d w i t h 

14 r e a l l o c a t e d cost of service. These are p r i m a r i l y , almost 

15 e x c l u s i v e l y f o r i n f o r m a t i o n a l purposes. A l l I d i d was to 

16 present t h i s i n f o r m a t i o n t o say, look, i f you look at the 

17 classes, i f you aggregate a l l the r e s i d e n t i a l classes, a l l 

18 the general service classes, what do the 1996 a l l o c a t e d 

19 cost of service r e s u l t s look l i k e compared t o the a c t u a l 

20 b i l l e d revenues? That's the top h a l f of t h i s sheet. 

21 I then said okay, w e l l , r e c e i p t s -- I'm making — I 

22 want t o compare t h a t t o two adjustments. One adjustment i s 

23 the adjusted 1996 revenues, which increases the b i l l e d 

24 revenues by about 18 p o i n t f i v e , s i x m i l l i o n d o l l a r s f o r 

25 the ENRON, which I discussed i n my testiraony, Mr. Clayton 
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1 discusses i n h i s . And the adjusted cost s e r v i c e , i f you 

2 n o t i c e , the t o t a l s stay the same. I t ' s j u s t the amount of 

3 a l l o c a t e d cost of service v a r i e s . And what happens i s , 

4 when the class rates of r e t u r n are higher than the average, 

5 they w i l l get a l l o c a t e d a l i t t l e b i t more of the costs. 

6 Classes of rates of r e t u r n are a l i t t l e b i t lower than the 

7 average, a smaller amount of cost. I n t o t a l , i t a l l o c a t e s 

8 the a l l o c a t e d cost of service. 

9 This was j ust f o r i n f o r m a t i o n a l purposes. I thought 

10 people would want t o see i t b a s i c a l l y . 

11 Q So those class r e t u r n s have nothing to do w i t h the 

12 r e l a t i o n s h i p between the two l i n e s I pointed t o e a r l i e r ? 

13 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, may I make Just l e t me make 

14 a suggestion, and Mr. Berger i s fr e e t o r e j e c t i t . I t ' s 

15 not an o b j e c t i o n . 

16 I t seems t o me i t might be b e n e f i c i a l i f we had some 

17 i n f o r m a l discovery where the r a t e witnesses f o r the OCA 

18 discuss t h i s issue w i t h Mr. Lahtinen; i f they needed t o get 

19 something on the record, to ask him a question t h a t would 

20 e x p l a i n i t , and i t could be introduced l a t e r . I t ' s j u s t an 

21 o f f e r . 

22 MR. BERGER: I appreciate the o f f e r . I guess the 

23 simplest t h i n g , t o me, would be f o r him to provide the 

24 t o provide the c a l c u l a t i o n s behind the numbers. 

25 THE WITNESS: Sure. And those have been I t h i n k 
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1 provided about three times. I t h i n k Mr. K a l c i c of 

2 OSBA — I t h i n k i t ' s OSBA 1-18. But yeah, I've provided 

3 c a l c u l a t i o n s and spread sheets t o show how I c a l c u l a t e d the 

4 class rates r e t u r n , how I adjusted them. 

5 MR. BERGER: Okay. Thank you. 

6 THE WITNESS: You're welcome. 

7 JUDGE CORBETT: Anything more, then, Mr. Berger? 

8 MR. BERGER: No. Thank you. 

9 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Housekeeping matter. 

10 Mr. C l e a r f i e l d , you d i d not move f o r the admission of 

11 your e x h i b i t s . 

12 MR. CLEARFIELD: Yes, Your Honor, I would l i k e t o 

13 move those at t h i s time. 

14 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, I object t o the l a t t e r 

15 e x h i b i t . There's been no foundation. The witness i s 

16 completely u n f a m i l i a r w i t h i t , and t h e r e f o r e , i t has no 

17 basis f o r admission. 

18 MR. CLEARFIELD: Mr. Moot i s i n c o r r e c t . Your Honor. 

19 The e x h i b i t , f i r s t of a l l , i s a p a r t of the record of the 

20 PECO proceeding. Under 5.407 of the Commission's r u l e s , 

21 p o r t i o n s of the record of other proceedings i n essence are 

22 aut h e n t i c a t e d by t h a t r e p r e s e n t a t i o n . I don't hear 

23 any — I assume t h a t would be accepted as long as they're 

24 shown t o be relevant and m a t e r i a l . Mr. Lahtinen has st a t e d 

25 t h a t he's going t o review the e x h i b i t and determine whether 

HOLBERT ASSOCIATES 
(717) 540-9669 



816 
1 i n f a c t he can confirm t h a t t h i s d e s c r i p t i o n of the account 

2 i s g e n e r a l l y s i m i l a r t o the kinds of costs and a c t i v i t i e s 

3 t h a t are booked by Duquesne i n the proceeding. So i n 

4 f a c t — 

5 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. When he does t h a t , then you 

6 can move f o r i t . At t h i s time I'm denying the admission of 

7 ENRON Cross-Examination E x h i b i t 2. 

8 So the record i s cl e a r , ENRON Cross-Examination 

9 E x h i b i t 1 i s admitted. ENRON Cross-Examination E x h i b i t 2 

10 i s not admitted subject to f u r t h e r c o n s i d e r a t i o n . Okay. 

11 Any r e d i r e c t , Mr. Moot? 

12 MR. MOOT: Yes, I do. Your Honor. I guess I ' d 

13 request t h a t I don't intend on c o n f e r r i n g w i t h the 

14 witness, but I would appreciate a couple moments j u s t t o 

15 look through my notes. We don't have t o take a formal 

16 break; you can j u s t give me two minutes. I t ' s up t o you. 

17 JUDGE CORBETT: Well, we've been going p r e t t y hard 

18 t h i s afternoon. Why don't we j u s t take a ten-minute break 

19 anyway, and w e ' l l come back at 4:30. 

20 (Whereupon, a b r i e f recess was taken.) 

21 JUDGE CORBETT: We'll go back on the record. 

22 Mr. Moot, do you have any r e d i r e c t ? 

23 MR. MOOT: No, Your Honor. 

24 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Mr. Lahtinen, then you are 

25 excused, s i r . 
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1 THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

2 JUDGE CORBETT: Thank you very much. 

3 (Witness excused.) 

4 JUDGE CORBETT: The next witness up would be I 

5 bel i e v e Mr. I r v i n . 

6 Would you ra i s e your r i g h t hand, s i r , and be sworn. 

7 ROBERT A. IRVIN, c a l l e d as a witness, having been 

8 duly sworn, was examined and t e s t i f i e d as follows: 

9 DIRECT EXAMINATION 

10 JUDGE CORBETT: Please have a seat, and would you 

11 begin, please, by g i v i n g the court r e p o r t e r your f u l l name, 

12 please. 

13 THE WITNESS: My name i s Robert A. I r v i n , I-R-V-I-N. 

14 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Mr. Moot, you may proceed. 

15 BY MR. MOOT: 

16 Q Good afternoon, Mr. I r v i n . 

17 A Good afternoon. 

18 Q Did you prepare d i r e c t and r e b u t t a l testimony and 

19 e x h i b i t s i n t h i s case? 

20 A Yes, I d i d . 

21 Q Are the statements and in f o r m a t i o n contained i n 

22 those testimonies and e x h i b i t s t r u e and accurate t o the 

23 best of your knowledge, i n f o r m a t i o n and b e l i e f ? 

24 A Yes, they are. 

25 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, at t h i s time l e t the record 
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1 r e f l e c t I am handing the court r e p o r t e r two copies of said 

2 testimonies and e x h i b i t s , and I hereby move them i n t o 

3 evidence subject to appropriate motions. 

4 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . The documents p r e v i o u s l y 

5 marked as Duquesne Statement Number 7 and Duquesne 

6 Statement Number 7R, together w i t h the accompanying 

7 e x h i b i t s , are hereby i d e n t i f i e d and moved i n t o the record 

8 subject t o any proper motions. 

9 (Duquesne Statement Number 7 and Duquesne Statement 

10 Number 7R were marked and admitted i n evidence.) 

11 MR. MOOT: I have a few questions on r e j o i n d e r . 

12 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . 

13 BY MR. MOOT: 

14 Q Mr. I r v i n , are you f a m i l i a r w i t h the co n t e n t i o n of 

15 W h i t f i e l d Russell i n h i s s u r r e b u t t a l testimony t h a t the 

16 capacity purchased by Duquesne i n the summer of 1996 and 

17 the summer of 1997, and which i s r e f e r r e d t o i n your d i r e c t 

18 testimony, was standby power? 

19 A Yes, I saw t h a t reference. 

20 Q Mr. I r v i n , d i d you intend t o purchase standby 

21 power? 

22 A I'm not sure what Mr. Russell means by standby 

23 power. I t ' s not a term t h a t ' s f a m i l i a r to me. 

24 What I can say i s t h a t when I purchased t h a t power, 

25 i t was power t h a t I knew t h a t I was going t o use during the 
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1 summer of 1996 and the summer of 1997, and I had every 

2 i n t e n t i o n t o use i t , I d i d use i t , very much t o -- I t was 

3 very b e n e f i c i a l . 

4 So what h i s reference t o the word "standby" was, I do 

5 not know. 

6 Q Had, f o r example, Duquesne's r e t a i l p i l o t 

7 commenced i n June of 1997, do you have any opinion w i t h 

8 regard t o whether, w i t h i n the contract amount t h a t you 

9 purchased, a r e t a i l s u p p l i e r could have provided a r e t a i l 

10 customer i n Duquesne's area i t s f u l l e l e c t r i c i t y 

11 requirements during peak hours i n the p i l o t ? 

12 A I have no doubt t h a t t h a t would be a very good use 

13 f o r i t . I t was f i r m power, and i t was a v a i l a b l e f o r 

14 Duquesne system's use i n accordance w i t h the terms of the 

15 c o n t r a c t , and i t was there when we needed i t . 

16 MR. MOOT: Thank you. 

17 The witness i s a v a i l a b l e f o r cross-examination. 

18 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . Ms. M e l i l l o , the schedule 

19 i n d i c a t e s you have no cross f o r t h i s witness. 

20 MS. MELILLO: That's c o r r e c t . Your Honor. 

21 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . Mr. Berger, do you have 

22 cross? 

23 MR. BERGER: At t h i s p o i n t we don't have any cross, 

24 but I ' d l i k e t o i n d i c a t e t h a t we may have some cross a f t e r 

25 we hear what other p a r t i e s have. 

HOLBERT ASSOCIATES 
(717) 540-9669 



820 
1 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Ms. Jones, the schedule 

2 i n d i c a t e s t h a t the OSBA does not have any cross of t h i s 

3 witness. 

4 MS. JONES: That's c o r r e c t . Your Honor. 

5 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Akers, do you have any cross of 

6 t h i s witness f o r the City? 

7 MR. AKERS: No, the C i t y has no cross of t h i s 

8 witness, Your Honor. 

9 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . Ms. Polacek, do you have 

10 any cross f o r t h i s witness? 

11 MS. POLACEK: No, we don't, Your Honor. 

12 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Wiseman? 

13 MR. WISEMAN: No cross, Your Honor. 

14 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Mr. Zie l o n i s ? 

15 MR. ZIELONIS: No cross, Your Honor. 

16 JUDGE CORBETT: Mr. Barak? 

17 MR. BARAK: No cross, Your Honor. 

18 JUDGE CORBETT: We've got a s t r i n g going here. 

19 Mr. Stewart? 

20 MR. STEWART: I'm nop going t o break the chain. No. 

21 JUDGE CORBETT: The pressure i s on. 

22 MR. STEWART: I don't have anything. 

23 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Mr. C l e a r f i e l d ? 

24 MR. CLEARFIELD: I j u s t wanted a few questions, Your 

25 Honor. 
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1 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . 

2 MR. CLEARFIELD: I apologize. 

3 CROSS-EXAMINATION 

4 BY MR. CLEARFIELD: 

5 Q Mr. I r v i n , were you i n the hearing room when I 

6 asked Mr. Lahtinen some questions about the p i l o t and the 

7 amount of megawatts t h a t were being s o l d i n the p i l o t ? 

8 A Yes, I was. 

9 Q And how many megawatts are associated w i t h the 

10 p i l o t ? 

11 A The Act, the l e g i s l a t i o n states t h a t the p i l o t 

12 w i l l be, take 5 percent of Duquesne's load, and the 

13 c a l c u l a t i o n of 5 percent of our peak load worked out t o be 

14 133 megawatts. And t h a t — But when I say t h a t , t h a t ' s the 

15 t o t a l , and I'm not sure how Mr. Hoffmann, Mr. Frank 

16 Hoffmann, t h a t has to be, as I understand i t , d i s t r i b u t e d 

i l a c r o s sQ v af i?Hfn5 aS!. cilR!fgsn li§on§liauea¥hS£§eSf $?§n 

18 you d i s t r i b u t e i t across a l l the r a t e classes, i t comes out 

19 p r e c i s e l y and ex a c t l y 133 or not, but 5 percent of 

20 Duquesne's peak of twenty-six s i x t y i s 133. 

22 purchasers of power pursuant t o the RFP i n 1997 i s using 

23 t h a t power t o r e t a i l customers i n the p i l o t . Do you r e c a l l 

24 that? 

25 A Yes, I r e c a l l t h a t . 
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1 Q Does t h a t comport w i t h your understanding as well? 

2 A That i s my understanding. One of the s u p p l i e r s 

3 t o l d me t h a t . 

4 MR. MOOT: Your Honor, at t h i s p o i n t I j u s t need to 

5 i n t e r j e c t f o r the witness's b e n e f i t t h a t he may not be 

6 aware t h a t t h i s i s a p u b l i c t r a n s c r i p t w i t h a l l p a r t i e s 

7 present, and i f he needs to provide p r o p r i e t a r y or 

8 c o n f i d e n t i a l i n f o r m a t i o n i n supplying an answer, t o l e t the 

9 judge know and we have t o go through a procedure. 

10 MR. CLEARFIELD: I appreciate t h a t , Mr. Moot. 

11 JUDGE CORBETT: Thank you, Mr. Moot. 

12 MR. CLEARFIELD: I ' l l t r y not t o request p r o p r i e t a r y 

13 i n f o r m a t i o n i f I have any idea t h a t I'm doing t h a t . 

14 BY MR. CLEARFIELD: 

15 Q I s Duquesne s e l l i n g t o su p p l i e r s power f o r use i n 

16 the p i l o t , i f you know? 

17 A I t h i n k the response t o your previous question 

18 would i n d i c a t e t h a t we are s e l l i n g to t h a t p a r t i c u l a r 

19 s u p p l i e r and he i s using i t i n the p i l o t . He i s an RFP 

2 0 purchaser. 

21 Q Okay. Are you — I s Duquesne s e l l i n g beyond t h a t 

22 p a r t i c u l a r purchaser? 

23 A No. 

24 MR. CLEARFIELD: That's a l l I have. 

25 JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Mr. Rubin i s not i n the room 
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1 at the present time, and according t o the schedule, the 

2 IBEW has no cross f o r t h i s witness. 

3 MR. WISEMAN: Your Honor, I know t h i s i s unusual, I 

4 know I d i d pass, but I wonder i f I might ask the witness 

5 j u s t a couple of questions? 

6 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . I hear no o b j e c t i o n , so 

7 w e ' l l l e t you come forward, Mr. Wiseman. 

8 MR. WISEMAN: Thank you. Your Honor. 

9 JUDGE CORBETT: Sure. 

10 MR. WISEMAN: I promise t h i s w i l l be very b r i e f . 

11 BY MR. WISEMAN: 

12 Q Mr. I r v i n , can you t e l l me how many p a r t i e s 

13 submitted bids i n the June 1997 RFP? 

14 MR. MOOT: Page 9. 

15 THE WITNESS: Okay. 

16 MR. WISEMAN: Thank you. 

17 THE WITNESS: Yes. Thank you. 

18 The references i n my d i r e c t testimony on page 9, l i n e 

19 15, Duquesne received f i v e bids on the one-year sale, and 

20 11 bids on the eight-year sale. 

21 MR. WISEMAN: Thank you, Mr. I r v i n . 

22 Thank you Your Honor. I have no f u r t h e r questions. 

23 JUDGE CORBETT: A l l r i g h t . Mr. Berger, do you have 

24 any? 

25 MR. BERGER: No, I don't. 
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JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Any r e d i r e c t ? 

MR. MOOT: No, Your Honor. 

JUDGE CORBETT: Okay. Thank you very much, 

Mr. I r v i n . You are excused, s i r . Thank you. 

THE WITNESS: Thank you. 

(Witness excused.} 

MR. MOOT: Your Honor, may I request at t h i s p o i n t 

t h a t we recess f o r the day? The reason i s t h a t pursuant, 

A, t o the schedule, and B, to the f a c t t h a t going i n t o 

today we were f a r behind the schedule, I pe r s o n a l l y have 

prepared and have discussed w i t h the witnesses t o prepare 

f o r examination only those witnesses through today, and 

th a t does not include the next witness, Mr. A l l i s o n , and I 

would request t h a t we adjourn f o r the day and begin w i t h 

him f i r s t t h i n g tomorrow. 

JUDGE CORBETT: That sounds l i k e a good reason t o me. 

So l e t ' s — I s there any other business we want t o take 

care of before we adjourn? 

(Pause). 

Okay. Well, then, we're i n recess u n t i l 9:00 o'clock 

tomorrow morning. Thank you. 

(Whereupon, at 4:48 p.m., the hearing recessed.) 
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